

The Senate

Select Committee on Regional and
Remote Indigenous Communities

Fourth Report 2010

May 2010

© Commonwealth of Australia 2010

ISBN 978-1-74229-303-5

This document was printed by the Senate Printing Unit, Department of the Senate,
Parliament House, Canberra.

Membership of the Committee

Senator the Hon. Nigel Scullion (Chair)	CLP, NT
Senator Trish Crossin (Deputy Chair)	ALP, NT
Senator Judith Adams	LP, WA
Senator the Hon. David Johnston	LP, WA
Senator Claire Moore	ALP, QLD
Senator Rachel Siewert	AG, WA

Participating Members for this Inquiry

Senator the Hon. Ian MacDonald, LP, QLD

Senator Sue Boyce, LP, QLD

Senator Mark Furner, ALP, QLD

Secretariat

Mr Hamish Hansford, Secretary

Mr Bill Bannear, Senior Research Officer

Ms Danielle Oldfield, Executive Assistant

Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities

Department of the Senate

PO Box 6100

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Phone: 02 6277 3433 or 1800 728 963

Fax: 02 6277 5809

Email: indig.sen@aph.gov.au

Internet: http://www.aph.gov.au/Senate/committee/indig_ctte/index.htm

Table of Contents

Membership of the Committee	iii
Abbreviations	ix
Chapter 1.....	1
Introduction	1
Terms of Reference	1
Inquiry Process	1
Future Plans	2
Structure of the Report	2
Note on References.....	2
Note on Terminology	2
Acknowledgements	2
Further Submissions	3
Chapter 2.....	5
Commonwealth Policy on Indigenous Affairs	5
Introduction	5
Clear and Transparent Strategy	5
Closing the Gap Policy	6
COAG's 7 December 2009 Meeting.....	10
Council of Australian Governments 19 and 20 April 2010 Meeting	16
Progress with Indigenous Housing, Education, Health and Employment/Enterprise Targets.....	18
Housing.....	18
Education	26
Employment and Enterprise Opportunities	31

Health.....	38
National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Women's Alliance.....	46
Criminal Justice – ‘First door right door’	47
Government Funding Flexibility	47
New Budget Initiatives 2010–11	51
Housing.....	51
Education	51
Employment	52
Child Care.....	53
Health.....	53
National Congress of Australia	54
Criminal Justice	55
Income Management	56
Funding.....	56
Infrastructure	57
Broadcasting	57
Research.....	57
Chapter 3.....	59
Queensland	59
Introduction	59
Overview	59
Cape York Welfare Reform Trials	62
Education	67
Employment and Enterprise	86
Employment Challenges.....	88
Employment Options.....	89
Mental Health and Social and Emotional Wellbeing	102

Mental Health Policy in Queensland.....	111
Promotion of Social and Emotional Wellbeing.....	112
Alcohol	117
Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder	124
Solvent Abuse.....	126
Housing.....	127
Justice Issues.....	134
Appendix 1	151
List of Public Submissions received since the committee's third report of 2009	151
Appendix 2	153
People with whom the Committee met on Site Visits.....	153

Abbreviations

ABS	Australian Bureau of Statistics
AEC	Australian Employment Covenant
AIHW	Australian Institute of Health and Welfare
AMP	Alcohol Management Plan
ATOD	Alcohol, Tobacco and Other Drugs
ATSIS	Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Services
BBF	Budget Base Funded
CAPE	Community Activity Programs through Education
CDEP	Community Development Employment Projects
COAG	Council of Australian Governments
DEETI	Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation
DET	Queensland Department of Education and Training
FaHCSIA	Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs
FASD	Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder
GP	General Practitioner
HOIL	Home Ownership on Indigenous Land
HOP	Home Ownership Program
ICC	Indigenous Coordination Centre
IEP	Indigenous Employment Program
LJAD	Law and Justice Advocacy Development
LLN	Language, Literacy and Numeracy.

MCEECDYA	Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs
NAAJA	North Australian Aboriginal Justice Agency
NAPLAN	National Assessment Program for Literacy and Numeracy
NATSI	National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health Survey.
NITV	National Indigenous Television
NOFASARD	National Organisation for Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Related Disorders
PAL	Parents and Learning
PCYC	Police Citizens Youth Welfare Club
PLO	Police Liaison Officer
P-12	Preschool to Year 12
RATEP	Remote Area Teacher Education Program
SEEWB	Social and Emotional Wellbeing
SIHIP	Strategic Indigenous Housing and Infrastructure Program

Recommendations

Recommendation 1

2.28 The committee recommends that all Australian Government and state/territory agencies, provide the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare with reports and publications as they are published, as well as statistics on an annual basis, to ensure that the Closing the Gap Clearinghouse is a relevant evidence base for policy makers.

Recommendation 2

2.43 The committee recommends that the COAG work on the National Strategy for Food Security in Remote Indigenous Communities include an analysis of alternative agriculture to improve the affordability, quality and availability of fresh fruit and vegetables in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Recommendation 3

2.50 The committee recommends that the Australian Government expand the remit of the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services' reporting mandate for basic service and infrastructure in all regional and remote Indigenous communities with over 200 residents. The committee considers that the Coordinator General should be afforded additional resources to undertake such an expanded reporting role.

Recommendation 4

2.57 The committee notes the consultation being undertaken in developing local implementation plans but considers that as a matter of practice, consultation plans which are not readily accessible to the public should be made public prior to consultation being undertaken.

Recommendation 5

2.72 The committee recommends that on a monthly basis the Australian Government publish the number and location of new, rebuilt or refurbished homes completed under the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing program.

Recommendation 6

2.73 The committee also recommends that the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services conduct a detailed analysis of the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing in his next six monthly report.

Recommendation 7

2.118 Noting the success of the Sporting Chance Program, the committee recommends that the Australian Government investigate programs for other extra curricular activities such as a program for students interested in the arts.

Recommendation 8

2.176 The committee recommends that the evaluation mechanisms that underpin COAG's investment of the \$100 million Tackling Smoking initiative be publicly released to ensure that this funding provides a tangible difference on the ground in communities.

Recommendation 9

2.219 Given the evidence that the committee has received about problems with funding models, the committee considers that COAG should expedite implementation of the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services' recommendation to examine the use of more flexible funding approaches which aggregate departmental funding into a master contract with each National Partnership Agreement on Remote Service Delivery community.

Recommendation 10

3.15 The committee recommends that all state and territory governments consider the publication of a Quarterly Report in line with that published by the Queensland Government and that this information feed into the Council of Australian Governments baseline data collection process.

Recommendation 11

3.34 The committee recommends that the evaluation of the Cape York Welfare Reform trial be made public to inform other governments about the results of the program and its applicability to other regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Recommendation 12

3.84 The committee recommends that the Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs expand the policy on attendance currently in the draft Indigenous Education Action Plan to include the need for measures that facilitate reintegration of students who have missed large amounts of schooling but recommence attending school as the result of attendance measures.

Recommendation 13

3.248 The committee recommends that the Australian Health Ministers Conference develop a framework specifying interoperability between social and emotional wellbeing services and clinical mental health services.

Recommendation 14

3.361 The committee recommends that Queensland Corrections consider including routine hearing assessments in the induction and assessment process for persons newly entering the corrective services system.

Chapter 1

Introduction

Terms of Reference

1.1 On 19 March 2008 the Senate resolved to appoint a Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities to inquire into and report on:

- a. the effectiveness of Australian Government policies following the Northern Territory Emergency Response,¹ specifically on the state of health, welfare, education and law and order in regional and remote Indigenous communities;
- b. the impact of state and territory government policies on the wellbeing of regional and remote Indigenous communities;
- c. the health, welfare, education and security of children in regional and remote Indigenous communities; and
- d. the employment and enterprise opportunities in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Inquiry Process

1.2 The committee has previously reported to the Senate on three occasions: in September 2008; June 2009 and November 2009.

1.3 As at 12 May 2010, the committee had received a total of 117 submissions, including 7 since the committee's last report in November 2009. Submissions are listed at Appendix 1. All submissions are available on the committee's website at http://www.aph.gov.au/Senate/committee/indig_ctte/index.htm.

1.4 In the lead up to the committee's fourth report, public hearings were held on 14 and 15 April 2010 in Cairns and Brisbane. Meetings were also held on 12, 13 and 16 April 2010 in the regional and remote communities of Weipa, Napranum, Bamaga and Cherbourg in Queensland.

1.5 The committee has previously held public hearings in capitals and communities in South Australia, the Northern Territory, Western Australia and New South Wales, including: Adelaide, Alice Springs, Katherine, Darwin, Canberra, Fitzroy Crossing, Halls Creek, Broome, Narrogin and Perth and in Sydney and conducted site visits in the following locations:

1 The committee notes that the Northern Territory Emergency Response is now being referred to as 'Closing the Gap in the Northern Territory'.

- Broken Hill, Cobar and Dubbo in Western New South Wales;
- Amata in the Anangu Pitjantjatjara Yankunytjatjara Lands, South Australia;
- Mutitjulu, Ntaria (Hermannsburg) and Alice Springs in Central Australia, Northern Territory;
- Milingimbi in Arnhemland in the Northern Territory; and
- Fitzroy Crossing, Derby and Balgo in Western Australia.

1.6 A list of organisations and individuals who appeared at its public hearings during this current reporting period appears at Appendix 2.

1.7 The committee also advertised its inquiry in *the Australian* newspaper.

Future Plans

1.8 The committee intends to provide a final report in the latter half of 2010.

Structure of the Report

1.9 The report contains three chapters, of which this is the first.

1.10 The second chapter provides an update on the Commonwealth policy framework guiding Indigenous Affairs in Australia. It also outlines the Council of Australian Government's Closing the Gap national policy to address Indigenous disadvantage.

1.11 The third chapter outlines the committee's findings drawing on its visit to Queensland.

Note on References

1.12 References to the committee Hansard are to the proof Hansard – page numbers may vary between the proof and the official Hansard.

Note on Terminology

1.13 This report uses the term 'Indigenous' as well as 'Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander'. Both terms should be recognised as interchangeable for the purposes of this report.

Acknowledgements

1.14 The committee appreciates the time and effort of individuals and organisations who provided written and oral submissions to the inquiry. Their work has assisted the committee considerably in its inquiry so far.

1.15 The committee would especially like to thank community elders and members, and staff of agencies and organisations who spoke with them during this reporting period. The committee is also grateful to the many individuals and organisations they met with in each location they visited.

1.16 The committee would like to thank all individuals and organisations in Weipa, Napranum, Bamaga, Cairns, Brisbane and Cherbourg for their assistance in preparation for the committee's visits and hearings.

Further Submissions

1.17 The committee welcomes further submissions both in writing and orally. Submissions do not have to be long or detailed and may set out a community's or an individual's concerns in dot points. Additional details of how to make a submission are available at: http://www.aph.gov.au/Senate/committee/wit_sub/index.htm

1.18 The committee is also keen to encourage submissions from a broad range of people, especially people living in regional and remote Indigenous communities. For people who are not able to or do not want to make a written submission, the committee secretariat can arrange for a submission or evidence to be transcribed over the telephone via the committee's toll free number 1800 728 963. Interpreters are also available.

Chapter 2

Commonwealth Policy on Indigenous Affairs

Introduction

2.1 This chapter outlines national Indigenous policy and program developments since the committee's last report in November 2009. In particular, this chapter examines the status of the Council of Australian Governments (COAG) 'Closing the Gap' in Indigenous Disadvantage initiative.

2.2 This chapter also looks at key Indigenous housing, education, health and employment and enterprise initiatives across the nation since the committee's last report.

2.3 The Chair of the Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, Senator the Hon Nigel Scullion wrote to the Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services, Indigenous Affairs, the Hon Jenny Macklin, MP, on 24 February 2010 with a series of questions on notice and follow up from previous reports. The response was not received in time to incorporate in this report. The Minister's evidence will be included in the committee's final report which will be tabled in the second half of 2010.

Clear and Transparent Strategy

2.4 In its second report, the committee outlined its overall frustration, which had been raised a number of times in meetings and in evidence, with the lack of a clear and transparent policy framework governing the operations of Indigenous affairs in Australia.¹

2.5 The committee retains its concern that there is no publicly available, clear and transparent policy framework for Indigenous affairs in Australia. The committee notes that without a publicly available framework the following issues are of concern:

- (a) the extent to which government initiatives are evidence based and accord to world's best practice;
- (b) the potential for misunderstanding about the range of measures that governments are committed to implementing;
- (c) a misalignment of programs in similar locations;
- (d) slow implementation of initiatives; and
- (e) an inadequate understanding of the overall amount of funding being provided to Indigenous communities.

1 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 2*, p. 5.

2.6 Nevertheless, in its continued meetings with state and territory officials, the committee notes that the COAG Closing the Gap initiative is driving much of the work of the Commonwealth, respective jurisdictions and at the community level. The committee notes the positive response from and commitment by all levels of government to implement the COAG initiative and the focus on closing the gap in Indigenous disadvantage.

2.7 The committee has also noted a change in the levels of transparency of the COAG initiative. For example, the public release of the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services' Six Monthly Report² and COAG's public response to the report³ have been positive improvements.

2.8 This chapter outlines key activities over the past six months. It also outlines areas that the committee will explore in its final report.

Closing the Gap Policy

2.9 On 2 October 2008 COAG agreed to a \$4.6 billion national investment in six targets areas to reduce Indigenous disadvantage as part of the Closing the Gap initiative.⁴ The COAG targets are to:

- (i) close the gap in life expectancy within a generation;
- (ii) halve the gap in mortality rates for Indigenous children under five by 2018;
- (iii) provide early childhood education access for all Indigenous four year olds in remote communities by 2013;
- (iv) halve the gap for Indigenous students in reading, writing and numeracy by 2018;
- (v) halve the gap in Year 12 or equivalent attainment for Indigenous 20–24 year olds by 2020; and
- (vi) halve the gap in employment outcomes between Indigenous and non-Indigenous Australians by 2018.⁵

2 Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services, *Six Monthly Report*, July-November 2009.

3 Council of Australian Governments Website, Working Group on Indigenous Reform, Progress Status Report, Addressing the Recommendations of the First Six Monthly Report of the Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services, http://www.coag.gov.au/coag_meeting_outcomes (accessed on 29 April 2010).

4 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 5.

5 The Hon Kevin Rudd, MP, Prime Minister, *House of Representatives Hansard*, 26 February 2009, p. 3

2.10 Under the COAG Remote Indigenous Service Delivery Agreement, the Australian, state and territory governments agreed to improve access to services to meet the above six targets in 29 priority communities. These communities were selected to 'provide the scope for innovative approaches to be trialled and for what works to be replicated in other locations.'⁶

Progress in Closing the Gap

2.11 On 11 February 2010, the Prime Minister delivered a Statement to the House of Representatives on the Government's progress in 'Closing the Gap' on Indigenous disadvantage. The Prime Minister indicated that there has been 'a slow path to change' but there is action across all levels of government.⁷

2.12 The Prime Minister also noted that there were some signs of improvement in:

- (a) life expectancy;⁸
- (b) child mortality;⁹
- (c) year twelve attainment;¹⁰ and
- (d) the employment gap between Indigenous and non Indigenous Australians.¹¹

2.13 The Prime Minister's report notes that there are mixed results for early childhood education and a significant gap between Indigenous and non Indigenous student literacy and numeracy levels.¹²

2.14 The Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services' Six Monthly Report also notes that while there is evidence of some results so far, progress has been slow:

While progress is being made, the expectations created by the Apology and the November 2008 COAG reform are very high.

One year after COAG's commitment to critical new investments in education, health and housing, there is some evidence of the substantial

6 Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services, *Six Monthly Report*, July-November 2009, p. 5.

7 The Hon Kevin Rudd, Prime Minister, *House of Representatives Hansard*, 11 February 2010, p. 1169.

8 The Hon Kevin Rudd, Prime Minister, Closing the Gap Report, p. 15.
<http://www.fahcsia.gov.au/sa/indigenous/pubs/general/Documents/ClosingtheGap2010/closingthe-gap2010.pdf> (accessed 28 April 2010).

9 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 17.

10 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 26.

11 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 30.

12 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 30.

benefits flowing through to individual communities, but people are impatient for more. In areas where the agreed implementation lead times are longer, Commonwealth, State and Territory departments advise that significant planning is occurring in preparation for the roll out of investments. However, in some cases, agencies are unable to show how much and where these new resources will flow.¹³

2.15 The committee is concerned by the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services's findings that in some cases, agencies are unable to show how much and where new program resources are likely to be provided.¹⁴ The committee considers that this demonstrates the lack of understanding of decisions by employees who are responsible for program implementation. This comment also reiterated the committee's view that there needs to be an overarching framework for Indigenous Affairs in Australia.

2.16 The committee's last reports outlined that governments and communities were conducting significant project planning and preparation in late 2008 and throughout 2009 for initiatives that will be implemented in regional and remote Australian communities (for example, housing and health initiatives). The committee considers that tangible outcomes on the ground in regional and remote Indigenous communities **must** occur in 2010 given the amount of effort that has been placed into program development and planning.

2.17 Accordingly, the committee will outline overall progress on the COAG Closing the Gap initiative in its final report and provide advice on whether or not Commonwealth, state and territory governments are meeting their targets and achieving what they set out to undertake.

Baseline Data to Support the Closing the Gap Initiative

2.18 The Prime Minister recently reiterated a continued concern that the committee has previously highlighted about the lack of comprehensive data and the impact that this has had on tracking progress and achieving the six COAG targets:

The report I table today...demonstrates the challenges of accurate data –to track our progress to closing the gap – and thereby meet our targets.¹⁵

2.19 Indeed, the committee's very first recommendation in its second report concerned the lack of available data to enable governments to monitor the impact its policies are having on the ground. The committee outlined the need for a concerted

13 Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services, *Six Monthly Report*, July-November 2009, p. 5.

14 Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services, *Six Monthly Report*, July-November 2009, p. 5.

15 The Hon Kevin Rudd, Prime Minister, *House of Representatives Hansard*, 11 February 2010, p. 1169.

effort to improve the quality and scope of existing data collections on regional and remote Indigenous communities.¹⁶

2.20 Almost one year later, the committee considers that there is still a lack of baseline data in many areas as evidenced by the Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report. For example: there is no data to accurately measure child mortality; early childhood education rates are based on 2008 figures; and Indigenous employment rates are based on data taken from between 2002 and 2008.¹⁷

2.21 The committee reiterates its concern that there needs to be a concerted effort to improve the quality and scope of existing data collections on regional and remote Indigenous communities if governments are to accurately measure the tangible improvements that are being made across the nation.

2.22 The committee notes that the COAG Reform Council will develop a *National Indigenous Reform Agreement: Baseline performance report for 2008–09* for publication in June 2010.¹⁸ The report is anticipated to provide a baseline assessment against the six targets for the COAG Closing the Gap initiative. The committee hopes that this report will provide baseline data against which to measure future COAG programs in conjunction with the work of the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services.

Closing the Gap Clearinghouse

2.23 The committee had also hoped that the Closing the Gap Clearinghouse, which was announced in the 2009–10 Budget, would provide a cumulative evidence base to monitor progress on program implementation, identify gaps and help to coordinate research/evaluation. In its last report, the committee committed to following up with the Australian Government on the utilisation of information provided by the Clearinghouse.¹⁹

2.24 The Clearinghouse website was launched on 31 October 2009. The website currently provides:

- (a) A general collection of reports relevant to the COAG building blocks;
- (b) A smaller quality assessed collection of research and evaluations with assessments of the evidence;

16 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 2*, pp. 25 - 61.

17 Prime Minister's Report 2010, *Closing the Gap Report*.

18 Council of Australian Governments Reform Council Website
http://www.coag.gov.au/crc/report_timeframes.cfm (accessed 24 April 2010).

19 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 15.

- (c) A register of research and evaluations conducted across Australia (in progress or conducted in the past three years); and
- (d) A helpdesk, e-newsletters, news features and calendar of events.²⁰

2.25 Through the committee's use of the website, it has found that for many topics, the most relevant and up to date information is not always available. This is despite the fact that reports, data and statistics are on other government, university and community sector agency websites.

2.26 The committee therefore considers that there should be further efforts by the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW) to ensure that the Clearinghouse is kept up to date with accurate information and research papers. All respective stakeholders who produce relevant information, statistics and reports should also be encouraged to be proactive in providing information to the AIHW to assist in the development of the Clearinghouse. This will enable policy makers to use the website to develop evidence based policy and fully utilise the \$2.5 million²¹ that the Australian Government has committed to implement this project.

2.27 The committee further considers that the website should include information on the evaluation of programs at all levels of government so that policy makers can have quick access to lessons learned during other program rollouts so the same mistakes are not repeated. The committee has not had the benefit of evidence from the AIHW but will seek to report further on the Clearinghouse in its next report.

Recommendation 1

2.28 The committee recommends that all Australian Government and state/territory agencies, provide the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare with reports and publications as they are published, as well as statistics on an annual basis, to ensure that the Closing the Gap Clearinghouse is a relevant evidence base for policy makers.

COAG's 7 December 2009 Meeting

2.29 COAG met on 7 December 2009 and considered two Indigenous related issues:

- (a) food security in remote Indigenous communities; and

20 Closing the Gap Clearinghouse <http://www.aihw.gov.au/closingthegap/> (accessed 10 May 2010).

21 2009-10 Budget Papers, *The Policy Challenge*, http://www.ato.gov.au/budget/2009-10/content/ministerial_statements/indigenous/html/ms_indigenous-02.htm (accessed 29 April 2010).

-
- (b) A report from the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services.²²

Food Security

2.30 At its meeting on 2 July 2009, COAG requested the development of a national strategy to address food security in remote Indigenous communities.²³ At their 7 December 2009 meeting, COAG agreed to a new National Strategy for Food Security in Remote Indigenous Communities.

2.31 The Strategy outlines five actions to increase the consumption of healthy foods and reduce the diet-related burden of disease for Indigenous people in remote Australia and help close the gap in Indigenous disadvantage by:

- (a) developing National Standards for stores and takeaways servicing remote Indigenous communities in the areas of retail management, financial management, governance, infrastructure, food and nutrition policy, food preparation and food safety;
- (b) developing options for a National Quality Improvement Scheme, for consideration by COAG in mid-2010;
- (c) encouraging stores incorporated under State and Territory Associations Incorporations laws to incorporate under the Corporations (Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander) Act 2006;
- (d) developing a National Healthy Eating Action Plan for remote Indigenous communities for consideration by COAG by mid-2010; and
- (e) developing a National Workforce Action Plan to improve food security through fostering an appropriately resourced, trained and supported workforce for consideration by COAG also in mid-2010.²⁴

2.32 COAG agreed to pilot this Strategy in up to ten remote Indigenous communities. The communities have not yet been announced.

2.33 The committee is pleased to see a commitment to develop a national response to food security in remote Indigenous communities. The committee continues to hear evidence about the severe lack of high quality, regular, reliable and affordable food in remote Indigenous communities.

22 Council of Australian Governments, *Communiqué* – 7 December 2009. http://www.coag.gov.au/coag_meeting_outcomes/2009-12-07/ (accessed 24 April 2010).

23 Council of Australian Governments, *Communiqué* – 2 July 2009. http://www.coag.gov.au/coag_meeting_outcomes/2009-07-02/index.cfm#closing (accessed 24 April 2010).

24 Council of Australian Governments, *Communiqué* – 7 December 2009.

2.34 The committee heard that the cost of a basket of staple foods varies considerably with other similar stores in the same settings. Food prices can be up to 18 per cent higher in some stores with comparable situations.²⁵

2.35 The committee's most recent visit to Queensland demonstrates that prices remain prohibitively high. Witnesses indicated that the price of an avocado is often around \$6²⁶ and petrol is \$2.09 per litre.²⁷ One local council member in Weipa said it was almost impossible to live:

It is virtually impossible to be able to provide the requirements of a family of that size on the same money that you are getting if you are in, say, Sydney with all the shopping options you have available to you. That translates across to petrol, rents, electricity—everything is expensive up here.²⁸

2.36 Further, in the Torres Strait, the high cost of goods can be as much as \$150 per person per week for basic staples. Fruit and vegetables are also often limited in supply and sell out quickly.²⁹

2.37 In its submission to the committee, Diabetes Australia was concerned at the disproportionately large number of Indigenous Australians suffering from diabetes and chronic disease in regional and remote Australia due to the lack of nutritious food:

Increased cost and limited availability of health food choices such as lean meats, fresh fruit and vegetables and whole grains make it very difficult to make healthy dietary choices...energy dense processed foods high in saturated fat, sugar and salt are more readily available for a cheaper price.³⁰

2.38 The National Rural Health Alliance was also concerned about the lack of quality food, particularly for pregnant women:

There are currently serious deficiencies relating to the supply of fresh food in some remote areas. It is fundamental to human rights and health that all pregnant women, breastfeeding mothers, babies and children in rural and (particularly) remote areas have access to adequate affordable nutritious food.³¹

2.39 The committee is of the view that work being put into the COAG National Strategy for Food Security in Remote Indigenous Communities should place a high

25 Dr Rosalie Schultz, *Submission 108*, p. 1.

26 Councillor Joseph Elu, Northern Peninsular Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 4.

27 Committee notes, Family Resources Centre, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

28 Mr Shane Bousen, Weipa Town Authority, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 19.

29 Torres Strait Regional Authority, *Submission 52*, p. 8.

30 Diabetes Australia, *Submission 52*, p. 4.

31 National Rural Health Alliance Inc, *Submission 8*, p. 7.

value on practical solutions that make a difference on food price, quality and availability in Indigenous communities.

2.40 The committee notes the work of the House of Representatives Standing Committee on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs' inquiry into Remote Aboriginal and Torres Strait Community Stores.³² This inquiry made 32 recommendations about the situation in remote Indigenous communities. This committee considers that the House of Representatives inquiry report should be fully utilised in the COAG work to develop a National Strategy for Food Security in Remote Indigenous Communities.

2.41 The committee also heard evidence from Professor Hurriyet Babacan from the Cairns Institute who told the committee about the need to look at agriculture to not only support economic development but provide for a sustainable diversified food supply:

Agriculture has been declining and people are looking at whether we can diversify the agricultural base. Mareeba had a small and run-down TAFE. The state government, the community cabinet, were up here about three weeks ago. They are investing some \$8 million into an agricultural college to look at growing alternative crops in this area and developing the skills to develop marketing niches—sometimes the crops can be grown, but marketing involves a whole set of skills. So I think there are some opportunities for Aboriginal people to tap into that. They are often overlooked.³³

2.42 The committee considers that it is important for a food strategy to look to self sustaining small scale agriculture, permaculture or market gardening. The committee understands that this may not be practical in all regional or remote communities due to the poor condition of the soil and the level of rainfall. Nevertheless, the committee considers that there should be innovative solutions canvassed in the strategy to promote a source of nutritious food in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Recommendation 2

2.43 The committee recommends that the COAG work on the National Strategy for Food Security in Remote Indigenous Communities include an analysis of alternative agriculture to improve the affordability, quality and availability of fresh fruit and vegetables in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

32 House of Representatives Standing Committee on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs, *Everybody's Business, Remote Aboriginal and Torres Strait Community Stores*, November 2009.

33 Professor Hurriyet Babacan, Cairns Institute, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 32.

Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services

First Six Monthly Report

2.44 The 7 December 2009 COAG meeting considered the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services first Six Monthly Report.³⁴ The first Six Monthly Report outlines a baseline description of services in each of the 29 regional and remote Indigenous communities where COAG is focusing their initial efforts. In particular, the report outlines comparative service tables for each community. As outlined above, the committee has been concerned at the lack of baseline data on the COAG Closing the Gap initiative for some time.

2.45 The committee considers that the Coordinator General's first Six Monthly Report provides a clear benchmark and baseline against which to measure future developments and improvements. The committee considers that the first Six Monthly Report provides clear indicators about which services are and which are not provided in each of the different communities. This sort of reporting is conducive to assessing progress on the ground.

2.46 The committee is of the view that this type of information should be available for all regional and remote Indigenous communities. Such a report would be extremely beneficial in comparing all communities. It would inform budget prioritisation as well as allocation of programs and services. It would also allow for governments and independent reviewers to ascertain the positive impact that additional funding has on service and infrastructure delivery on the ground. It would further enable more adequate evaluation of programs and policies.

2.47 The committee acknowledges that there would be additional costs associated with producing such a report in its initial stages. Nevertheless, following a review of the Coordinator General's first Six Monthly Report, the committee is of the view that this work would be extremely valuable in providing a benchmark to judge future performance.

2.48 The committee understands only 149 discrete regional and remote Indigenous communities have over 200 residents.³⁵ The committee therefore recommends expanding the remit of the Coordinator General to all of these communities. If expansion of the Coordinator General's mandate to all of these communities proves difficult, the committee considers that FaHCSIA should further analyse ways to increase baseline data across a range of regional and remote Indigenous communities in Australia.

34 The report is available at the Office of the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services Website: <http://www.cgris.gov.au/site/report.asp> (accessed 24 April 2010).

35 Community Housing and Infrastructure Needs Survey Data, <http://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/Lookup/4710.0Main+Features12001?OpenDocument> (accessed 11 May 2010).

2.49 The committee considers that a report on these communities would likely result in significant financial savings from better directed and targeted programs. The committee also notes that some states and territories as well as local government authorities already compile data on regional and remote Indigenous services that should be utilised in the development of such a report.

Recommendation 3

2.50 The committee recommends that the Australian Government expand the remit of the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services' reporting mandate for basic service and infrastructure in all regional and remote Indigenous communities with over 200 residents. The committee considers that the Coordinator General should be afforded additional resources to undertake such an expanded reporting role.

2.51 The committee notes that COAG has published a response outlining actions to address the issues raised in the Coordinator General's Six Monthly Report. The committee is pleased that governments have made this response public. The committee is also pleased with the swift action that governments have committed to undertake to respond to the report.

2.52 The committee understands that the Coordinator General's Six Monthly Report will also be utilised by all governments and local communities to develop a community based local implementation plan. As the Coordinator General said at the 12 February 2010 Senate Estimates Hearings:

Each local implementation plan will...draw upon my report, community feedback, and it will have a comprehensive action plan ... to address health, education, housing etc.³⁶

2.53 The committee supports the development of practical implementation plans in each of the 29 Remote Service Delivery communities to respond to the Coordinator General's Report and other local priorities. The committee also notes that by the time of the next Coordinator General's Report, all local implementation plans should be finalised.³⁷

2.54 The committee is encouraged by the planned consultation with local communities to develop the local implementation plans including the dedication of a liaison officer to assist communities with their plans.³⁸ The committee also

36 Mr Brian Gleeson, Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services, *Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs Hansard*, 12 February 2010, p. 7.

37 Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services, *Six Monthly Report*, July-November 2009, p. 2.

38 Council of Australian Governments Website, *Working Group on Indigenous Reform, Progress Status Report, Addressing the Recommendations of the First Six Monthly Report of the Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services*, p. 8.
http://www.coag.gov.au/coag_meeting_outcomes (accessed on 29 April 2010)

encourages the public release of local implementation plans. The committee continues to hear evidence from communities that they were not consulted on different project. This was recently confirmed in the committee's visit to Queensland. Ensuring that consultation plans are made public prior to consultation commencing ensures communities that consultation is best practice.

2.55 The committee notes that many of the targeted 29 remote Indigenous communities already have existing community development plans, action plans or local strategic priorities. The committee emphasises the need for any new implementation plan to:

- (i) take into account existing community plans and priorities;
- (ii) acknowledge existing community governance arrangements;
- (iii) undertake appropriate consultation with the community, state, territory and local governments, non government and community organisations; and
- (iv) have the ability to be implemented without excessive bureaucracy.

2.56 The committee looks forward to hearing the progress and outcomes of consultation with Indigenous communities. The committee will follow up on progress with the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services in its last report.

Recommendation 4

2.57 The committee notes the consultation being undertaken in developing local implementation plans but considers that as a matter of practice, consultation plans which are not readily accessible to the public should be made public prior to consultation being undertaken.

Council of Australian Governments 19 and 20 April 2010 Meeting

2.58 At its meeting of 19 and 20 April 2010, COAG considered a range of issues relating to health. At this meeting, COAG noted:

...the progress made on Indigenous health issues since the 2008 National Healthcare Agreement. The reforms agreed today aim to contribute to the improvement of health outcomes for Indigenous Australians through greater integration between hospital, general practice and primary health care services; governance structures focused at the local level; and public hospital funding mechanisms that recognise the needs of regional and remote areas.³⁹

39 Council of Australian Governments *Communiqué* –19 and 20 April 2010
http://www.coag.gov.au/coag_meeting_outcomes (accessed on 28 April 2010).

2.59 At this meeting, COAG also noted the Working Group on Indigenous Reform's progress status report addressing the recommendations of the 4 December 2009 report of the Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services.⁴⁰

2.60 As noted above, the committee is pleased that COAG has committed to develop responses to the Coordinator General's first Six Monthly Report, including the following agreed or completed key actions at the national level:

- (a) articulation of the role of local government in the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Service Delivery;
- (b) local implementation plans to be agreed by all three levels of government;
- (c) nomination of a liaison officer in each priority location to streamline coordination with Regional Operations Centres and assist in developing local implementation plans;
- (d) more visible and responsive policing in the Remote Service Delivery communities, including more regular reporting;
- (e) improvements to Centrelink transactional and case management services in the Remote Service Delivery communities;
- (f) more flexible funding approaches which aggregate departmental funding into a master contract with each of the Remote Service Delivery communities;
- (g) support for leadership and governance training across the Remote Service Delivery communities as well as training for government personnel working with communities; and
- (h) the development of a paper for COAG on the options for more effective planning and streamlining of infrastructure investment in Remote Service Delivery communities.⁴¹

2.61 COAG also agreed to amend the National Partnership on Remote Service Delivery to recognise the important role local government or other municipal service providers have in ensuring the effective delivery of the Partnership in each priority community, with the detail of these service provider commitments to be captured in a local implementation plan for each priority community.⁴² Further analysis of this issue is discussed below.

40 Council of Australian Governments *Communiqué* –19 and 20 April 2010.

41 Council of Australian Governments *Communiqué* , 19 and 20 April 2010.

42 Council of Australian Governments *Communiqué* , 19 and 20 April 2010.

Progress with Indigenous Housing, Education, Health and Employment/Enterprise Targets

2.62 Since the committee's last report, there has been progress on a range of initiatives. Key issues of interest to the committee's terms of reference are outlined below.

Housing

Progress with the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing

2.63 On 30 November 2008 COAG committed to \$1.94 billion in new funding over ten years (\$834.6 million over five years) to address overcrowding, homelessness, poor housing conditions and the severe housing shortage in remote Indigenous communities.⁴³ The National Partnership on Remote Indigenous Housing commenced operation on 1 January 2009.

Delays with the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing

2.64 Throughout 2009, there was much confusion about the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing and the Strategic Indigenous Housing and Infrastructure Program. The Prime Minister acknowledged the confusion of these programs in his Closing the Gap Statement:

This is why, when evidence of unacceptable delays in our major Indigenous housing program in the Northern Territory last year, the Government took unprecedented action to get the program on track.⁴⁴

2.65 Following media and public criticism of the project, the Australian Government established an Office for Remote Indigenous Housing in the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs.⁴⁵

Improvements to the Partnership

2.66 The Australian Government also started the process of placing senior officials into each of the state capital cities or in some cases, into state housing departments to 'make sure that we see an improvement in delivery of remote Indigenous housing'.⁴⁶

43 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 11.

44 The Hon Kevin Rudd, Prime Minister, *House of Representatives Hansard*, 11 February 2010, p. 1170.

45 The Hon Jenny Macklin MP, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, 'Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services (Six Monthly Report)', *Transcript*, 4 December 2009.

46 'Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services (Six Monthly Report)', *Transcript*, 4 December 2009.

2.67 On 7 December 2009, COAG agreed to the renegotiation of the National Partnership on Remote Indigenous Housing. The Australian Government indicated that the following improvements would be made:

The renegotiation will enable a more competitive process for allocation of funding by the Commonwealth for capital works and provide strong incentives for the States and the Northern Territory to progress the construction of new housing, repairs and maintenance in remote Indigenous communities over the remaining eight years of this National Partnership...

The Commonwealth has worked in good faith to agree implementation plans and capital works plans with each jurisdiction. Work that has already been agreed for this financial year will continue under current arrangements.

COAG noted that the Prime Minister has written to Premier's and the Chief Ministers outlining in detail the terms of the negotiation.

Negotiations on the revised agreement will begin as a matter of priority, with a view to the revised agreement coming into effect from 1 July 2010.⁴⁷

2.68 The Australian Government has committed \$120 million in 2009–10 to build 320 new dwellings and to significantly upgrade 587 dwellings.⁴⁸ FaHCSIA indicated in the 12 February 2010 Senate Estimates Hearings that 15 new dwellings had been completed; 154 houses were underway; 240 refurbishments were either underway or completed.⁴⁹

2.69 The committee notes the revised arrangements for the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing. Nevertheless, the committee remains concerned with the slow pace of government action in building new, upgraded or renovated houses. This is especially concerning given the evidence that the committee heard in Queensland (Chapter 3 refers) that outlines continued slow progress in rolling out housing that has been agreed to by either Commonwealth or state/territory governments.

2.70 The committee therefore thinks that the Commonwealth should immediately publish its progress in providing Indigenous housing in regional and remote Indigenous communities and that this information be updated on a monthly basis so that the committee and other concerned members of the public can track progress.

47 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister and The Hon Jenny Macklin MP, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, 'Renegotiation of the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing', *Joint Press Release*, 7 December 2009.

48 Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs Portfolio Budget Statement, p. 129.

49 Ms Amanda Cattermole and Dr Jeff Harmer, Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, *Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs Hansard*, 12 February 2010, p. 20.

2.71 The committee has not heard evidence that indicates appropriate consultation has been undertaken with communities about the level of local employment that projects will create as part of the housing initiative. The committee is concerned about the level of information that communities are provided during implementation of initiatives. The committee continues to hear anecdotal evidence from communities about the lack of consultation with councils about housing programs. For example, the committee heard frustration from communities in its recent trip to Weipa and Bamaga, (Chapter 3 refers). This will be an area for further investigation by the committee.

Recommendation 5

2.72 The committee recommends that on a monthly basis the Australian Government publish the number and location of new, rebuilt or refurbished homes completed under the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing program.

Recommendation 6

2.73 The committee also recommends that the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services conduct a detailed analysis of the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing in his next six monthly report.

Strategic Indigenous Housing and Infrastructure Program

2.74 The Strategic Indigenous Housing and Infrastructure Program (SIHIP) is a \$672 million coordinated Indigenous housing agreement between the Australian and Northern Territory Governments across 73 remote Indigenous communities in the Northern Territory. The program will deliver:

- (a) 750 new houses;
- (b) 230 rebuilds of existing houses; and
- (c) 2,500 refurbishments.

2.75 This project forms part of the overall COAG funding under the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing.⁵⁰ Three construction company consortia known as 'Alliances' were engaged to deliver the program. A target of 20 per cent has been set for Indigenous employment across the program.⁵¹

50 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 42.

51 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 42.

SIHIP Review

2.76 The Government acknowledges that there has been slow progress with the implementation of SIHIP and accordingly on 24 July 2009, the Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, and the Chief Minister of the Northern Territory commissioned a review to assess how to improve SIHIP.

2.77 The review considered criticisms that the program:

- (a) has been slow to deliver housing;
- (b) the governance is overly bureaucratic; and
- (c) the overall cost is too high.⁵²

2.78 The review found that the overall project was sound, but that it needed to be substantially overhauled in order to meet proposed targets:

The overall program design is sound. While certain high level aspects of the program must be addressed these have been identified early enough to ensure the program meets its objectives within the original timeframe.⁵³

2.79 The review provided six recommendations to optimise delivery of housing under the SIHIP program:

- (a) stronger leadership in the delivery of the program by the Australian Government;
- (b) the Australian Government take on a leadership role in community engagement in conjunction with the Northern Territory Government;
- (c) further analysis of lessons learnt from the first round of the Package Development Report be implemented for future development;
- (d) targets and timelines be made public; and
- (e) governments direct appropriate resources to: transitioning Indigenous employees under SIHIP into ongoing employment and effective property and tenancy management.⁵⁴

2.80 On 31 August 2009, The Australian and Northern Territory Governments accepted all the findings and recommendations of the review.⁵⁵ The review also raised

52 Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs and the Northern Territory Government, *Strategic Indigenous Housing and Infrastructure Program – Review of Program Performance*, 28 August 2009, p. 5.

53 *Strategic Indigenous Housing and Infrastructure Program – Review of Program Performance*, 28 August 2009, p. 5 – 6.

54 *Strategic Indigenous Housing and Infrastructure Program – Review of Program Performance*, 28 August 2009, p. 34.

issues which have implications for the overall National Partnership on Remote Indigenous Housing.⁵⁶

2.81 FaHCSIA provided a progress update on SIHIP at the 12 February 2010 Senate Estimates Hearings:

Dr Harmer—Because of the initially poor performance of SIHIP and Minister Macklin’s concern about the performance of states and territories, she proposed a renegotiation of the national partnership to put more restrictions on the states and territories in terms of being accountable for progress. I will let Ms Cattermole explain this, but we have undertaken those negotiations. We initially thought it was going to be quite difficult, given that the agreement had only been signed in the relatively recent past.

However, with a great deal of work by Ms Cattermole and her people, we have been very successful in carrying out Minister Macklin’s instructions. I will let the officers update you as to where we are at.

Ms Cattermole—The National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing, as you know, sits across all of the jurisdictions and the SIHIP component is now subsumed into that as one part. As Dr Harmer said, there was a decision taken at COAG last year to renegotiate the national partnership and that has been a very positive and relatively speedy process and that has recently been agreed. The Prime Minister has written to first ministers this week seeking their final agreement to that renegotiation. What it does is focus more on a strong performance focus for jurisdictions around ensuring that they deliver the capital works activity on time and within the budgets that have been agreed across the national partnership.⁵⁷

2.82 The SIHIP program target aims for 150 new houses to be completed; 1000 rebuilds and refurbishments and a minimum of 20 per cent Indigenous employment on site workforces by 31 December 2010.

2.83 As at 1 February 2010, FaHCSIA advises that 2 new houses have been completed with 54 underway; 70 rebuilds and refurbishments have been completed with 80 underway and achievement of 35 per cent Indigenous employment on site workforce.⁵⁸

55 The Hon Jenny Macklin, MP, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs and The Hon Paul Henderson, MLA, NT Chief Minister, 'Improving Indigenous Housing in the NT', *Joint Press Release*, 31 August 2010.

56 'Improving Indigenous Housing in the NT', *Joint Press Release*, 31 August 2010.

57 Ms Amanda Cattermole and Dr Jeff Harmer, Department of Families, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, *Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs Estimates Hansard*, 12 February 2010, p. 27.

58 'Improving Indigenous Housing in the NT', *Joint Press Release*, 31 August 2010.

Post Review Assessment of SIHIP

2.84 On 10 March 2010, the Australian Government released a Post Review Assessment of SIHIP.⁵⁹ The Post Review Assessment outlines the progress of SIHIP from August 2009 to March 2010. The overarching finding of the Post Review Assessment is as follows:

Based on available documentation, data and consultation with stakeholders, the PRA finds that despite a lag in achievement of construction targets up to February 2010, the changes put in place as a result of the Review are geared to achieving SIHIP's key targets by 2013, with the bulk of the outputs expected to be delivered over the next two years.⁶⁰

2.85 The committee notes the review found improvements in a range of areas over the past six months, including:

- (a) improvement of program managers in delivery;
- (b) stronger communication between government, the Alliance Partners and Indigenous communities;
- (c) improvements in policy guidelines and management systems; and
- (d) strong Indigenous employment outcomes.⁶¹

2.86 The committee is concerned at the Post Review Assessment's conclusion that the overall condition of housing following completion of renovations will remain substandard:

The budget of \$75,000 per dwelling is based on this premise and is generally insufficient for a comprehensive refurbishment. In many cases, these works alone will be insufficient for public housing occupancy standards to be achieved and maintained as a foundation for "normalising" social housing delivery. Public housing occupancy standards are effectively a pre-requisite to being able to collect adequate rent revenues to sustain repairs, maintenance and effective tenancy management in remote communities. This issue is recognised by program managers and ways of addressing it are being considered, but at the time of the PRA there is insufficient evidence that SIHIP functional assessments and other processes to provide repairs and maintenance can be integrated seamlessly or cost effectively.⁶²

59 Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs Website http://www.fahcsia.gov.au/sa/indigenous/pubs/housing/sihip_pra/Pages/default.aspx (accessed 12 March 2010).

60 *SIHIP Post Review Assessment*, March 2010, p. 4.

61 *SIHIP Post Review Assessment*, March 2010, p. 4.

62 *SIHIP Post Review Assessment*, March 2010, p. 4.

2.87 The committee notes that on 17 March 2010, the Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs announced a new independent, expert quality assurance team to inspect and assess new houses and refurbishments delivered under SIHIP in the Northern Territory. The Minister noted that:

The new team will make sure all work is completed to appropriate standards, and will operate in addition to existing checks already regularly made over the course of SIHIP construction and refurbishments.⁶³

2.88 The Minister also noted that the 'Australian Government will continue to take the necessary steps to drive continuing improvements in the delivery of Indigenous housing programs.'⁶⁴

2.89 The Minister further noted that the following additional steps will be undertaken to improve the SIHIP project:

- (a) employment of an additional 20 asset management officers and tenancy officers to operate in remote communities; and
- (b) additional resources to assess the existing condition of houses and improve baseline data to accurately measure improvements achieved through refurbishments.⁶⁵

2.90 The committee notes the Australian Government's efforts to improve the SIHIP initiative but remains concerned about the quality, workmanship, safety and reliability of the housing, renovation and other construction being undertaken under the program.

2.91 The committee will also follow up in its next report with information about how the 20 Asset Management Officers will contribute to the overall functional rollout of the SIHIP program in the Northern Territory.

Role of the Private Sector in Housing Delivery

2.92 The committee is further concerned with the anecdotal reports from some communities that suggest the private sector is charging excessive fees for government funded housing projects. The committee will seek to follow up on these reports with FaHCSIA in its next report.

63 The Hon Jenny Macklin, MP, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs; The Hon Warren Snowden, MP, Minister for Indigenous Health, Rural and Regional Health and Regional Services Delivery and The Hon Chris Burns MLA, NT Minister for Public and Affordable Housing, 'Further Improvements to NT Indigenous Housing Program', *Joint Press Release*, 17 March 2010.

64 'Further Improvements to NT Indigenous Housing Program', *Joint Press Release*, 17 March 2010.

65 'Further Improvements to NT Indigenous Housing Program', *Joint Press Release*, 17 March 2010.

Further Deliberations on Housing

2.93 There are a range of concerns about government housing programs that have been raised with the committee in public reports and in evidence from regional and remote Indigenous communities.

2.94 During this reporting period, the committee has not had sufficient time to hear evidence from the Australian Government and, in the case of SIHIP, the Northern Territory Government.

2.95 The committee intends to hear evidence from the Australian Government and Northern Territory officials to consider these issues in further detail. The committee will then look to provide further analysis in the committee's final report. Among other issues, the committee will look to analyse:

- (a) the overall progress of the National Partnership on Remote Indigenous Housing, including SIHIP;
- (b) the outcomes of the SIHIP Post Review Assessment;
- (c) the overall quality of new, rebuilt or refurbished homes under the National Partnership on Remote Indigenous Housing;
- (d) whether or not SIHIP meets public housing occupancy standards;
- (e) the role of the Asset Management Officers under SIHIP; and
- (f) the evaluation mechanisms for private sector construction companies.

Municipal Services

2.96 Under the National Partnership on Remote Indigenous Housing, the Australian Government as well as state and territory governments have agreed to work towards clearer roles, responsibilities and funding for municipal services. They have also agreed to the ongoing maintenance of infrastructure and essential services in remote Indigenous communities. New arrangements will be in place from 1 July 2012.⁶⁶

2.97 The committee noted in its last report that it was concerned that the 2012 implementation date 'may mean that no progress is made in the next two years. Given the poor condition of municipal services that the committee encountered in the Kimberley, the committee considered this to be an urgent priority. 'The committee retains this concern.⁶⁷

66 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 87.

67 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 87.

2.98 The committee is advised that under the National Partnership on Remote Service Delivery, it was agreed that a national audit of municipal and essential services would be undertaken to assess the level of outstanding need for these services in remote Indigenous communities.

2.99 The committee is pleased that this audit is taking place, given its findings in its last report about the lack of understanding about who was responsible to provide municipal services in Western Australia.⁶⁸ However, the committee will be concerned if this audit does not occur quickly. The committee also hopes that local implementation plans that are now meant to be agreed by all three levels of government⁶⁹ ensure that this issue is adequately addressed and appropriate funding provided.

Education

2.100 In 2009, there were approximately 155 500 Indigenous full time students which is 4.5% of total students in Australian schools.⁷⁰ The Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Statement indicated that there still remains clear educational gaps, particularly in childhood education as well as literacy and numeracy levels.⁷¹ For example, in 2008, 63.4 per cent of Indigenous students compared with 92.6 per cent of non-Indigenous students were at or above the national minimum standard for Year 5 reading, a 29.2 per cent gap.⁷²

National Partnership on Indigenous Early Childhood Development

2.101 At its July 2008 meeting, COAG agreed to a National Partnership on Indigenous Early Childhood Development.⁷³ This Partnership commits \$564.6 million over six years from 1 January 2009. This includes the development of 35 children and family centres to provide early learning, child care and parent and family support services to Indigenous children and families.

68 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 85-93.

69 Council of Australian Governments Website, *Working Group on Indigenous Reform, Progress Status Report, Addressing the Recommendations of the First Six Monthly Report of the Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services*, p. 6.
http://www.coag.gov.au/coag_meeting_outcomes (accessed on 29 April 2010)

70 Australian Bureau of Statistics, 4.221.0 – *Schools in Australia, 2009*, 16 March 2010.
<http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4221.0?OpenDocument> (accessed on 25 March 2010).

71 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 19.

72 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 21.

73 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 2*, p. 11.

2.102 Appearing at the 12 February 2010 Senate Estimates Hearings, the Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations outlined the most recent development in the National Partnership:

... we will be providing funding in 35 or thereabouts locations and working with the states and territories to roll out those children and family centres, which in many cases will have a preschool component.⁷⁴

2.103 Further, the Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations considers that they are on track in the implementation of the Partnership:

We think they are on track and that there is time to achieve the objectives of the national partnership. Obviously, the whole process of community consultation, particularly when you are talking about Indigenous communities and the design of services that will be, if you will, purpose-built and designed for the particular circumstances of a given community, is absolutely critical to get that to happen. Our sense is that, overall, the exercise is on track.⁷⁵

2.104 The committee notes the announcement of some of the 35 Children and Family Centres but would like to see priority delivery of all 35 Children and Family Centres.⁷⁶ The committee heard a range of evidence in its recent visit to Queensland that reaffirms the committee's long-held view about the fundamental importance of early childhood development and learning (outlined in Chapter 3). The committee therefore hopes that the government places a high priority on rolling out the 35 Children and Family Centres to regional and remote communities in need of additional services. The committee will follow up on implementation in its next report.

Indigenous Education Action Plan

2.105 In its third report, the committee agreed to provide an update on the progress of the Indigenous Education Action Plan.⁷⁷ At their meeting in July 2009, COAG agreed to the development of an Indigenous Education Action Plan by the Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs (MCEECDYA).⁷⁸

74 Mr Michael Manthorpe, Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations, *Senate Standing Committee on Education, Employment and Workplace Relations Committee Hansard*, p. 80.

75 Mr Michael Manthorpe, Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations, *Education, Employment and Workplace Relations Committee Hansard*, p. 88.

76 For example: The Hon Julia Gillard MP, Minister for Education. Minister for Employment and Workplace Relations and The Hon David Bartlett MP, Tasmanian Premier and Minister for Education and Skills, '\$8m Children and Family Centre for Bridgewater', *Joint Press Release*, 29 April 2009.

77 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 7.

78 Council of Australian Governments, *Communiqué* – 2 July 2009.

2.106 In December 2009, MCEECDYA called for submissions on a draft national Indigenous Education Action Plan 2010–2014. In doing so, MCEECDYA provided a public draft for comment.⁷⁹

2.107 The Indigenous Education Action Plan outlines how MCEECDYA will work to achieve the COAG Closing the Gap targets. The Plan provides for activities that will be undertaken at the national, state and local level to close the gap between the educational outcomes of Indigenous and non-Indigenous students.

2.108 An initial draft of the plan was circulated to Indigenous education consultative bodies and a number of leading Indigenous educators for preliminary comment prior to public release. The plan will be finalised by mid 2010.⁸⁰

2.109 The plan focuses on six areas:

- (a) readiness for school;
- (b) engagement and connections;
- (c) attendance;
- (d) literacy and numeracy;
- (e) leadership, quality teaching and workforce development; and
- (f) pathways to real post school options.⁸¹

2.110 The plan provides aggregated national targets and goals based on the Closing the Gap priorities. It then outlines the actions that will be undertaken by each state and territory government to reduce the gap in Indigenous education disadvantage.

2.111 The committee is pleased to see a strong focus on improving evaluation and data of schools performance in the plan. In particular, the commitment to the development of an annual report outlining progress against the plan; an in-depth analysis of cohorts of Indigenous students; improvements to national education data sets and an evaluation of the Indigenous Education Action Plan in 2013 is commendable.

2.112 The plan indicates that 'engagement with Indigenous parents, students and communities is central to the design and delivery of programs and services'.⁸² Given

79 Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs website http://www.mceecdya.edu.au/mceecdya/indigenous_ed_action_plan_2010-2014_consultation,29978.html (accessed 30 April 2010).

80 Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs website, [http://www.mceecdya.edu.au/verve/resources/IEAP_Stage_Two_Consultation_Draft_\(2\).pdf](http://www.mceecdya.edu.au/verve/resources/IEAP_Stage_Two_Consultation_Draft_(2).pdf) (accessed on 27 April 2010).

81 Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs website, [http://www.mceecdya.edu.au/verve/resources/IEAP_Stage_Two_Consultation_Draft_\(2\).pdf](http://www.mceecdya.edu.au/verve/resources/IEAP_Stage_Two_Consultation_Draft_(2).pdf) (accessed on 27 April 2010).

the committee's consistent evidence about the key role of parents and the need to strongly promote learning at home, the committee is pleased with the focus on parents and learning. The committee's most recent evidence on the value of parents involvement in children's education in Queensland is discussed in Chapter 3.

2.113 The committee is also pleased to see a commitment to consult closely with the Indigenous Education Consultative Body in order for the plan to remain relevant and flexible to the changing needs of Indigenous students.

Australian Government's Sporting Chance Program

2.114 On 11 February 2010, the Australian Government announced an expansion of its Sporting Chance Program to support Indigenous students' engagement with school.⁸³ The Sporting Chance Program uses sport and recreation as a hook to better engage Indigenous boys and girls in their schooling to improve educational and employment outcomes.

2.115 The Government indicates that there were 42 Sporting Chance projects in 2009 including 37 school-based sports academies and five engagement strategies, supporting about 9 000 students. In 2010 an additional 17 sports academies will commence across Western Australia, the Northern Territory and Victoria, supporting about 1000 students, which will bring the total supported under the program to some 10 000.⁸⁴

2.116 The committee notes the introduction of the program and the impact for Indigenous students in remote and regional Australia and is pleased to note the anticipated increase in school attendance given these programs. The committee is also of the opinion that similar programs should be provided for students who have other interests. For example, a suggestion was made in Bamaga, that a similar program be introduced for students who are interested in the arts:

We have got to realise that some kids do not like to play sports, so we might work in with our director of community services, who is actually working with me right now in trying to develop the sports program, to identify some kids who are maybe interested in arts.⁸⁵

82 Draft Indigenous Education Action Plan (2010-2014), Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs Website [http://www.mceecdya.edu.au/verve/resources/IEAP_Stage_Two_Consultation_Draft_\(2\).pdf](http://www.mceecdya.edu.au/verve/resources/IEAP_Stage_Two_Consultation_Draft_(2).pdf) (accessed on 27 April 2010).

83 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, The Hon Jenny Macklin MP, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs and The Hon Kate Ellis MP, Minister for Sport, 'Sporting Chance Expansion', *Joint Press Release*, 11 February 2010.

84 'Sporting Chance Expansion', *Joint Press Release*, 11 February 2010.

85 Councillor Peter Lui, Northern Peninsular Area Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 14.

2.117 The committee would like to see additional consideration given to programs for children in other extra curricular activities such as the arts.

Recommendation 7

2.118 Noting the success of the Sporting Chance Program, the committee recommends that the Australian Government investigate programs for other extra curricular activities such as a program for students interested in the arts.

National Indigenous Knowledge Centre

2.119 On 19 and 20 April 2008, the Australian Government convened a 2020 summit at Parliament House in Canberra. The summit brought together 1000 participants from across the nation and generated more than 900 ideas.⁸⁶ In the Australian Government's response to the 2020 summit which was released on 22 April 2009, one of the nine commitments was the first steps towards an Indigenous Cultural Education and Knowledge Centre.⁸⁷

2.120 On 4 February 2010, the Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs announced that consultations had begun for the feasibility study into a National Indigenous Knowledge Centre.⁸⁸

2.121 The committee has heard a range of evidence over the course of its inquiry about the need to respect, support and understand Indigenous culture as the oldest continuing culture in human history. For example, General Dave Chalmers, the former head of the Northern Territory Emergency Response noted the importance of culture and development.⁸⁹

2.122 The Kimberly Aboriginal Law and Culture Centre indicated the need for culture to be part of Commonwealth, state and territory planning; that governments need to take into account culture in providing funding and that governments should 'commit to levels of funding that are commensurate with genuine recognition that culture needs to be placed at the centre of the COAG planning processes and is vitally important for intrinsic and extrinsic reasons'.⁹⁰

2.123 In their submission, the Western Australian Indigenous Traditional Culture and Healing Project also indicated a strong desire to 'have access to their culture and

86 2020 Website. <http://www.australia2020.gov.au/> (accessed 24 April 2010).

87 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, 'Government response to the Australia 2020 Summit', *Press Release*, 22 April 2009.

88 The Hon Jenny Macklin MP, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, 'Indigenous Knowledge Centre Study Underway', *Press Release*, 4 February 2010.

89 Kimberley Aboriginal Law and Culture Centre, *Submission 37 b*, p. 3. and *Committee Hansard*, 24 August 2009, p. 89.

90 Kimberley Aboriginal Law and Culture Centre, *Submission 37 b*, p. 4.

its essential values whether they live permanently or are temporarily residing in the city or in the regional areas'.⁹¹ They also demonstrated the importance of technology as a way to link up people to their cultural heritage:

Let me put this model to you. What we want is an established centre in Perth which will give regeneration and a buzz inside the people who attend. It will become like a watering hole where they get some education and they get tools to help themselves when they are back in their communities—and it will help the communities. We do not only want to establish that centre. Being an RTO and doing distance learning is one of our specialties, so we have the infrastructure in place for distance learning and we have state-of-the-art technology. We can have 10 webcams come in at once and we can have a number of people online. That is a facility that we already have. We can do distance learning in other countries as we are well established.⁹²

2.124 The committee notes that the National Indigenous Knowledge Centre proposal is subject to further consultation. The committee considers that given the evidence provided by the West Australian Indigenous Traditional Culture and Healing Project that is currently undertaking a similar project in Western Australia, it is important for the National Indigenous Knowledge Centre to be able to provide communication links between Indigenous Australians and the Centre. The committee sees a key role for technology based solutions to support the understanding of, and respect for, Indigenous cultures.

2.125 The committee will follow the progress of the National Indigenous Knowledge Centre proposal in its next report.

Employment and Enterprise Opportunities

2.126 Australia's 'tyranny of distance' impacts most on regional and remote Indigenous communities and has a distinct impact on employment prospects. As outlined in the committee's first report, employment is one of the best ways to drive economic development and make a difference to some of the entrenched social problems in regional and remote Indigenous communities.⁹³

2.127 Nevertheless, the Prime Minister's 2010 Closing the Gap Report indicates progress in reducing the Indigenous unemployment rate is slow. Currently, 35.5 per cent of the Indigenous workforce age population is not in the labour force.⁹⁴ Further the levels of diversification of employment for Indigenous people living in remote and regional Australia are far less diverse than with urban Indigenous Australians.

91 West Australian Indigenous Traditional Culture and Healing Project, *Submission 98*, p. 3.

92 Mr Vasudeva Barnao, West Australian Indigenous Traditional Culture and Healing Project, *Committee Hansard*, 9 October 2009, p. 15.

93 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 1*, p. 49.

94 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 30.

2.128 Changing this situation will require developing creative models for community development and a strong commitment by governments, business and the community in each and every Indigenous community.

2.129 The committee recognises that there is no 'one size fits all' solution to enhance Indigenous employment opportunities. Nevertheless, throughout the communities that the committee has visited in Queensland, Western Australia, South Australia and the Northern Territory, those communities that are most successful have developed a range of different pathways from basic education and specific training to employment.

COAG National Partnership Agreement for Indigenous Economic Participation

2.130 COAG's National Partnership Agreement for Indigenous Economic Participation was signed in February 2009. This National Partnership is designed to halve the gap in employment outcomes between Indigenous and non-Indigenous Australians by 2018.⁹⁵

2.131 The National Partnership involves complementary investment and effort by the Australian Government as well as state and territory governments to significantly improve opportunities for Indigenous people to engage in private and public sector jobs by:

- (a) creating jobs in areas of government service delivery that have previously relied on subsidies through the Community Development Employment Projects program;
- (b) increasing public sector employment to reflect Indigenous working age population share by 2015;
- (c) building Indigenous workforce strategies into implementation plans for all COAG reforms contributing to the closing the gap targets; and
- (d) strengthening government procurement policies to maximise Indigenous employment.⁹⁶

2.132 The committee is concerned at the overall slow progress to halve the gap in employment outcomes between Indigenous and non-Indigenous Australians.

2.133 Under COAG's Closing the Gap initiative, the Australian Government has indicated that between 1 July 2009 and 31 January 2010 18 000 Indigenous Australians were placed into work by Job Services Australia.⁹⁷ This has been

95 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 11.

96 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 11.

97 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 48.

underpinned by the Australian Government's funding commitment of \$750 million for the reformed Indigenous Employment Program.⁹⁸

2.134 Nevertheless, as the Prime Minister noted, Australia is falling short of meeting COAG's target. A faster reduction in the gap than has been recently achieved is required to fulfil the COAG target.⁹⁹

Australian Employment Covenant

2.135 The Australian Employment Covenant (AEC) is an initiative aimed at securing 50 000 sustainable jobs for Indigenous Australians – including in remote and regional Australia. The AEC is a three-way initiative between Australian business; the Australian Government and Indigenous Australians. The AEC is designed to:

Provide the leadership and the facilitation to drive the collaborative efforts of industry, Indigenous leaders and Government in an aspiration to secure 50,000 sustainable jobs filled by Indigenous Australians;

Ensure participating Australian employers (“AEC Employers”) formally guarantee to provide sustainable employment for Indigenous Australians on successful completion of pre-employment job specific training funded by Government to the AEC Employer’s specifications. The AEC Employer guarantee includes access to post job placement support through individual mentoring in the work place; and

Encourage AEC Employer workplace culture and practices directed at improving the recruitment, retention and development of Indigenous participants. The Employment Covenant will, through a network of patrons, ambassadors and champions at national, state and regional levels, support AEC Employers at all levels in the nation’s economy in this drive.¹⁰⁰

2.136 The committee acknowledges that a target of 50 000 jobs in two years is ambitious. The last report from the AEC on outcomes as at 31 January 2010 states that there are a total of 16 939 job commitments from employers, 622 Indigenous job seekers have commenced in employment and, of those 622, 88 have been in employment for more than 26 weeks.¹⁰¹

GenerationOne

2.137 GenerationOne is a campaign to encourage mainstream, grass roots involvement for all Australians to contribute solutions to break the Indigenous poverty trap in this generation. The campaign has a practical focus in obtaining employment

98 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 48.

99 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 30.

100 Ms Jo Wood, Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations, *Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs Estimates Hansard*, 12 February 2010, p. 42.

101 Mr Robert Griew, Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations, *Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs Estimates Hansard*, 12 February 2010, p. 44.

for Indigenous Australians. It encourages education and training that leads to real employment outcomes.¹⁰²

2.138 The committee notes that the GenerationOne campaign is undertaking a national road show which will include regional and remote Australia. The committee is supportive of and encourages involvement in GenerationOne and the achievement of 50 000 jobs for Indigenous Australians, particularly in regional and remote areas.

Government Ambassador for Business Action and Indigenous Employment Forum

2.139 The committee notes the Government's commitment of 11 February 2010 to establish a Government Ambassador for Business Action to encourage the private sector to play an active role in Indigenous employment as part of the \$3 million Business Action Agenda.¹⁰³

2.140 At this stage, the committee is unsure of the linkages between the Ambassador and the Government's commitments under the Australian Employment Covenant, GenerationOne and Indigenous Business Australia. The committee will closely follow the progress of the Government Ambassador for Business Action and provide analysis of this position in its next report.

2.141 The committee also notes that on 24 February 2010, the Government hosted an Indigenous Employment Forum with representatives from corporate Australia to bring government, business and partner organisations together to close the gap on Indigenous disadvantage in economic participation. The Prime Minister indicated that the forum was all about how we can change attitudes and how business can get a better understanding of how to attract, and importantly, retain Indigenous workers.¹⁰⁴

2.142 The committee is supportive of any attempt to improve Indigenous employment in Australia.

Community Development Employment Projects

2.143 The Community Development Employment Projects (CDEP) scheme commenced in 1977. As outlined in the committee's first report, the CDEP was designed to support Indigenous Australians to achieve economic independence.¹⁰⁵

102 Additional information can be found at: <http://www.generationone.org.au> (accessed 24 March 2010).

103 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, the Hon Jenny Macklin, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, *New Ambassador For Business To Help Close the Gap*, Press Release, 11 February 2010.

104 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, 'Speech at the Launch of Generation One', Speech, 19 March 2010.

105 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 1*, p. 55.

2.144 In July 2009, the Australian Government provided \$202.4 million over five years to reform the CDEP and the Indigenous Employment Program (IEP). The reforms were designed to make progress in meeting the Government's targets of halving the employment gap between Indigenous and non-Indigenous Australians within a decade. The Government has indicated that the reformed programs will provide greater linkages to universal employment services for all Indigenous Australians.¹⁰⁶

2.145 Current participants in remote areas will still be able to access CDEP wages until 30 June 2011 to support their transition to the new arrangements. Current participants will be required to move to income support after 1 July 2009 if they take a break from CDEP for more than 2 weeks, excluding approved leave. From 1 July 2009 all new CDEP participants in remote locations will not be eligible to receive CDEP wages but may instead be eligible to receive an Income Support Payment.¹⁰⁷

2.146 The committee has heard both positive and negative commentary about CDEP since the changes to the scheme. Some have seen the changes to the scheme as positive on the grounds that CDEP did not benefit communities and entrenched a system of handouts. One witness commented that in some communities:

All they have ever known for the last 30 years is a government program called CDEP¹⁰⁸

2.147 Other submissions have commented that the negative view of CDEP should be reversed because CDEP provided for an employment pathway for those people in regional and remote Australia without ready access to jobs:

There must be a shift in Government perception away from the negative view of CDEP, to one where it is considered as a positive way of providing worthwhile employment to community members in their communities. This has not been achieved in the Government's recent review of CDEP. We believe that part of the Government's main agenda concerning CDEP is that by transitioning CDEP participants from CDEP wages to Centrelink benefits then they can be Income Managed. There has been enough subterfuge around this subject for too long.¹⁰⁹

2.148 In its recent trip to Queensland the committee heard a range of views on CDEP. These views are outlined in Chapter 3.

106 FaHCSIA 2009-10 Budget, Closing the Gap - Community Development Employment Projects Program (CDEP) and the Indigenous Employment Program (IEP) reform http://www.fahcsia.gov.au/about/publications/articles/corp/BudgetPAES/budget09_10/indigenous/Pages/09_CDEP_IEP_Reform.aspx (Accessed on 1 March 2010).

107 Centrelink Website <http://www.centrelink.gov.au/internet/internet.nsf/services/cdep.htm#about> (accessed on 17 April 2010).

108 Councillor Peter Lui, Northern Peninsula Area Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 8

109 Ramingining Homelands Resource Centre Aboriginal Corporation, *Submission 77*, p. 4.

2.149 For regional and remote communities, the Government's figures indicate that since the 1 July 2009 CDEP reforms, the following results have been achieved:

- (a) the Indigenous Employment Program has placed 28 300 Indigenous people, an increase of 18 per cent over the equivalent period in the previous year;
- (b) 1236 CDEP participants have been placed in Commonwealth funded positions;
- (c) 306 participants have placed in state funded positions;
- (d) \$228 million has been invested by the Commonwealth; and
- (e) 90 per cent of 8 903 CDEP participants in remote areas are now enrolled with Job Services Australia providers, who will support them for movement into the mainstream labour market.¹¹⁰

2.150 The committee notes alternative investment to replace CDEP programs such as the 1 March 2010 investment of \$172.4 million over three years to build the skills of Indigenous Australians through a range of training, mentoring and community development projects across 500 remote Indigenous communities.¹¹¹ The committee also notes funding provided in the 2010–11 Budget that reforms CDEP in the communities of the Torres Strait.

2.151 The committee considers that beyond 30 June 2011, the Australian Government will need to have a long term strategy for addressing employment and the likely corresponding impacts on employment levels in regional and remote communities. The committee notes that the Australian Government is currently working on this project and notes the budget allocation for CDEP training initiatives outlined in the 2010–11 Budget below.

Mentoring and Leadership

2.152 Throughout the committee's inquiry, there was much evidence about the positive role that mentoring plays as a support function for Indigenous people entering employment.¹¹² Mentoring and support provide needed advice on a whole range of issues, including:

- (a) the stresses and strains of a workplace or different training;
- (b) how workplace environments affect learning;
- (c) emotional intelligence; and

110 Mr Robert Griew, *Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs Estimates Hansard*, 12 February 2010, p. 44.

111 The Hon Jenny Macklin MP, 'Building Skilled Australians in Remote Indigenous Communities', *Press Release*, 1 March 2010.

112 For example: Mr Gregory Arnott, *Committee Hansard*, 20 May 2009, p. 7.

(d) specific subject-matter expertise.

2.153 The Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services also indicated the strong need for leadership in communities. As he commented in the recent Senate Estimates Hearings:

Unless we improve the leadership within some of these communities, it is going to be very hard for governments to get progress. From my point of view, it is one of the high priorities for us in early 2010 to say, 'Get that right. Get the communities working together. Give them ownership etcetera.' From that, you can build on getting greater success through the government's support.¹¹³

2.154 The committee acknowledges the work of the Government in promoting Indigenous leadership programs. Since 2004, over 6 000 Indigenous Australians have already participated in leadership development and as a result they have experienced positive changes in their lives and futures.¹¹⁴

2.155 The committee also notes the intention of the Australian Government to promote Indigenous leadership by holding more than 50 leadership development workshops over the next six months to foster stronger relationships with hundreds of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people from across Australia.¹¹⁵

2.156 The committee further notes the COAG response to the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services Report that commits to providing ongoing governance and leadership training for individual communities.¹¹⁶

National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Public Internet Access

2.157 In its last report, the committee outlined the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Public Internet Access. This agreement seeks to provide public internet access facilities in remote Indigenous communities with limited or no public internet access; create a program for maintenance and support of public internet access in those communities commencing in 2011–12 and offer training in computer and internet use in up to 60 remote communities a year.¹¹⁷

113 Mr Brian Gleeson, *Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs Estimates Hansard*, 12 February 2010, p.9.

114 The Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs Website: http://www.fahcsia.gov.au/sa/indigenous/progserv/leadership/Pages/indigenous_leadership_development_opportunities.aspx (accessed 20 March 2010).

115 The Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs Website: http://www.fahcsia.gov.au/sa/indigenous/progserv/leadership/Pages/indigenous_leadership_development_opportunities.aspx (accessed 20 March 2010).

116 Addressing the Recommendations of the First Six Monthly Report of the Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services, p. 19.

117 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 9.

2.158 Under this Agreement, the Commonwealth is providing \$6.97 million over four years to New South Wales, Queensland, South Australia, Tasmania, Western Australia and the Northern Territory to improve public internet access and provide basic computer training.¹¹⁸

2.159 The Australian Government expects that in 2009–10, over 45 remote communities are expected to receive public internet access facilities and training under this initiative.

2.160 The committee considers that provision of high speed broadband internet provides enhanced opportunities for Indigenous Australians to access government services, advice on a range of issues such as health and education as well as linkages to possible employment or marketing of small business ideas to local government and should be encouraged.

Health

2.161 The Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report indicates some improvements in life expectancy and infant mortality. As at 2008, the gap between Indigenous and non Indigenous Australians life expectancy was 11.5 years for males and 9.7 years for females.¹¹⁹ The gap for infant mortality is 103.7 infant deaths per 100 000 children aged 0–4 years for non Indigenous and 204.8 infant deaths per 100 000 children for Indigenous Australians.¹²⁰

2.162 According to the National Indigenous Health Equality Council, the Australian Indigenous infant mortality rate has been declining and the gap between Indigenous and non-Indigenous infants has been narrowing. 'If current trends continue, we could reduce infant mortality rates to the same level as non-Indigenous rates by 2018'.¹²¹

2.163 The Prime Minister has stated that since 2007–08, the Australian Government has increased its annual expenditure by 57 per cent on Indigenous specific health programs.¹²²

118 Department of Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy Website, http://www.dbcde.gov.au/funding_and_programs/indigenous_communications_program (accessed 10 May 2010).

119 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 13.

120 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 13.

121 National Indigenous Equality Council, *Child Mortality Target*, 2010, p. 19 [http://www.nihc.gov.au/internet/nihc/publishing.nsf/Content/708998BA2BBDDACBCA2576D40022B38C/\\$File/child_mortality_target.pdf](http://www.nihc.gov.au/internet/nihc/publishing.nsf/Content/708998BA2BBDDACBCA2576D40022B38C/$File/child_mortality_target.pdf) (accessed 15 March 2010).

122 Prime Minister's Closing the Gap Report, p. 42.

National Partnership Agreement on Closing the Gap in Indigenous Health Outcomes

2.164 The National Partnership Agreement on Closing the Gap in Indigenous Health Outcomes was agreed on 29 November 2008. It provides \$1.6 billion over four years with the Australian Government contributing \$806 million.¹²³

2.165 The Australian Government's contribution will be spent on a Chronic Disease Package to manage the chronic diseases faced by Indigenous Australians.

2.166 Under this agreement, the Government has agreed to:

- (a) more than 133 000 additional health checks;
- (b) 400 000 additional chronic disease management services for Indigenous people with a chronic condition;
- (c) support for over 50 000 Indigenous patients with a chronic disease to better self manage their condition; and
- (d) financial assistance to improve access to Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme medicines to over 70 000 Indigenous people.¹²⁴

2.167 In the committee's third report, an update was provided on some of the initiatives under the National Partnership Agreement on Closing the Gap in Indigenous Health Outcomes but the committee noted that many initiatives had yet to commence.¹²⁵ This section of the report outlines some of the major Australian Government announcements since November 2009.

Indigenous Smoking

2.168 A focus of the Partnership Agreement is on reducing smoking rates among Indigenous Australians. The Australian Government had previously agreed that as smoking rates still remain alarmingly high, they require a long-term commitment if success is to be achieved.¹²⁶

123 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 2*, p. 12.

124 The Hon Warren Snowden, MP, 'Health Care Boost for Indigenous Australians', *Press Release*, 1 July 2009.

125 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 28-30.

126 2009-10 Department of Health and Ageing Portfolio Budget Statement, p. 71.

2.169 On 5 March 2010, the Australian Government announced 14 sites across the country will benefit from a \$10.7 million funding round to promote innovative anti-tobacco campaigns and prevention strategies to 14 community sector agencies.¹²⁷

2.170 On 17 February 2010, the Australian Government announced the inaugural National Coordinator for Tackling Indigenous Smoking.¹²⁸ The Government advised that the National Coordinator's role will be to:

- (a) lead and mentor the tackling smoking workforce being established under the Federal Government's \$100 million COAG Tackling Smoking initiative to reduce the incidence of tobacco smoking in Indigenous communities;
- (b) provide advice and insights which assist to shape policy and program directions in Indigenous tobacco control;
- (c) play a key role in evaluating the Federal Government's \$14.5 million Indigenous Tobacco Control Initiative to ensure successful pilot programs are translated into improved services on the ground; and
- (d) advocate the importance of, and best practice approaches to, reducing smoking in Indigenous families, communities and workplaces.¹²⁹

2.171 The committee continues to hear evidence about the devastating impact of smoking on life expectancy of Indigenous Australians:

Aboriginal deaths from smoking are 20% higher than the rest of the community as anti-smoking messages are not targeting Indigenous communities...To be effective anti smoking and other health messages need to be culturally specific to Indigenous communities.¹³⁰

In 2008, 47% of Indigenous Australians smoked, down from 51% in 2002. This is still twice the non-Indigenous smoking rate. Unlike the non-Indigenous population, the smoking rate is similar across all regions, age groups and males and females including during pregnancy. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander mothers smoke at around 3 times the rate of non-Indigenous mothers (52% compared with 16%).¹³¹

127 The Hon Warren Snowdon, MP, Minister for Indigenous Health, Rural and Regional Health and Regional Services Delivery, '\$10.7 Million to Combat Indigenous Smoking', *Press Release*, 5 March 2010.

128 The Hon Warren Snowdon, MP, Minister for Indigenous Health, Rural and Regional Health and Regional Services Delivery, 'New National Coordinator to Tackling Indigenous Smoking', *Press Release*, 17 February 2010.

129 'New National Coordinator to Tackling Indigenous Smoking', *Press Release*, 17 February 2010.

130 Australian Association of Social Workers, *Submission 4*, pp.4,11

131 National Indigenous Equality Council, *Child Mortality Target*, 2010, pp. 12. (accessed 15 March 2010).

2.172 In its evidence to the committee, the AIHW indicated that it was probably too early to see the results of any preventative action on Indigenous smoking rates:

Senator SIEWERT—You raise the issue of smoking in your submission. In some states, and I think nationally too now, there are some efforts around smoking in Aboriginal communities. Are you starting to notice any impact from those programs?

Dr Allbon—It would probably be too early at this stage. We rely basically on the ABS's national health survey and the NATSI, the National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander health survey for that information. The national health survey is conducted every three years and the NATSI every six years. There would be no survey vehicle that would pick that up at this stage.

Dr Al-Yaman—The other source of data that we use to complement that is our peri-natal data collection which collects that data annually. It can pick up smoking during pregnancy. This does not go as long as the survey. If you look at the survey data over the last 10 years, there has been no change in smoking among Indigenous Australians. It has been at 50 per cent and it has not changed at all. As to the peri-natal data, we still have not seen much change yet, but that is more recent. Collection of data of smoking during pregnancy is more recent than that collection.¹³²

2.173 The committee acknowledges the difficulty in determining whether government investment in Indigenous smoking initiatives is making a difference. The committee considers that the \$100 million COAG Tackling Smoking initiative should be focused on evidence based program implementation.

2.174 Before providing further funding, the committee considers that the lessons learned from the current \$10.7 million funding round to promote innovative anti-tobacco campaigns and prevention strategies should be circulated to all state and territory jurisdictions.

2.175 In the medium to long term, the committee hopes that the Government will evaluate performance of its investment against the data in the Australian Bureau of Statistic's national health survey and the National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander health survey. The committee considers that this is particularly relevant given that the committee continues to hear about competing health demands such as the incidence of Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder and the significant and continued abuse of alcohol and other illicit substances in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Recommendation 8

2.176 The committee recommends that the evaluation mechanisms that underpin COAG's investment of the \$100 million Tackling Smoking initiative be

132 Dr Penny Allbon and Dr Fadwa Al-Yaman, Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, *Committee Hansard*, 9 June 2009, p. 13.

publicly released to ensure that this funding provides a tangible difference on the ground in communities.

Indigenous Outreach Workers

2.177 As part of the COAG work on health, the Government has funded 83 new Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Outreach Workers across Australia. This forms part of the 160 positions that are being funded under a \$42 million commitment to build the capacity of the Indigenous health workforce over four years. In turn, this forms part of the \$805.5 million Indigenous Chronic Disease Package.¹³³

2.178 The Indigenous Outreach Worker's role will encompass the following:

Ms Powell—The Indigenous outreach workers will all be Indigenous. They will be providing culturally specific services through a variety of health promotion and chronic disease management programs.¹³⁴

The Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Outreach Workers will help increase community engagement with health services, including increasing the uptake of Indigenous health checks and identifying Indigenous people who would benefit from improved access to health services.

In addition, they will assist Indigenous people to access other health services, including follow-up care, specialist services and community pharmacies.¹³⁵

2.179 The committee has heard the value of having Indigenous Outreach Workers coming to or based in communities that provide health services. In particular, the committee notes that for some remote areas, this is a much preferred method than having to travel to doctors or hospitals for minor ailments or advice on different health options. For example, the Western Australia Country Health Service highlights the value of outreach services for regional and remote communities:

Ms Freebairn—It is not purely mental health issues. A lot of it has been social issues that have impacted on people's mental health. We are a secondary mental health service, so we look after people with serious mental illnesses, such as psychosis, major depression and, of course, when people are actively feeling suicidal. So we have been involved in that way. We have also been working closely with all the other services that are here—with the South West Aboriginal Medical Service, SWAMS, and the hospital and we have been doing outreach service in the community and seeing people there, which makes it easier for them to access our service

133 The Hon Warren Snowdon, MP, Minister for Indigenous Health, Rural and Regional Health and Regional Services Delivery, '83 new Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander outreach workers to be placed around the country', *Press Release*, 17 February 2010.

134 Ms Linda Powell, Department of Health and Ageing, *Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs Hansard*, 12 February, p. 51.

135 '83 new Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander outreach workers to be placed around the country', *Press Release*, 17 February 2010.

rather than coming to the hospital or to the clinics. We found that to be a huge barrier to people coming to the services in the past, but our figures are showing that we are seeing a lot more people now within the community.¹³⁶

2.180 The committee notes the importance of Indigenous Outreach Workers and the value that they can provide. The committee considers that it is important to have adequate training and support for the Outreach Workers as well as some level of consistency throughout Australia. The committee also considers that Outreach Workers need to have support mechanisms to allow for continuous improvement; an understanding of new and emerging medical issues and best practice evidenced based treatment.

2.181 In its recent visit to Queensland, the committee heard about the important role of Outreach Workers bringing together a range of services to tailor health support and broader social and emotional wellbeing services for individual clients. Further analysis of the situation in Queensland is at Chapter 3.

2.182 The committee also considers that the Australian Government should encourage and facilitate a professional support network for Indigenous Outreach Workers.

2.183 The committee has heard consistent information from a range of Australian Government officers about the strong need for pre-deployment training and post-deployment support. The committee therefore considers that common guidance should be developed not only for Indigenous Outreach Workers but for all Australian Government funded workers deployed in regional and remote Indigenous communities. Workers should be provided with a toolkit and mechanisms to cope with the substantial challenges in working with regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Infant Mortality

2.184 As part of efforts to reduce the gap in infant mortality, on 11 February 2010 the Government committed \$9.1 million over three years for ten new mothers and babies services. The ten new services are in addition to the 43 funded under the New Directions program to give Indigenous babies and their mothers' better access to:

- (a) pre and post pregnancy care;
- (b) standard information about baby care;
- (c) practical advice and assistance with breastfeeding, nutrition and parenting;
- (d) monitoring of developmental milestones, immunisation status and infections; and

136 Ms Meredith Freebairn, *Committee Hansard*, 8 October 2009, p. 8.

- (e) health checks and referrals for treatment for Indigenous children before starting school.¹³⁷

2.185 Throughout the course of its inquiry, the committee has heard a range of evidence about the need for more support for women during the first years of a baby's life in order to reduce the infant mortality rate.

2.186 The committee was concerned to discover in its recent trip to Queensland, that for the entire Cape York region, there was no birthing facility and that all mothers needing to give birth were required to go to Cairns for an extended period. This raised issues with young mothers being away from their communities with a lack of a dedicated support network:

If you are going with a child and you have three kids at home, English is your second language and you have no financial base, and they lob you in Cairns with four nights paid accommodation at a hostel, then you are on your own. You may have the kids with you or you may not. Dad cannot go to work now—if he does—and there they are.¹³⁸

2.187 The committee also heard that in communities such as Cherbourg, there is a reluctance for some women to leave communities to go to hospital early and they then give birth in less than ideal conditions in regional and remote communities:

It is a huge problem. The girls do not want to go to Kingaroy, and sometimes they hang on, which really puts their babies at risk, because they do not want to go.¹³⁹

2.188 The National Rural Health Alliance indicated that support for mothers and babies should be the highest priority for government programs relating to maternal and child health, particularly in regional and remote Australia. The Alliance indicated that this is vital in helping to prevent many of the factors that can cause chronic disease.¹⁴⁰

2.189 The National Rural Health Alliance further made the point that nurses and midwives and other health professionals delivering support for mothers and babies also need significant support in delivering the quality services that they provide:

Many of the nurses and midwives currently distributed across rural and very remote areas, including in many Indigenous communities, do their work in situations where there are no other health professionals. Nursing

137 The Hon Kevin Rudd MP, Prime Minister, the Hon Nicola Roxon MP, Minister for Health and Ageing, The Hon Jenny Macklin MP, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs and the Hon Warren Snowdon, MP, Minister for Indigenous Health, Rural and Regional Health and Regional Services Delivery, 'More Support For Indigenous Mums and Bubs', *Press Release*, 11 February 2010.

138 Mr Peter Graham, Weipa Town Authority, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 13.

139 Mrs Jenni Anderson, Barambah Health Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010 p. 27.

140 National Rural Health Alliance Inc, *Submission 8*, p. 6.

organisations believe that the *Health Equity Plan* underestimates the nursing workforce required to adequately serve Indigenous communities. Certainly, greater support for the nursing workforce should be a central part of plans to improve regional and remote Indigenous health.¹⁴¹

2.190 The committee supports the national effort on early intervention in child and maternal health and for healthy parents, including through mothers and babies services in regional and remote Australia. This is particularly important given the evidence that the committee gathered in Queensland on the incidence of Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder which is outlined in Chapter 3.

2.191 The committee stresses the absolute importance of mothers and babies programs as a positive response to reducing infant mortality. The committee considers that this is even more paramount in regional and remote areas that do not have close access to hospitals or major medical facilities that provide support and outreach services.

Opal Fuel Initiative

2.192 The committee is convinced of the fundamental importance in providing non-sniffable Opal fuel to target petrol sniffing in regional and remote Australia.¹⁴² The committee is supportive of any new initiatives to provide Opal fuel to regional and remote communities that have problems with petrol sniffing. The most serious consequences of long term brain damage and other significant chronic disease is important to prevent.

2.193 The committee is therefore pleased to see the Government's 3 March 2010 announcement of an additional \$2.3 million dollars to rollout Opal fuel in the Goldfields region of Western Australia to help curb petrol sniffing in the region's Indigenous communities through an Opal fuel subsidy over four years.¹⁴³ The committee also notes the additional funding announced in the 2010–11 Budget which is outlined in the last section of this chapter.

2.194 The committee is concerned that sniffing still remains a significant issue. For example, in the committee's recent visit to Queensland the committee heard evidence

141 National Rural Health Alliance Inc, *Submission 8*, p. 5.

142 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 2*, p.120-121; Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, pp. 64,108.

143 The Hon Nicola Roxon MP, Minister for Health and Ageing, The Hon Jenny Macklin MP, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs and The Hon Warren Snowdon, MP, Minister for Indigenous Health, Rural and Regional Health and Regional Services Delivery 'Australian Government Tackles Petrol Sniffing In Remote WA', *Joint Press Release*, 3 March 2010.

in Cherbourg about the number of children in the community sniffing including one child that had recently caught alight whilst sniffing, causing significant burns.¹⁴⁴

2.195 The committee notes that the Commonwealth Department of Health and Ageing provides assistance with the supply of Opal fuel to any community that requests it. The committee was concerned that a number of communities are still not aware of this fact.

2.196 The committee intends to hear evidence from the Department of Health and Ageing on the COAG health reforms for analysis in its final report. The committee will also collect evidence on the progress of the initiatives outlined above.

National Indigenous Representative Body

2.197 On 22 November 2009, the Australian Government announced support for a national Indigenous representative body and announced that \$6 million will be provided to establish the body and \$23.2 million will be provided for operation of the body.¹⁴⁵

2.198 On 2 May 2010, the Congress was officially incorporated and work has begun to establish the operations of the company by eight founding directors who form a National Executive.

2.199 Members of the Council are: Mr Tom Calma, Ms Megan Davis (Co–Chair), Mr Wesley Enoch, Ms Mary Graham, Ms Nalwarri Ngurruwutthun and Professor Lester–Irabinna Rigney (Co–Chair).¹⁴⁶

2.200 The committee notes the progress with this initiative and looks forward to seeing the National Indigenous Representative Body operationalised to make a valuable contribution to the representation of the views of Indigenous Australians.

2.201 The committee notes the progress with this initiative and looks forward to seeing the National Indigenous Representative Body operationalised to make a valuable contribution to the representation of the views of Indigenous Australians.¹⁴⁷

National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Women's Alliance

2.202 On 9 March 2010, the Hon Jenny Macklin, Minister for Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs announced the establishment of a

144 Ms Rhonda Sandow, Gundoo Day Care Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 7.

145 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 18.

146 Australian Human Rights Commission, 'New Congress to Represent Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders', *Press Release*, 2 May 2010.

147 Australian Human Rights Commission, 'New Congress to Represent Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders', *Press Release*, 2 May 2010.

National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Women's Alliance.¹⁴⁸ Minister Macklin said that:

This alliance of Indigenous women and their organisations from across the country will enable Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander women to bring forward the concerns and issues from their communities, in their own words, with their own agendas, and their own solutions. It will be funded under the Office for Women's National Women's Alliances program, and established by Indigenous women, with initial support from the YWCA. So far it includes strong women and their organisations from Adelaide to the Torres Strait, Sydney and Melbourne to the NPY lands. In coming months it will be reaching out to Indigenous women right across Australia for support, including other impressive Indigenous women leaders who made applications under this program. Over the next year we expect it will grow significantly in membership, in skills and strength. It will be made stronger with rigorous debate and diversity in its ranks. My colleague Minister Tanya Plibersek and I are both passionate about giving a strong voice to Australian women, including Indigenous women. So your voice can be heard on issues like violence, drug and alcohol abuse, on issues like the social and emotional problems that are affecting family relationships.¹⁴⁹

2.203 The committee notes the development of the National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Women's Alliance and looks forward to following the development of this Alliance.

Criminal Justice – 'First door right door'

2.204 In its third report, the committee indicated that it would follow up on the development of the 'first door must be the right door' service delivery model following a roundtable on Indigenous safety that was conducted on 6 November 2009. The committee understands that proposals are expected to be considered at the April meeting of the Standing Committee of Attorneys-General, as well as out of session by the Ministerial Council on Police and Emergency Management – Police later this year.¹⁵⁰ The committee looks forward to hearing the outcomes from these deliberations.

Government Funding Flexibility

2.205 The committee has repeatedly heard about the difficulty with funding arrangements across each jurisdiction. In the committee's last report, New South Wales and Western Australia informed the committee of difficulties caused by

148 The Hon Jenny Macklin, MP, 'Opening Address at Straight Talk 2010', *Speech*, 9 March 2010.

149 The Hon Jenny Macklin, MP, 'Opening Address at Straight Talk 2010', *Speech*, 9 March 2010.

150 Secretariat discussions with the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs 10 May 2010.

funding arrangements for service delivery currently put in place by governments.¹⁵¹ The committee's last report indicated that the following three issues were problematic:

- (a) Communities require greater flexibility in funding arrangements to allow more efficient use of funds;
- (b) short term funding arrangements significantly limited the effective operating duration of a project, leading to inefficiencies and a higher risk of failure; and
- (c) reporting obligations represented an excessive burden on organisations.¹⁵²

2.206 In the committee's most recent visit to Queensland, this issue was again raised as a serious concern by a range of community organisations and universities.

2.207 The evidence in Queensland indicated that excessive amounts of time were spent in developing grant applications. Indeed one university indicated that all they had done this year (January to April 2010) was write grant applications.¹⁵³

2.208 The Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association also commented on the inability to undertake work on the ground due to the significant failures of the funding cycle:

If we continue the way we are going in relation to having to have grants, our administration will increase and our operation on the ground will decrease. We need to have central funding. People want us to continue to deliver and change the cycle that has been involved, especially while the alcohol management plans are in place. I know I cannot continue to write the grants. I have just done it for the Commonwealth. We are writing all the time. We have professional grant writers to assist us to do that. Then we have to employ administrators to administer the grant. There has to be another way, especially in Indigenous communities, for long-term service providers if there is going to be longevity of more than three years.

2.209 The committee recognises the dilemma of delivering efficient use of funding on the ground in communities whilst upholding the necessary accountability, transparency and efficient use of government funding.

2.210 The committee again notes the report by the Cooperative Research Centre for Aboriginal Health Services (the Overburden Report) that found Aboriginal Controlled Community Health Service are 'funded in more complex ways, and from more

151 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 127.

152 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 127.

153 Dr Roxanne Bainbridge, Cairns Institute, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 30.

resources, than equivalent mainstream health care organisations, and that this is a barrier to providing responsive care, and brings heavy overhead costs.¹⁵⁴

2.211 This was confirmed in evidence from the Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council, that demonstrated the complexity of their system of funding:

We have a list of reports to provide that are linked to different funding. We tend to get funding from the Commonwealth government in one lot and we may get funded for a couple of one-off projects. From Queensland Health, we get funding from this bit, this bit, this bit, this bit and this bit. They are trying to pool all those funds and give us one report to do—as we now have to report to each different area; they are trying to improve that. But at the moment, yes, we do have a list of funders as long as your arm and a list of reports as long as your other arm. That is from our secretariat side of it. I do not know about the health service side.¹⁵⁵

2.212 In their evidence to the committee, Boystown also commented on the difficulty of the current funding system that is based on short term outcomes rather than taking a long term view of community development:

The current model of short-term funding for the provision of services is not conducive to achieving long-term outcomes, with providers of services having to move from one short-term funding round to another with little accountability or visibility of outcomes achieved. Short-term funding can also include unrealistic timelines for the delivery of projects, increasing the stress levels of both the provider of the service and the community itself.¹⁵⁶

2.213 The committee does however note and commend the Australian Government's announcement of 11 February 2010 to develop a flexible funding pool to support high priority projects in 29 remote Indigenous communities.¹⁵⁷

2.214 The committee considers that this is an example of the flexibility that government can provide local communities to accelerate development. This funding pool was developed in response to the Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services identification of excessive funding red-tap and the 'inability to tailor programs to local circumstances as hindering implementation'.¹⁵⁸

154 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 132.

155 Mr Dion Tatow, Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 112.

156 Ms Tracy Adams, Boystown, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 72.

157 The Hon Kevin Rudd, MP, Prime Minister; The Hon Julia Gillard, MP, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for Employment and Workplace Relations and the Minister for Social Inclusion; The Hon Nicola Roxon, MP, Minister for Health and Ageing and The Hon Warren Snowdon MP, Minister for Indigenous Health, 'Flexible Funding Pool for Remote Service Delivery', *Joint Press Release*, 11 February 2010.

158 'Flexible Funding Pool for Remote Service Delivery', *Joint Press Release*, 11 February 2010.

2.215 The committee has long held the view that Indigenous communities are best placed in determining their own priorities for funding community infrastructure. This pool of funding responds to the specific needs of individual communities. The committee considers that it is important to ensure that there are high levels of community consultation prior to delivery of services or infrastructure in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

2.216 The committee also notes the commitment by COAG to examine the use of more flexible funding approaches which aggregate departmental funding into a master contract with each National Partnership Agreement on Remote Service Delivery community to:

- (a) align service delivery and provide some flexibility to modify inputs to help achieve the Closing the Gap outcomes; and
- (b) streamline reporting and reduce red tape.¹⁵⁹

2.217 COAG agreed-in-principle to this recommendation and provided the following justification:

Flexible funding can support a whole-of-government approach to service delivery in Indigenous communities that is streamlined, coordinated and community-oriented. There are a range of flexible funding and contract reform initiatives that are already in place or are currently being implemented. The parties will work together to further explore models for flexible funding. The parties will also examine opportunities and options appropriate to each jurisdiction to better align service delivery, streamline reporting and reduce red tape, whilst maintaining accountability and quality of services. Aggregating funding into a 'master contract' is an option that can be considered as part of this process.¹⁶⁰

2.218 The committee considers that funding of Indigenous service delivery remains a serious and significant issue. The committee therefore considers that COAG should place a high priority on effective resolution of funding issues both within the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Service Delivery communities and more broadly within all government service delivery in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Recommendation 9

2.219 Given the evidence that the committee has received about problems with funding models, the committee considers that COAG should expedite implementation of the Coordinator General for Remote Indigenous Services' recommendation to examine the use of more flexible funding approaches which

159 Addressing the Recommendations of the First Six Monthly Report of the Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services, p. 17.

160 Addressing the Recommendations of the First Six Monthly Report of the Coordinator-General for Remote Indigenous Services, p. 17.

aggregate departmental funding into a master contract with each National Partnership Agreement on Remote Service Delivery community.

New Budget Initiatives 2010–11

2.220 On 11 May 2010, the Australian Government handed down the 2010-11 Budget. Due to the lack of time between the announcement of the Budget on 11 May 2010 and the tabling of this report on 13 May 2010, the committee lists the key **new** Indigenous related 2010–11 Budget initiatives outlined in Budget Paper Number 2.

Housing

Home Ownership Program — transfer of funding from the Home Ownership on Indigenous Land Program

2.221 The Government will transfer \$56.0 million of unutilised capital from the Home Ownership on Indigenous Land (HOIL) program to the Home Ownership Program (HOP) while further land reform takes place on Indigenous land in remote communities. This will enable more people to access the oversubscribed HOP. The measure will enable greater flexibility in the use of housing funds to improve the housing outcomes for Indigenous Australians.¹⁶¹

Education

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Education Action Plan

2.222 The Government will provide \$15.4 million over four years to support the implementation of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Education Action Plan 2010–2014. The Action Plan will set out an agreed national approach to meeting the Closing the Gap targets through initiatives that aim to strengthen the education outcomes of Indigenous students.¹⁶²

School Enrolment and Attendance Trial — continuation

2.223 The Government will provide \$3.4 million for a one-year extension of the School Enrolment and Attendance Trial announced in the 2008–09 Budget. This measure will extend the duration of the trial in existing locations in the Northern Territory and Queensland to 30 June 2011. The aim of the trial is to increase the level of school enrolment and school attendance.¹⁶³

161 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 124.

162 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 77.

163 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 96.

Skills for Sustainable Growth — Foundation Skills package — workplace and community language, literacy and numeracy — expansion

2.224 The Government will provide \$28.7 million over four years to provide up to 9500 additional workplace and 8000 additional community-based language, literacy and numeracy (LLN) training places. Funding for community-based projects will deliver up to 8000 additional training places to be provided through short courses in innovative community settings such as neighbourhood houses, men's sheds, mothers' groups, Indigenous support organisations and community colleges.¹⁶⁴

Employment

Indigenous public sector employment strategy for non-Australian Public Service agencies

2.225 The Government will provide \$1.6 million in 2010–11 for initiatives to increase Indigenous employment across Commonwealth agencies that are not part of the Australian Public Service. There are 90 agencies not part of the APS such as the Australian Federal Police.¹⁶⁵

Business Skills for Visual Artists (National Arts and Crafts Industry Support element) — continuation

2.226 The Government will provide \$4 million over four years to continue the National Arts and Crafts Industry Support (NACIS) element of the Business Skills for Visual Artists program. The primary focus of NACIS is to support the operational costs of Indigenous art centres. It also supports the delivery of professional development and business skills for Indigenous visual artists.¹⁶⁶

Community Development Employment Projects — indexation reform

2.227 From 1 July 2010, the Community Development Employment Projects (CDEP) program will be indexed by a Wage Cost Index (WCI) consistent with Government indexation arrangements for all programs with substantial wage costs. This will replace the current arrangement whereby the program is annually indexed by a combination of the Consumer Price Index and the non-farm GDP deflator. This is expected to reduce expenses by \$9.3 million over four years.¹⁶⁷

164 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 102.

165 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 85.

166 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 111.

167 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 121.

CDEP — redirection

2.228 The Government will reduce funding under the CDEP program by \$3 million in 2010–11. This funding will be redirected to other government priorities. CDEP will retain \$905.4 million over four years from 2010–11 to continue to provide comprehensive access to work readiness activities and community development projects.¹⁶⁸

Reform of CDEP program in the Torres Strait

2.229 The Government will provide \$44.3 million over four years to reform the CDEP program in the Torres Strait to bring it into line with the national reforms implemented on 1 July 2009. The CDEP reforms will have an increased focus on work readiness, getting more people into jobs where opportunities exist, extending local training opportunities and promoting community development.¹⁶⁹

Child Care

Budget Base Funded Child Care Services — improved standards

2.230 The Government will provide \$59.4 million over four years to improve the existing infrastructure of budget base funded (BBF) long day care centres and increase the qualifications of staff in all BBF child care services. Ongoing funding for maintenance of qualifications and infrastructure will also be provided. BBF child care services operate in areas where the child care market is unable to provide places, largely in rural, remote and Indigenous communities.¹⁷⁰

Health

National Health and Hospitals Network — General practice and primary care — establishing Medicare Locals and improving access to after hours primary care

2.231 The Government will provide \$416.8 million to establish a nation-wide network of Primary Health Care Organisations to be known as Medicare Locals, and improve access to after hours primary care. Medicare Locals will be responsible for improving the delivery of primary care in local communities by better connecting hospital, general practices, allied health, aged care and Indigenous health services, making it easier for patients to get the care they need, after hours.¹⁷¹

168 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 121.

169 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 131.

170 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 79.

171 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 175.

National Health and Hospitals Network — General practice and primary care — improved primary care infrastructure

2.232 The Government will provide \$355.2 million over three years to improve access to primary health care by establishing an additional 23 GP Super Clinics and providing approximately 425 grants to expand existing general practices and primary care, community health and Indigenous medical services, to deliver GP Super Clinic style services.¹⁷²

National Health and Hospitals Network — Prevention — national tobacco campaign — more targeted approach

2.233 The Government will provide \$27.8 million over four years to fund anti-tobacco social marketing campaigns to groups within the community that have been harder to reach by traditional methods.¹⁷³

National Congress of Australia

National Congress of Australia's First Peoples — establishment

2.234 The Government will provide \$29.2 million over five years from 2009–10 to establish the National Congress of Australia's First Peoples. The new national representative body will enable Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people to engage directly with government on policy development and the performance of government programs.¹⁷⁴

Law and Justice Advocacy Development program — redirect funds to establish the National Congress of Australia's First Peoples

2.235 The Government will redirect funding from the Law and Justice Advocacy Development (LJAD) program. This measure will provide savings of \$1.2 million over five years to help offset the cost of establishing the National Congress of Australia's First Peoples (the new national Indigenous representative body was announced on 22 November 2009). Funding of \$12.2 million over five years from 2009–10 will remain available under the LJAD program to support Indigenous organisations to undertake advocacy, research and community-level education in relation to law and justice issues.¹⁷⁵

172 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p.176.

173 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p.185.

174 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p.127.

175 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 52.

Indigenous Communities Strategic Investment program — reduction

2.236 The Government will reduce funding for the Indigenous Communities Strategic Investment program by \$48.3 million over five years from 2009–10, with these funds to be used towards the establishment of the National Congress of Australia’s First Peoples and a Flexible Funding Pool to support the implementation of the Remote Service Delivery National Partnership. Remaining funding for the Indigenous Community Strategic Investment program of \$78 million over four years from 2010–11 will continue to be available to fund individual and community capacity building activities.¹⁷⁶

Criminal Justice

Northern Territory policing presence — staged transition

2.237 The Government will provide \$9.2 million over two years (including capital funding of \$6000 in 2010–11) to the Australian Federal Police to extend the deployment of officers to the Northern Territory as part of the Northern Territory Emergency Response.¹⁷⁷

National Indigenous Violence and Child Abuse Intelligence Task Force — continuation

2.238 The Government will provide \$6.6 million over two years to the Australian Crime Commission for continuation of the National Indigenous Violence and Child Abuse Intelligence Task Force. Focus will be placed upon those Indigenous communities at high risk of exposure to organised crime, family violence and abuse.¹⁷⁸

Improving Access to Justice

2.239 The Government will provide \$154 million over four years to increase the resources available to legal assistance service providers. The funding will help implement the Government’s Strategic Framework for Access to Justice through increasing resourcing for legal aid commissions, community legal centres and the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Legal Services.¹⁷⁹

176 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 126.

177 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 60.

178 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 53.

179 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 53.

Income Management

A new scheme of income management in the Northern Territory

2.240 The Government will provide \$410.5 million over six years (including \$6 million in 2014–15) for a new scheme of income management in the Northern Territory. The new scheme will commence from 1 July 2010. Participants in the new scheme will include:

- (a) people aged 15 to 24 who have been in receipt of certain welfare payments for more than three of the last six months;
- (b) people aged 25 and above on specified welfare payments such as Newstart Allowance and Parenting Payment for more than one year in the previous two years;
- (c) people referred by child protection authorities; and
- (d) those assessed by Centrelink social workers as requiring income management because of financial crisis or domestic violence.¹⁸⁰

Income management in cases of child neglect and by voluntary choice — continuation of trial

2.241 The Government will provide \$17.4 million in 2010–11 (including capital funding of \$28 000) to continue the trial of income management in the Kimberley region of Western Australia and metropolitan Perth. The trial was first announced in the 2008–09 Budget and commenced in November 2008. The trial will be amended to be consistent with the new scheme of income management in the Northern Territory, in that 50 per cent of welfare payments (70 per cent in child protection cases) and 100 per cent of lump sum payments are quarantined.¹⁸¹

Funding

Remote Service Delivery National Partnership Flexible Funding Pool — establishment

2.242 The Government will provide \$46.0 million over three years to establish a Flexible Funding Pool to support the implementation of the Remote Service Delivery National Partnership agreement that targets 29 remote Indigenous communities.

2.243 The Flexible Funding Pool will allow the Government to respond flexibly and quickly to Indigenous communities' priorities as identified in Local Implementation

180 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 119.

181 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 125.

Plans. The Local Implementation Plans will be agreed with Indigenous communities, State and Territory governments and the Commonwealth Government.¹⁸²

Infrastructure

Remote Aviation Infrastructure Fund — priority airstrips upgrades

2.244 The Government will provide funding of \$5.9 million over two years to upgrade up to 19 remote airstrips from the ‘Charter’ safety standard to the higher ‘Regular Public Transport’ safety standard. The upgrades will help ensure that the remote Indigenous communities served by these airstrips have access to regular passenger transport services, as well as medical services and essential supplies.¹⁸³

Broadcasting

National Indigenous Television — continuation

2.245 The Government will provide \$15.2 million in 2010–11 to continue funding for National Indigenous Television (NITV) for one year. The funding will provide certainty to the organisation for its immediate future while a review of the Government’s investment in the Indigenous broadcasting and media sector, including NITV, is undertaken. NITV is Australia’s only dedicated provider of Indigenous television content.¹⁸⁴

Research

Cairns Institute Tropical Innovation Hub — contribution

2.246 The Government will provide \$19.5 million over two years to James Cook University as a contribution towards the construction of a new \$44 million research facility (the Cairns Institute — Tropical Innovation Hub) on the university’s Cairns campus. The new facility will support 125 research staff working on issues of significance to the tropics, including marine and climate science, public health, social and community welfare and Indigenous development.¹⁸⁵

182 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 132.

183 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 223.

184 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 114.

185 Budget Paper No. 2, Budget Measures 2010-11, p. 226.

Chapter 3

Queensland

Introduction

3.1 The committee's second report considered the impact of Commonwealth, state and territory government policies on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people living in regional and remote areas of the Northern Territory and South Australia. The committee's third report considered the impact of policies on Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people living in Western Australia and New South Wales.

3.2 In gathering evidence for this report, the committee visited Queensland, holding a range of site visits and meetings in Weipa, Napranum, Bamaga and Cherbourg. The committee also held public hearings in Cairns and Brisbane.

3.3 The committee heard evidence from a range of community organisations, local councils, government agencies and departments and businesses. The committee would like to thank all witnesses who provided evidence to the committee.

3.4 The committee would particularly like to thank Mr Mike Fordham, Mr Tony Martens, Ms Michelle Torrens and Ms Sharryn Howes from the Cairns Indigenous Coordination Centre for their support in Weipa, Napranum and Bamaga. The committee would also like to thank Dr Tim Reddel from the Queensland Department of Communities who assisted the committee in arranging the Brisbane hearings.

3.5 This chapter addresses evidence on the Cape York Welfare Reform trials, education, employment and enterprise opportunities, mental health, alcohol and substance abuse, housing and justice.

3.6 The committee notes that the issues in this chapter are interlinked and interrelated. It is therefore difficult to adequately discuss these issues separately. Where appropriate, sections have been cross-referenced. Taken together, the various issues suggest a high level of under-development in regional and remote Indigenous communities. This situation has long historical roots, but suggests to the committee that there is a strong need to rehabilitate and empower communities and improve community leadership. To do this, communities, governments, non-government organisations and the private sector need to work together in a spirit of mutual cooperation. Communities need to be given the ability to take responsibility for their futures.

Overview

3.7 In Queensland, 127 600 or 3.3 per cent of Queensland's population identify as either being from Aboriginal (77 per cent) or Torres Strait Islander (14.4 per cent)

origin. Of these, 72 per cent of Indigenous Queenslanders are located in regional and remote Queensland.¹

3.8 The Department of Communities is the agency responsible for human service delivery in Queensland. They have a particular role in providing overall policy and coordination through the office of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Services (ATSIS):

ATSIS...has a unique whole-of-government role facilitating and driving work to close the gap on Indigenous disadvantage, with a mandate to drive whole-of-government Indigenous reforms, coordinate improvements to services for Indigenous Queenslanders, gather and facilitate access to Indigenous information, provide expert advice on Indigenous engagement and demonstrate leadership and vision on Indigenous issues.²

Quarterly Reports on Discreet Indigenous Communities

3.9 The committee heard that the Queensland Government produces Quarterly Reports on key indicators in Queensland's discrete Indigenous communities. The Quarterly Reports outline the government's actions to improve the lives of Indigenous Australians in selected regional and remote communities.³ The committee visited three of the identified 16 communities in its visit to Queensland: the Northern Peninsular Area (Bamaga); Napranum and Cherbourg.⁴

3.10 The Quarterly Reports provide statistics across a range of indicators including information about services and initiatives for the quarter and data in relation to community wellbeing. The six indicators are:

- (i) hospital admissions for assault-related conditions;
- (ii) reported offences against the person;
- (iii) breaches of alcohol restrictions;
- (iv) new substantiated notifications of harm;
- (v) new finalised child protection orders; and

1 Dr Tim Reddel, Queensland Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 1.

2 Dr Tim Reddel, Queensland Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 1.

3 Queensland Government Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander People's Website: <http://www.atsip.qld.gov.au/government/programs-initiatives/partnerships/quarterly-reports/> (accessed on 28 April 2010).

4 The 19 selected communities include: Aurukun; Cherbourg; Coen; Doomadgee; Hope Vale; Kowanyama; Lockhart River; Mornington Island; Mossman Gorge; Napranum; Northern Peninsula Area; Palm Island; Pormpuraaw; Woorabinda; Wujal Wujal and Yarrabah.

(vi) school attendance.⁵

3.11 The Department of Communities indicated that the most recent Quarterly Report:

...highlighted some good news for a number of communities, showing a decrease in the level of some key indicators, such as hospital admissions for assault related conditions, and there were some other notable issues in terms of improvements in school attendance in communities such as Aurukun.⁶

3.12 In Chapter 2 the committee outlined its concern with the lack of baseline data in many areas of the COAG Closing the Gap initiative. Accordingly, the committee was impressed by the Queensland Government's efforts to develop Quarterly Reports outlining key indicators.

3.13 The Cairns Indigenous Coordination Centre (ICC) also commended the production of the Quarterly Reports. The ICC commented on how they utilise the information in the report on a day to day basis:

...it enables us to at least have something of an honest conversation with people and then say, 'What do you think we should be doing to try and address this?' Because a lot of the stuff that we are talking about is not something that I as a public servant can do. I am not Houdini and nor is any of my staff, although Tony is pretty good! It is about personal responsibility and it is about family responsibilities and so on. It is about what we can do: what settings have we got to put in place; what services and programs can we provide to get there? In some cases, that is not necessarily even well recognised by local leaders themselves. They just do not see the importance of it perhaps. I think Queensland is leading it, largely, compared to the other states, just by publishing that data and having it there. It is extremely useful for us.⁷

3.14 The committee considers that all jurisdictions should produce Quarterly Reports. If this were to be done, real data could accurately measure national progress in closing the gap in Indigenous disadvantage.

5 Queensland Government Quarterly Report on Key Indicators in Queensland's Discrete Indigenous Communities, October–December 2009, <http://www.atsip.qld.gov.au/government/programs-initiatives/partnerships/quarterly-reports/report-oct-dec-2009.asp> (accessed on 28 April 2010).

6 Dr Tim Reddel, Queensland Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 2.

7 Mr Mike Fordham, Cairns Indigenous Coordination Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 90.

Recommendation 10

3.15 The committee recommends that all state and territory governments consider the publication of a Quarterly Report in line with that published by the Queensland Government and that this information feed into the Council of Australian Governments baseline data collection process.

Closing the Gap – Progress Report

3.16 As part of the COAG-led Closing the Gap initiative, the Queensland Government also develops an annual progress report. The Department of Communities advises that the second annual progress report for the period 2008–09 outlined the following outcomes:

The 2007–08 Queensland Closing the Gap Report presented significant gaps between Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples and non-Indigenous people across almost all of the indicators associated with the COAG targets.⁸

3.17 The committee notes that this is consistent with the Prime Minister's annual Closing the Gap statement which is discussed in Chapter Two. The outcomes reflect that despite some very positive achievements, there is relatively slow progress in the government's efforts to close the gap on Indigenous disadvantage.

3.18 The Queensland Department of Communities outlined that a key challenge remains service delivery to extremely diverse communities in a variety of regional and remote areas of Queensland.⁹

Cape York Welfare Reform Trials

3.19 One issue that is unique to Queensland is the implementation of the Cape York Welfare Reform trials.

3.20 The Cape York Welfare Reform trial commenced on 1 July 2008 and is intended to run until 1 January 2012.¹⁰ The trial operates in four Cape York communities: Aurukun, Hope Vale, Mossman Gorge and Coen. The project is intended to address passive welfare dependency and to assist communities to resume responsibility for community wellbeing, including school attendance, child safety

8 Queensland Government, Closing the Gap Report: <http://www.atsip.qld.gov.au/government/programs-initiatives/closing-gap/> (accessed on 28 April 2010).

9 Dr Tim Reddel, Queensland Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 2.

10 *Welfare Reform*, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, <http://www.cyi.org.au/welfarereform.aspx> (Accessed 25 April 2010).

reforms, alcohol and drug abuse, gambling addiction, family violence and tenancy management.¹¹

3.21 Mr Noel Pearson, Director of the Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, informed the committee that the philosophy behind the trial was drawn from international economic development literature that highlighted the importance of personal incentives and property rights:

The international literature on development was the starting place for our thinking. The literature seemed to suggest a number of critical ingredients that are needed and that were present when places like Singapore and Malaysia and places in India and so on moved along the road to development. The ingredients were good governance, incentives to benefit from work, good health and education provisioning, the rule of law, social order, good physical infrastructure and a system of property rights...¹²

3.22 The trial uses conditionality of welfare payments as a means of enforcing social obligations:

Putting obligations on welfare, inserting some basic conditionality: send your kids to school, abide by your housing tenancy agreement, abide by the laws of the community in which you live and keep your children free of neglect and abuse.¹³

3.23 In order to facilitate this process, the Family Responsibilities Commission (the commission), a statutory agency, was established. A feature of the commission was the appointment of Indigenous Elders and respected people in each of the targeted communities as local commissioners:

Probably the most rewarding aspect of what we do is work with the community members on the ground and with our local commissioners, who are local elders or respected people who have been appointed by the Governor in Council of the state of Queensland. Those commissioners are critical to the success of the commission and they are the people who make the work that we do very valuable and very rewarding.¹⁴

3.24 The committee notes evidence from witnesses suggesting that the empowerment of local commissioners under the terms of the trial is crucial in ensuring that the legal framework is aligned with the establishment of local authority and ownership of the social norms, as desired by the scheme.

11 Dr Tim Reddel, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 3.

12 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 93.

13 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 94.

14 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 1.

The way in which the commissioners conduct themselves and the fact that they are formally recognised by the law are very important parts of the design of this thing.¹⁵

3.25 The section on justice includes comments by the committee noting the importance of community members feeling a sense of ownership and engagement with justice procedures as a fundamental basis for mutual cooperation, respect and community cohesion. The committee considers the local commissioner model used by the Family Responsibilities Commission to be a model worthy of further examination. Local commissioners also play a crucial role in bringing local knowledge into the process, including for example family and individual histories.¹⁶

3.26 The commission works with welfare recipients who are not living up to the behavioural standards requested under the trial. The commission receives notifications from a range of government departments, authorities and Magistrates Courts if:

- (a) a person's child is absent from school three times in a school term, without reasonable excuse;
- (a) a person has a child of school age who is not enrolled in school without lawful excuse;
- (b) a person is the subject of a child safety report;
- (c) a person is convicted of an offence in the Magistrates Court; or
- (d) a person breaches his or her tenancy agreement.¹⁷

3.27 Persons who are the subject of one of the above notifications are issued a notice to attend a conference. This conference may include individuals, parents or one or more families depending on the circumstances.¹⁸ Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Registrar of the Family Responsibilities Commission described the nature of the conferences in the context of a school attendance notification, stating:

The commissioners are quite firm and frank with the attendees at the conferences and they explain to them that for the children to have any sort of future life they need to get the education and, if they do not get the children to school, they are not going to get the education. In Aurukun in particular, most of our conferences are held in Wik, which is of huge benefit to the community members because most of them do not have English as a first language. The commissioners will converse with them in Wik and then translate for Commissioner Glasgow and a decision will be

15 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 98.

16 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 2.

17 Annual Report 2008–09, Family Responsibilities Commission, August 2009, p. 9.

18 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 3.

made. Effectively they ask the parents: ‘Why is it that you are not getting your children to school? Is there a valid reason? Is there not a valid reason?’ ... The options that you have are to work very closely with the attendance case manager and they will help you through all the challenges that you have. If you fail to comply with what you are asking you to do, we will conditionally income manage your welfare payments.’ We use welfare quarantining as a last resort.¹⁹

3.28 The conferencing process includes the tailoring of a case management plan, including referral to other support services such as parenting programs or drug and alcohol rehabilitation.

We might find out that the parents have a drug or alcohol issue or someone else in the house does, so it might mean a referral for that particular person off to the Wellbeing Centre to deal with those issues because it is affecting the ability of the parents to get the child to school. We make referrals to whatever services seem appropriate in the circumstances. We will try and get the parent to enter into an agreement and, if they agree to do those things that the commissioners have said, that is great and we will get them to sign an agreement. If they do not, the commissioners may make an order and then they will institute a decision. From there we monitor the parents’ compliance with the case plan over the 12-month period. We will often bring them back in for a review where we might be receiving information back from the community support services saying that they are not complying or they are not attending. We will either ask them to show cause if it seems to be a serious breach or alternatively, if it just seems like they need just a little bit more assistance or a little bit more reassurance, then we will just bring them back in for a case review.²⁰

3.29 Ms Sovenyhazi noted that there had been approximately 1700 of these conferences over the past 18 months.²¹ As a result of this process, there are currently 98 people who have their income managed. By way of comparison, the commission has a caseload of 517 clients, from a total population of 3000 across the four communities.²² Ms Sovenyhazi informed the committee that approximately six people had voluntarily requested income management, and that some of those who were compulsorily managed were asking to remain on income management after the initial 12 month mandated period.

Some of those 98 people currently on orders are asking to remain on income management once their 12-month order ceases to exist. We do not

19 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 3.

20 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 4.

21 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 8.

22 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 10.

actually think that is a good thing. The commission's attitude to that is that within that 12-month time frame people should be learning through the family income management regime as well as with Centrelink's assistance how to manage their funds better.

Because people are seeing the benefit of income management in the sense that they have got savings, they have bought whitegoods and household furniture, the kids have clothes and there is food in the house as they need it, people are getting comfortable with it. It is good in the sense that it is working to the degree that people are saving money and getting clothes for their kids and food but the commission in general does not think it is valuable for people to constantly stay on income management, because they are not learning.²³

3.30 The committee notes that persons subject to income management are provided with financial management training, including budgeting skills, Centrelink arrangements and internet banking.²⁴

3.31 The committee heard that there had been successes as a result of the scheme, particularly in terms of improving social responsibility. However, the committee heard that the intention to provide greater opportunities to people in the four communities had not yet translated to the outcomes desired. For instance, Mr Noel Pearson informed the committee that:

Two-and-a-bit years into it, I have to say that I am kind of positive about the social responsibility side of the agenda that we set. I am pleased with increased school attendances and so on. But the opportunity side of the equation has very much lagged behind. We have not gone very far with homeownership and we have not gone very far with employment or enterprise development. So if I was asked to give a broad account of where we are at, halfway through the trial, I would say we are going strong on the obligations side but not so strong on the opportunity side.²⁵

3.32 This was a view reflected in comments made by Mr Tim Reddel, Queensland Department of Communities, who stated:

The area we need to focus on now, on which all stakeholders would agree, is the opportunity side of the equation: economic opportunity, employment and issues such as home ownership.²⁶

23 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 7.

24 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 11.

25 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 94.

26 Dr Tim Reddel, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p.5.

3.33 The committee notes that an independent evaluation of the welfare reform trial has been commissioned from the consulting firm KPMG. The committee understands that the first implementation review will be publicly available by the end of May 2010.²⁷ The committee awaits the release of this report with interest.

Recommendation 11

3.34 The committee recommends that the evaluation of the Cape York Welfare Reform trial be made public to inform other governments about the results of the program and its applicability to other regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Education

Queensland Government Closing the Gap Education Strategy

3.35 The Queensland Government's Closing the Gap Education Strategy outlines its approach to meet the COAG Closing the Gap targets. These targets include halving the gap for Indigenous students in reading, writing and numeracy within a decade and halving the gap for Indigenous students in Year 12 attainment or equivalent attainment by 2020.²⁸

3.36 Entitled *Q2: Tomorrow's Queensland*, the Strategy frames a vision for education in Queensland by 2020 consisting of the themes of strong; green; smart; healthy and fair education outcomes. The Strategy aims to:

- (a) deliver clear, concise messages for regions and schools;
- (b) specify a number of targets based on the COAG and Toward Q2 Outcomes; and
- (c) contain a small number of evidence-based service lines, priority areas and initiatives designed for sustainability.²⁹

3.37 The committee heard from the Department of Education and Training (DET) that there were over 200 schools with Indigenous students in Queensland to which this Strategy would apply.³⁰ DET advised that the 'children are right across the state and if

27 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 8.

28 *Closing the Gap Education Strategy, Every day, in every classroom, every student is learning and achieving*, Queensland Department of Education and Training, p.5.

29 *Closing the Gap Education Strategy, Every day, in every classroom, every student is learning and achieving*, Queensland Department of Education and Training, p.5.

30 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 15.

we are to close the gap between Indigenous and non-Indigenous outcomes, it is the business of every school.³¹

3.38 The committee is impressed with the focus of the Queensland Government in developing a strategy that can be utilised by all 200 education institutions, especially those with a majority of Indigenous students. The committee considers that DET's overall approach provides a clear and understandable document that sets out a theoretical framework to reduce the gap in Indigenous educational disadvantage. However, the committee is of the opinion that the real test of such strategies is in the implementation stage, which it is not in a position to assess at this stage.

3.39 Not all states and territories have developed specific strategies to improve Indigenous education outcomes and the committee encourages other jurisdictions to look at the Queensland strategy as a good example of a state based approach that responds to the national COAG targets.

3.40 The committee heard evidence that the strategy may be of greater benefit if communities also developed their own educational strategies supporting implementation at a local community level:

I think we need to have an education council to lift our education standards and to support issues like attendance policies, behaviour management and all that stuff. Maybe we should have a document that says 'these are the standards that have been identified through data'...I think we as a community need to own the education strategy and build into the education system what is required by the education department. As chair of the education council we have established, I think we need support from the government. We need government to listen to the local issues because reality sits with us as a community.³²

Committee's Focus

3.41 The committee heard a range of evidence in Queensland from educators, parents and the government. The committee is of the view that three issues were particularly important:

- (a) parental engagement in education;
- (b) strong school attendance including options for alternative attendance; and
- (c) the need for a single point of accountability for student's wellbeing.

31 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 15.

32 Councillor Jeffrey Aniba, Northern Peninsular Area Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 5.

3.42 The committee also heard a range of other issues including the success of the aggregated community college model and some boarding facilities as well as adequate training and support for teachers.

Parental Engagement in Education

3.43 All teachers that the committee spoke with outlined the fundamental importance of parental engagement with a child's education. They indicated that those students with strong parental support were obviously more likely to succeed at school.

3.44 The Queensland Government's Closing the Gap Education Strategy referred to above outlines parental engagement as an overarching goal and DET indicated that it was an 'absolute overarching strategy'.³³

3.45 The committee notes the focus of the strategy is for parents to become engaged in their children's learning and to develop their own literacy and numeracy skills in order to support the literacy and numeracy development of their preschool and young school age children.³⁴

3.46 The committee further notes the work at the national level to engage parents in child care, early learning and parent and family support programs through the COAG Closing the Gap initiative (Chapter 2 refers).³⁵

Parents as First Teachers

3.47 Mr Jeffrey Aniba, a councillor for the Northern Peninsula Area, informed the committee that 'education starts in the household. That is where you prepare your kids for education.'³⁶ The committee heard that DET has developed an initiative called 'Parents as First Teachers' to support the early years of development. The department advised the committee that the strategy is about:

Parental involvement on a door-to-door basis. But getting parents into the school has been a challenge. A number of the communities have active P&Cs but a number of the P&Cs are a slog. But there are some interesting strategies out there. I would point to the strategy that was in place in Aurukun for the last few years of zero suspensions and exclusions, so not suspending and excluding children, but insisting that children who misbehave—sometimes it is a bit more severe than misbehaviour—come

33 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 21.

34 *Closing the Gap Education Strategy, Every day, in every classroom, every student is learning and achieving*, Queensland Department of Education and Training, p. 29.

35 The Hon Kevin Rudd, MP, Prime Minister, Closing the Gap Report 2010, p. 15.
<http://www.fahcsia.gov.au/sa/indigenous/pubs/general/Documents/ClosingtheGap2010/closingthe-gap2010.pdf> (accessed 22 April 2010).

36 Councillor Jeffrey Aniba, Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 6.

back to school in the company of their carers. That is the ultimate parental engagement: the parent must be in the classroom with the child.³⁷

Parental Engagement Program

3.48 The Napranum Preschool Parents and Learning Group drew the committee's attention to their parent engagement program which was developed to prepare pre-school children for successfully transitioning to primary school. The program involves the parents working with their child in their own home environment at their own pace. This is achieved through the provision of a kit delivered once a week during the school term which generally links to school learning with activities.³⁸

3.49 The committee was impressed with the ability of this program to support both the children's education but importantly, the education of the parent. The committee heard that, in addition to kits for parents to support home learning, the program provides home tutors and behavioural support.³⁹

3.50 The committee was also told that the practical outcomes from the program, in terms of the children's capability, was significant, demonstrating the effectiveness of early childhood education as a step to future opportunity:

They know the concept of how to read a book—what comes first and what comes second—and what you do with a book. They also know patterning and the early steps of mathematics. Concentration is better than children who are not in the program, and the whole idea of school stuff. They are prepared to listen, they will show the other children what to do.⁴⁰

3.51 The committee heard that the community had followed a cohort of preschoolers and parents who had undertaken this program and were now in year nine. They noted that the program had been shown to yield positive results:

The first lot of [Parents and Learning (PaL)] kids are now in grade 9. There was some data collected for those kids on where their literacy and numeracy is compared with the rest of the kids who were not doing PaL. Attendance is great for those kids, and the parents support them.⁴¹

We have found that it really gave confidence to the parents to go out and look at other options in the community—not just to be happy with being

37 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 16.

38 Ms Corine Matasia, Napranum Preschool PaL Group Ltd, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 72.

39 Ms Corine Matasia, Napranum Preschool PaL Group Ltd, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 72.

40 Ms Emma Schuh, Napranum Preschool and Kindergarten, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 73.

41 Ms Emma Schuh, Napranum Preschool and Kindergarten, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 74.

here in Aurukun and doing the same old things that everybody else does. They have actually gone out to look for bigger, better jobs. Some have even left to do further study and things like that.⁴²

Early Childhood Education Model

3.52 In a submission to this inquiry, Community Child Care called for further support for an integrated community owned model offering the essential service of early childhood education and care.⁴³ This model offers flexibility for communities and offers children and families access to services and professionals in culturally safe and non-threatening manner.

3.53 The committee heard about an example of a similar model in Aurukun where a parenting centre approach is being trialled, combining a number of related services along with support for families.⁴⁴ As this centre is in its early days, the committee looks forward to hearing further reports on the outcomes of the model.

3.54 The committee also notes the work being developed across Australia through the implementation of the 35 COAG children and family centres. The committee considers the utilisation of pre-school and early education programs that involve parents should be encouraged and further supported by the Commonwealth, state and territory governments.

Parental Involvement in Primary and Secondary Education

3.55 The committee also heard positive evidence about parental involvement in primary and secondary education.

3.56 Mr Noel Pearson outlined that in Aurukun and Coen, the Cape York Academy strongly focuses on engaging parents in their children's education:

The work that informs the Cape York academy that is running in Aurukun and Coen was based on work that we did to engage parents in their children's education. The hook that was used was the community's anxiety about their kids being able to maintain their languages and their culture. One of the parents explained that culture is the hook to draw the parents through the door and participate in the school program, but then the parents came to see that there were a whole lot of things that they could do, even if they were illiterate themselves, to support their children with their general education. It was a very effective way of engaging parents in taking an active interest in their children. Of course we needed an education department that was open to throwing the doors open to parents

42 Ms Corine Matasia, Napranum Preschool PaL Group Ltd, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p.74.

43 Community Child Care, *Submission 46*, p. 1.

44 Mr Mike Fordhan, Indigenous Coordination Centre, *Committee Hansard*, p. 90.

participating in the school, and that did happen under Don Anderson's leadership. The school opened its doors to the parents.⁴⁵

3.57 The committee also heard evidence in Cherbourg where teachers are actively encouraging strong parental involvement in their children's education:

The success we have had obviously is built very strongly on parental-community collaboration. That is based on building up accountability for these boys in terms of direction for their lives.⁴⁶

3.58 The committee is pleased to note that parental engagement is a key principle outlined in the draft Indigenous Education Action Plan developed by the Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs. The committee encourages the Commonwealth Government, together with state and territory governments, to build policy that supports parental involvement in Indigenous children's education.

Attendance

3.59 The committee was pleased to note signs that progress has been made in improving attendance in Queensland.

3.60 My School website data and other statistics show attendance has been historically low. A recent Centre for Independent Studies report indicates that, nationally, Indigenous students demonstrated poor results in the 2009 National Assessment Program for Literacy and Numeracy (NAPLAN):

Failure rates of 40 to 50% are common in Indigenous schools and rise to more than 70% in the Northern Territory. If schools are ranked by NAPLAN results, almost all the bottom 150 schools in such a notional list are Indigenous schools. There are few non-Indigenous schools in this bottom grouping and only a few Indigenous schools above this grouping. About 20,000 of Australia's 150,000 Indigenous students are enrolled in these Indigenous schools.⁴⁷

3.61 The committee heard that improving school attendance remains an ongoing effort in many schools:

That is an ongoing battle for every community. Our attendance has gone up—we do a report every year and we find that our attendance has gone

45 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 97.

46 Mr Paul Leach, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 50.

47 Ms Helen Hughes and Mr Mark Hughes, *Indigenous Education 2010*, The Centre for Independent Studies, Policy Monograph 110, p. vii.

up—but then it drops down mid-term sometimes, and that is just family transitions throughout the different communities around here.⁴⁸

3.62 One witness in Bamaga also commented that they have children who are in Year 11 that are reading at a Year 2 level which was largely due to lack of attendance.⁴⁹

3.63 However, in every community that the committee visited, there seemed to be some level of improvement in school attendance. The committee also notes the resolve of school principals and teachers that the committee met with, who indicated that they were not content with the current level of attendance and were striving for enhanced school attendance.

3.64 The committee heard that in some places such as in the Western Cape College and the Northern Peninsular Area College there were significant increases in the amount of students attending school and reaching Year 12 or at least Year 10 levels. Nevertheless the committee was concerned with evidence that there are still large cohorts of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children not attending school. As Mr Don Anderson said:

Obviously there were hundreds of Indigenous students living in this area who were not engaged in formal education to the end of year 12. That is still the case in Aurukun, but in the Napranum, Weipa and Mapoon area it has significantly improved. Basically, people believed you could not get a decent education here, but ... there has been a dramatic improvement.⁵⁰

3.65 Witnesses informed the committee of a variety of reasons why children are not attending school including:

- (a) the shame of having no food or clothes;
- (b) higher than average levels of sickness;
- (c) having better things to do;
- (d) faking sickness so that they get suspended and do not have to turn up for school; and
- (e) causing disruptive behaviour to get suspended.⁵¹

3.66 The committee heard that parents are often 'scared of the embarrassment of having their child ask a teacher for food at school; they are scared of bringing shame upon their family.'⁵²

48 Ms Corine Matasia, Napranum Preschool PaL Group Ltd, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 74.

49 Committee meeting notes, Northern Peninsular Area School, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

50 Mr Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 26.

51 Committee meeting notes, Northern Peninsular Area School, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

3.67 The committee also heard evidence about a range of mechanisms designed to improve attendance targeting the reasons listed above. For example in Coen, the Student Education Trust Scheme encourages parents to provide for essential services for students:

Four or five members of a family will deduct money out of their accounts—say, \$5; \$20 a week; \$1,000 a year. Every kid under the age of 18 has got an account, and I think the average figure in those accounts is about \$1,000. So it will pay for the tuckshop, and for school uniforms, excursions and so on. It is voluntary and there is 100 per cent take-up by parents.⁵³

3.68 In Cherbourg, the committee heard evidence that the pre-school program has good attendance rates because they provide a whole range of services including food:

We also provide them with a good nutritional program. They come to our centre and they get four meals a day. We have a full-time cook, and they get roast dinners, salads and everything. That is all at the centre. We provide the children with their own hats and we provide sunscreen.⁵⁴

3.69 The committee also heard that that at many schools, if a particular child is having financial difficulties, the schools assists:

There are all these sorts of issues. I try to work around them. So we supply some food at school. We have got some shoes there as well that we will give children, especially now that the colder months are coming in. We have got a medical centre down here that has a program going whereby, if families are having difficulties, they can give some of these children shoes. So I am trying to overcome some of these problems, slowly. Shoes are a big problem here because they get cut feet, and if they get cut feet then they get boils and all that sort of stuff.⁵⁵

Welfare Reforms

3.70 The committee heard from multiple sources that school attendance rates were increasing across the selected communities under the Cape York Welfare Reform process. Mr Noel Pearson noted positive improvement in school attendance rates, stating:

In the trial communities there is now, as there used to be in the past, a general acceptance by everybody that Monday to Friday your kids are in school. That is kind of just a normal acceptance.

52 Councillor Jeffrey Aniba, Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 8.

53 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 97.

54 Mr Ray Burrows, Gundoo Day Care, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 4.

55 Mr Bevan Costello, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 46.

Coen is a place riddled with the normal social problems of a small Aboriginal community, but the kids get packed up every Monday morning and they go to school. I think the norm in relation to school attendance is solidifying at this stage of the game.⁵⁶

3.71 A key part of this success would appear to be a strong role for attendance case managers who are on the ground working to get children to attend school:

The critical part of the school attendance is the work that the attendance case managers do. They will sit in the school in the morning, find out what children have not attended school, based on the roll, and then immediately go to the houses of those families and either get the children to school or find out why the children have not attended school. An enormous amount of work happens on the ground every single day to try and get these children to school. As I mentioned earlier, I think the increases to date are very, very pleasing. There is still quite a long way to go but I think, given the time that we have had, that the school, the attendance case managers and the commission should be fairly proud of where we have gotten to so far.⁵⁷

3.72 The committee notes the success of the trial in increasing attendance but the committee also notes the significant cost implications arising from this trial. The committee considers that while this approach has proven successful, it is unlikely to be financially viable in every community.

Family Support Officer/Truancy Officer

3.73 Some schools that are not part of the Welfare Reform trials have also engaged family support officers, or truancy officers, to improve attendance. Their responsibility is to visit families whose children were truant from school. In Bamaga, these officers were making progress:

We have an education attendance policy which we have just implemented through the school. We have employed about five family support officers, and that gave us support on attendance. We had 62 per cent attendance in 2008. We have just raised it by another six per cent, but we still sit at the bottom.⁵⁸

3.74 In Cherbourg the committee heard that an Indigenous teacher often goes with the truancy officer if there is some concern with a particular student or family because as he indicated:

56 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 95.

57 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 2.

58 Councillor Jeffrey Aniba, Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 6.

I am a local boy—I was born and bred here. I still live out here. I know all the children. I know their parents. I know their grandparents. So I am well into it. I know it all as far as the family tree goes. That in turn helps me a great deal because I know the backgrounds and so I will know what has gone on the night before. If there are two families fighting down the road, I will know it because I live there. People talk. And when we get to school, I will know that there is going to be an issue with that child because he will have been up late the night before. So I can then let people know what to look for and what sort of behavioural issues will come from that family.⁵⁹

3.75 The committee notes that while government strategy is important, policies that work with individuals at the local level be it through truancy officers or local commissioners will obtain the greatest results.

Transport

3.76 The committee heard that there is often a lack of transport options to support student's attendance at school. The Family Responsibilities Commission indicated that in Aurukun during the wet season, if children come to school and they are wet because they have walked to school in the rain, they are sent home because they cannot sit with wet clothes in a classroom that has air conditioning.⁶⁰

3.77 The committee heard evidence in Napranum about the transport of over 190 students to Weipa (some 7 kilometers away). This was also the case in Cherbourg where the school bus provides transport and has improved the levels of school attendance with financial support from the Commonwealth Government:

With DEEWR we are working on programs around school buses and making sure we have got parents, tutors and support to get the kids on the bus, manage the situation—unruly behaviour and so on—and get them into the school.⁶¹

3.78 DET indicated that the issue with providing buses and transport to support increased school attendance is vexed.⁶² Recalling his own experience, Mr Ian Mackie indicated that:

Having actually driven those buses myself I can alert you to the fact that it is incredibly frustrating. You turn up to be told, 'No, come back in five minutes. I have not had a shower yet.' You come back in five minutes and are told, 'No, I still have to have a shower.' It can be incredibly frustrating for schools, given that there is no better than a kilometre in many of the

59 Mr Bevan Costello, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 45.

60 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 4.

61 Mr Mike Fordham, Indigenous Coordination Centre, *Committee Hansard*, p.90.

62 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 23.

communities by way of walking distance. When we talk about reciprocity, getting the children to walk a kilometre is probably not too big an ask. But there are cases where there is a distance to homelands. I recently visited the Jabiru Area School where bussing is quite a feature. But I take your question for the import that it delivers.⁶³

3.79 The committee considers that there needs to be a level of reciprocity and mutual obligation on behalf of the school to ensure that there are options for students to be able to travel to school in a healthy, safe and secure manner. The committee is of the view that more could be done to ensure adequate transport options for students attending school in regional and remote Queensland.

Alternate Attendance

3.80 Mr Don Anderson suggested that schools also need to consider alternate modes of delivery to support optimal learning outcomes for these students:

There is no business sense to this whole concept of Indigenous education delivery and outcomes. If you are behind in any other business, you give more time to it or you put more effort into it, don't you? If a kid has 40 or 20 per cent attendance, what are the consequences? There is no capacity for them to make up that time. So we do not have a structure that makes any business sense. In the Torres Strait I was strongly pushing the concept of 1,000 hours. Why do we measure attendance and get really excited about attendance, when there are no consequences for poor attendance and we want to do something about getting the business back on track? If your house building is behind or your mining is down, you buy bigger machines and you do it for longer.⁶⁴

3.81 The committee notes the logistical and budget implications arising from implementation of such a proposal. Nevertheless, the committee considers that further consideration should be given to a mechanism for students to can easily catch up on missed school attendance.

3.82 The committee heard one example of reintegration was the development of re-entry programs for students who have not been at school for long periods of time. The example that the committee heard was a program that ran from 8:50am to 9:50am in the morning, focusing on literacy to try and speed up the reintegration process through focused learning.⁶⁵

3.83 The committee is concerned that devoting energy to increasing attendance alone will not be effective unless it is accompanied by a plan to reintegrate students

63 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 23.

64 Mr Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 28.

65 Committee meeting notes, Northern Peninsular Area School, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

who have missed a large amount of schooling and require special attention in order to reengage successfully.

Recommendation 12

3.84 The committee recommends that the Ministerial Council for Education, Early Childhood Development and Youth Affairs expand the policy on attendance currently in the draft Indigenous Education Action Plan to include the need for measures that facilitate reintegration of students who have missed large amounts of schooling but recommence attending school as the result of attendance measures.

Accountability

3.85 DET drew to the committee's attention the need for a stronger level of accountability with one person for educational outcomes:

We have the particularly strong view that they need to be from preschool to year 12 and include one point of accountability for the life journey of children so that one person can be held to account for the total education service delivery and then employment of that particular group of children. It is case and place based management. Again I refer to that powerful concept of no child being left behind and very much tailored to the case and the place.⁶⁶

3.86 Noting the difficulties with this proposal, the committee sees merit in providing a mechanism for stronger accountability with one person in student's futures; otherwise it is easy for students to slip through the gaps. Indeed, the committee heard evidence that results were achieved in one school because of the strong belief from teachers in what they were doing:

You asked me, 'What do you reckon is making the difference?' The best line I had was from the deputy principal. He said, 'I believe that the kids believe that we are taking their learning seriously.' I reckon the average Aboriginal child knows that we have been half gammon about their teaching. We have not had a great belief that they are capable of learning and we have not been rigorous and said, 'The fun of this is about achieving and learning.' Why do people do jigsaw puzzles and that sort of nonsense? There is fun in learning and achieving. I think we undervalue that.⁶⁷

3.87 At the Northern Peninsular Area College, the committee heard that each student in Year 11 and 12 is individually case managed with a teacher supporting their education throughout these two years. Teachers also follow student's progress for two years post school and offer support and advice to encourage further training or

66 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 16.

67 Mr Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 30.

employment.⁶⁸ This was also the situation in the Western Cape College. In larger regional centres, the committee heard it was somewhat more difficult to keep track of students once they had left school.⁶⁹

3.88 The committee considers that there should be greater accountability for a student's achievements with one person, particular for senior level students (years 11 and 12). A single person who is able to dedicate time to be a mentor; adviser or tutor would allow for greater support for student learning. Importantly it would also support post educational training and employment. The committee recognises the limitations in terms of budget and time for teachers but considers that this is one area for further consideration.

3.89 The committee further heard evidence that there needs to be a change in the attitude about education. Mr Don Anderson indicated to the committee that there is a strong need for an attitude of learning and education to occur and that it is unacceptable for students to not be accountable and skip school to go to the 'swimming hole' instead of learning:

Senator BOYCE—What is the mechanism for dealing with this? I am thinking of one particular example where we were told that there was no point in trying to run the school when the swimming holes were full, because that is where everyone was going to be all day. What is the mechanism for dealing with that issue within your suggestions?

Mr Anderson—Get rid of the people who said it. I think Senator Macdonald's comments link to that. We have had too much romance about what schools are about for too long. All of us could have said what we might have preferred to do with schooling, but most of our parents never gave us that option. Even if that were true, where does that conversation take us? No, we do not accept that it is too good to go fishing and we have to change the school year because they are swimming. The bottom line is that, if you want to get ready to get a decent job, you have to work out that you do not go swimming when you are a nine-year-old because that is what you would like to do. I think there has been far too much romance and too much accommodation—we can teach you how to be an engineer by not coming to school, not being good at English, by going swimming in the swimming hole. We have to be a bit honest and say, 'No, there is a consequence to you doing that. We cannot do that.' Some teachers, and there have been plenty of them in the past, have said, 'If you had children you wouldn't blame them for wanting to go.' I have heard it a thousand times. Of course you would want to go swimming. We have to make sure that the teachers who are saying that say, 'That's good. You go to Kenmore or one of the other flash schools in Brisbane, or a private school in Brisbane, and you tell that to the kids who have got the same DNA, the same kid-like wants as any other kid, and apply it there.' You do not get

68 Committee meeting notes, Northern Peninsular Area School, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

69 Mr Robert Fysh, Peace Lutheran College, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 65.

away with that sort of nonsense in a fee-paying school or the higher achieving schools.⁷⁰

3.90 The committee considers that there should be a high priority placed on learning and education including the establishment of firm rules and consequences for those who do not attend school. The committee considers that enhanced accountability with one person, such as a teacher, would encourage this environment. The committee notes the inherent challenges and difficulties in implementing such an approach but notes that a strong investment in children's futures is a fundamental prerequisite for future success.

Early Childhood Education

3.91 One of the key priorities of the Queensland Government's Closing the Gap Education Strategy is a focus on early childhood education and care.⁷¹ Chapter 2 also outlines the work on the COAG-led National Partnership on Indigenous Early Childhood Development.

3.92 The Queensland Indigenous Education Strategy seeks to increase Indigenous participation in pre-school and thereby increase school readiness for Indigenous children as they enter primary schooling.⁷²

3.93 The committee heard evidence about the success of some early childhood programs in Napranum, Bamaga and Cherbourg. The Gundoo Day Care Centre in Cherbourg, for instance, provides a service for children to be involved in early childhood education and care from the very young age of six weeks. The committee heard that the centre provides culturally significant early childhood education whilst also providing for early integration from childcare to primary school:

We cater for individuals. We do individual programs. We do a lot of cultural work. We bring in our elders. Having some males within our centre makes a big difference as well. We have managed to increase to about four males in the outside school hours care program. We have one male permanently in our long day care program. He has just completed his certificate III, so he is eligible to be a group leader. The kids love him. We have a couple of the outside school hours care males come over a couple of mornings a week and they paint didgeridoos with the children, they do painting and they play games, and the children love having that male aspect to the childcare area. I am sure that my committee have backed that up. It has been very good.⁷³

70 Mr Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 31.

71 *Closing the Gap Education Strategy, Every day, in every classroom, every student is learning and achieving*, Queensland Department of Education and Training, p. 9.

72 *Closing the Gap Education Strategy, Every day, in every classroom, every student is learning and achieving*, Queensland Department of Education and Training, p. 9.

73 Mr Ray Burrows, Gundoo Day Care Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 3.

3.94 The committee considers that this service is evidence of a successful approach designed to integrate young children into the discipline associated with attending school every day; learning as well as building early childhood achievement and confidence. The committee considers that more culturally appropriate day care services are needed in regional and remote Indigenous communities. The committee is of the view that pre-school services are an essential precursor for success in primary and secondary schooling. The committee is of the view that pre-school services should be available for each and every child in Australia.

3.95 Given the evidence received in Cherbourg, the committee also notes the value of culturally appropriate programs designed to develop and support early childhood development.

College Model

3.96 The committee also heard evidence from proponents of the college model that places smaller remote schools into larger schools. This has demonstrated successful results with a resulting structure focused on leadership, economies of scale and the concept of a cohesive college environment.⁷⁴

3.97 Development of colleges and cluster arrangements to create Pre-school to Year 12 (P-12) models and frameworks in regional and remote settings is also a recommendation of the Indigenous Education Alliance in its submission to the committee.⁷⁵

3.98 The Department of Education informed the committee that they also support the college model, stating:

We are very much supportive of P-12 college models and would be happy to receive questions about college constructs because we understand education systems across the nation are working with college constructs.⁷⁶

3.99 The committee notes the importance of resource allocation to larger schools and the diversification of learning that can occur with larger regionally based schools and therefore supports the development of the college model if it achieves substantial changes in education outcomes.

Boarding Facilities and Hostels

3.100 The committee heard from the community in Weipa about the plans for a 120 bed hostel. The committee noted that there was a degree of community concern about

74 Committee meeting notes, Northern Peninsular Area School, Bamaga, 13 April 2010; and Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 27.

75 Indigenous Education Alliance, *Submission 100*, p. 5.

76 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 15.

the lack of consultation about the hostel.⁷⁷ Nevertheless the committee was pleased to hear about the positive impact that this hostel could have on outlying regions, enabling them to send their children to the Western Cape College. Managed appropriately, the hostel should have a significant impact on the attendance rates of school children in the region.

3.101 The Principal of the Peace Lutheran College in Cairns outlined that there are a range of predictors of school success for students from remote communities succeeding in boarding facilities and those are:

- (i) a pattern of strong attendance;
- (ii) a strong peer group support;
- (iii) an ability to manage transition from community life to school life; and
- (iv) a stable and functional family background.⁷⁸

3.102 This evidence not only demonstrates the pre-requisites for students travelling to attend school, but in the committee's view, underpins the requirements for educational success for students in general.

3.103 In previous evidence, the committee heard about the difficulties for students travelling between different cultures. The committee heard that one of the ways that the Peace Lutheran College was managing the transition between school life and community life was the development of a cultural passport. This 'passport' essentially provides skills students can use in moving between their communities and Western cultural environments.⁷⁹

3.104 The committee supports the development of aides and tools, mentoring, and technological solutions to support students that need to travel to attend school.

Teachers

3.105 DET commented that there is a strong need for the very best teachers be placed in regional and remote communities. For instance, in Cape York, the Torres Strait and the Gulf, DET advised that they encouraged the best graduate teachers to go to these areas. The department informed the committee that they had sought to make remote locations into prestige opportunities, stating:

77 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 24.

78 Mr Rob Fysh, Peace Lutheran College, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 64.

79 Mr Rob Fysh, Peace Lutheran College, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 67.

[DET] put up a barrier and said 'you cannot come into these locations unless you are the very best teacher or the very best graduate.' We did say to some people, 'nobody is preferable to you.'⁸⁰

3.106 The committee supports the efforts by DET to encourage the very best teachers to regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Support and Training

3.107 The committee heard evidence that there needs to be more support, training and investment in teachers if there is to be a significant change in the education levels of students.

3.108 Mr Don Anderson was critical of the training that is provided to teachers, indicating that there was not enough support for teachers to learn the art or trade of teaching:

I just do not think we do enough teaching. I think there is far too much romance about the actual teaching. Some of you may be teachers. You go into a class and you have got kids who have poor attendance, they are possibly a multi-age group, academically they are very low, they probably speak English as their second language or maybe their third. You are beginning teaching, you are away from home and family, you have gone there because you have got a job and you can get a relocation to a favourable spot in two years. You may be facing some fairly extreme behavioural issues, and then you decide, 'Beauty! I am going to start learning you up!' What do you teach? How do you teach? The average person coming out of university is not taught the trade to get somebody to be literate. You actually need to know that fact and then you spiral up. What are those knowledge components you need to get so that you can write a grade 12 essay? What are the learning steps?⁸¹

3.109 Mr Anderson was also critical of some of the current approaches to teaching. He indicated that training needs to refocus on the foundations of teaching, stating:

There is a trade of teaching and we should be proud of the trade of teaching. If you want to teach somebody to read or spell or write or be good mathematically, there are building blocks. Children need to know those building blocks and grow from those building blocks. It is a nonsense to say you are going to get it from exposure or the environment.⁸²

3.110 The committee is concerned about the overall level of support for teachers and their ability to both be culturally appropriate and at the same time achieve appropriate educational outcomes. Indeed as one principal commented:

80 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 15.

81 Mr Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 30.

82 Mr Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 30.

In my experience—and the experience has been costly—it is easy in trying to please everyone to end up tying yourself in knots and making yourself and your institution ineffective. Something I have learnt in five years at Peace is to stop doing that.⁸³

3.111 The Indigenous Education Alliance has recommended that a comprehensive induction program be implemented in regional Indigenous school settings for a period of one to two years.⁸⁴ The committee agrees that there should be significant support for an extended period for new teachers to regional and remote communities and for teachers who work extensively with Indigenous students from these communities.

3.112 The committee also heard that there is a lack of focus on sharing of information between school teachers. The committee heard from one school that the network of teachers was informal and very much dependent on being 'in the system' for a period of time before you establish a support network.⁸⁵

3.113 However, the committee heard that there are some networks for Indigenous teachers. The committee is pleased that this is the case but notes that there needs to be enhanced networking between teachers in schools so that professional support, advice and continuous development is supported. The value of formal teachers networks was summed up by one Indigenous teacher in Cherbourg who noted:

As a teacher, if I was not part of the Indigenous teachers network, I would not have contact with any other teachers.⁸⁶

English as a Second Language

3.114 The committee found that there was also a general lack of training for teachers in Queensland to deliver English as a Second Language (ESL) learning programs for those with English as their second or third language.

3.115 Professor Babacan indicated that 'we see problems with access to education pathways; mainstream schooling not accommodating the learning needs of Indigenous students. We see that English language is a problem; students do not speak appropriately.'⁸⁷

83 Mr Robert Fysh, Peace Lutheran College, *Committee Hansard*, 14 March 2010, p. 66.

84 Indigenous Education Alliance, *Submission 100*, p. 5.

85 Ms Vanessa Boal, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 52.

86 Mr Paul Leach, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 52.

87 Professor Hurriyet Babacan, Cairns Institute, James Cook University, *Committee Hansard*, 14 March 2010, p. 21.

3.116 Many school teachers indicated that ESL training was essential. The committee heard from multiple teachers that their schools did not have the ESL expertise that they need.⁸⁸

3.117 The committee considers that additional training should be provided to selected teachers in each regional or remote school that has large numbers of students whose first language is not English.

Indigenous Teachers

3.118 DET informed the committee that under the Remote Area Teacher Education Program (RATEP), Queensland has trained 127 teachers in their home communities to teach children.⁸⁹

3.119 The committee heard evidence in places such as the Northern Peninsular Area College regarding efforts to get Indigenous teachers trained through James Cook University.⁹⁰ Similarly in Cherbourg, the committee heard that the RATEP program 'worked really well with the school because those people are working as teacher aides in our school. They are getting that expertise and then they go across to study in the afternoon and they can pull the practical and the theory side of it together. It has really helped.'⁹¹

3.120 The committee encourages programs that actively support increasing Indigenous teachers in regional and remote Indigenous community schools. As noted above, Indigenous teachers who are born and bred in local communities can play a strong role model and leadership role in schools and create a positive learning environment for many students in particular schools. The committee also considers that Indigenous teachers are well placed to support cultural education and youth connections with Indigenous elders through the school environment.

Teacher Turnover

3.121 One of the problems that the committee heard about is the high teacher turnover in regional and remote Indigenous schools. In Weipa, one witness commented that:

I understand that both teaching communities have virtually rolled over in the last 12 months as well; I think probably one third in Aurukun have

88 For example, Mr Robert Fysh, Peace Lutheran College, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p.66 and Ms Jenni Greenham, Cherbourg State School, 16 April 2010, p. 50.

89 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 16.

90 Committee meeting notes, Northern Peninsular Area School, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

91 Mr Bevan Costello, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 49.

remained. I know that the parents of the children are upset with that as well.⁹²

3.122 In Bamaga, the Northern Peninsular Area College also reported that one third of teachers left each year, causing a major problem with consistency.⁹³

3.123 The committee notes that this situation is not unique to Queensland. In the communities that the committee has visited throughout Australia, the difficulties of attracting high quality teachers particularly to remote schools is difficult. The committee did not have any evidence about the remuneration or salaries of teachers or credit points and the committee therefore notes this as a problem for further consideration.

Employment and Enterprise

3.124 The committee's fourth term of reference concerns employment and enterprise opportunities in regional and remote Indigenous communities. In its first report, the committee outlined that employment and enterprise development had been slow and that the Indigenous unemployment rate was over three times higher than the rate for non-Indigenous people.⁹⁴

3.125 In the three hearings in remote Indigenous communities in Queensland and in evidence provided in Cairns and Brisbane, the committee heard that progress in employment and enterprise development was of serious concern. Some witnesses commented that this was the number one issue of concern in their community. Indeed in Bamaga, the committee heard from the council that there was up to 70% unemployment in some areas.⁹⁵

3.126 The committee also heard that there were a number of challenges to achieve higher levels of employment, particularly in the communities that were still highly dependent on the Community Development Employment Program (CDEP).

3.127 As noted in the section on the Cape York Welfare Reform trials above, Mr Noel Pearson informed the committee that despite strong improvements in social obligations, the opportunity side of the reforms including employment and enterprise development has not made significant progress.⁹⁶

92 Mr Shane Bousen, Weipa Town Authority, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 20.

93 Committee meeting notes, Northern Peninsular Area School, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

94 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 1*, p. 49.

95 Councillor Peter Lui, Northern Peninsular Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 8.

96 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 94.

3.128 Mr Noel Pearson, writing in the *Weekend Australian* following his appearance before the committee, noted that economic development would require the harnessing of self interest, or the 'intangible engines of human motivation'.⁹⁷ Mr Pearson expressed his concern that government neglected the need for mainstream economic development in regional and remote Indigenous communities due to a fixation on passive service delivery.⁹⁸

3.129 Conversely, the committee also heard evidence about the range of options that have been and could be undertaken in remote Indigenous communities to improve employment and enterprise development across Queensland.

Queensland Government Employment and Economic Development

3.130 The Queensland Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation (DEEDI) outlined to the committee that the Queensland Government's policy on Indigenous employment and enterprise aims for full economic employment. They department indicated that they consider it is their key responsibility to provide opportunities for Indigenous Australians to:

...participate fully in the economy is the most effective way for people to close the socioeconomic gap. Having a job is the best way in particular so a sustainable one is the best insurance against exclusion. We have taken that as a sort of axiomatic thing to say but I think it is an important starting point.⁹⁹

3.131 The committee heard that between 1 July 2007 and 31 December 2009, the DEEDI had assisted 13 000 Indigenous job seekers (25 per cent of all job seekers) with employment and training programs. The department advised that they spent \$17.7 million on Indigenous specific employment projects with 57 per cent of this expenditure occurring outside South East Queensland (i.e in more regional and remote areas). The department also advised that in 27 cases, they helped promote Indigenous businesses to grow.¹⁰⁰

3.132 Despite these efforts, the department acknowledged that notwithstanding recent improvements to the employment rate for Indigenous Australians in

97 Mr Noel Pearson, 'Senators, start up the intangible engine of human motivation', *The Australian*, April 24, 2010, <http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/opinion/senators-start-up-the-intangible-engine-of-human-motivation/story-e6frg6zo-1225857626192>, (accessed 12 May 2010).

98 Mr Noel Pearson, 'Senators, start up the intangible engine of human motivation', *The Australian*, April 24, 2010, <http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/opinion/senators-start-up-the-intangible-engine-of-human-motivation/story-e6frg6zo-1225857626192>, (accessed 12 May 2010).

99 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 17.

100 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 18.

Queensland, more needs to be done because the unemployment rate is 'higher than it ought to be.'¹⁰¹

3.133 The department indicated that addressing Indigenous employment and enterprise issues is even more important because the general characteristic of the Indigenous population in Queensland is becoming more youthful than the general population. The committee heard that between 2006 and 2016, 37,000 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Queenslanders will reach labour market age.¹⁰²

Employment Challenges

3.134 The committee heard that there were a number of pre-requisites prior to entering into the workforce.

Employers Criteria

3.135 The committee heard from Rio Tinto Alcan about some of the pre-requisites that they require for successful employment within their company. The committee considers that the challenges that were articulated by Rio Tinto Alcan exemplify some of the challenges of Indigenous employment and have broad applicability across a range of businesses and sectors. Rio Tinto Alcan indicated that the following were obstacles for Indigenous employment:

- (i) a low level of literacy and numeracy;
- (ii) the lack of driver education and licences;
- (iii) alcohol and other significant addiction problems;
- (iv) health problems from living community life;
- (v) significant family pressures;
- (vi) a lack of life skills such as good nutrition;
- (vii) a bank account; and
- (viii) an understanding of the work environment.¹⁰³

3.136 Mr Christopher Foord, Bamaga Enterprise Limited, informed the committee that one of the biggest challenges to overcome is 'a mindset or a work ethic to want to do a five-day week job.' He further commented that this has a practical impact on businesses saying that 'if we, for instance, roster five people in the restaurant here or in housekeeping, we expect three to turn up.'¹⁰⁴

101 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 17.

102 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 18.

103 Mrs Jo-Anne Scarini, Rio Tinto Alcan, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, pp 37–40.

104 Mr Christopher Foord, Bamaga Enterprises Ltd, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 16.

3.137 The committee notes that there are significant challenges between traditional cultural obligations on employment, but considers that these challenges are not insurmountable. The committee did not hear any evidence about how traditional culture and full time employment can work reciprocally but identifies this as an area for further enquiry.

Support Services

3.138 The committee heard from some witnesses that the lack of support services were also a major obstacle for successful employment in regional and remote communities. The lack of public transport, for instance, precluded many Indigenous people from easily leaving their communities to undertake full time employment in close regional centres or other communities. One witness indicated that a number of people in Yarrabah were looking for work opportunities but the lack of transport infrastructure and the need for a personal private vehicle precluded most from working in the nearby regional centre of Cairns.¹⁰⁵

3.139 The committee further heard from one employer in Cherbourg (Gundoo Day Care Centre) that because Cherbourg has no public transport options, they provide transport for their staff.¹⁰⁶ Indeed, as outlined in the mental health section below, some young people do not have the self esteem or confidence to leave their communities and travel to other communities to seek employment.

3.140 The committee also heard that a number of mothers in Napranum would like to work and have the skills to be able to contribute to a full time job but there is a lack of child care options. Ms Sonia Schuh from the Napranum Preschool and Kindergarten said 'we do not have child care. We have a preschool for kids from three to five, but we do not have child care. The mums of most of the little ones want to work.'¹⁰⁷

Employment Options

3.141 The committee heard from a range of people about some of the options that could be advanced in Indigenous communities in Queensland. These options included: enhanced training and development; stronger pathways from school to employment; mechanisms to improve life skills and a range of business enterprises. The committee also heard a range of views on the Community Development Employment Projects (CDEP).

105 Dr Roxane Bainbridge, Cairns Institute, James Cook University, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 23.

106 Mr Ray Burrows, Gundoo Day Care Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 4.

107 Ms Sonia Schuh, Napranum Preschool and Kindergarten, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 81.

Training and Development

3.142 The committee heard from Rio Tinto about their Indigenous training and development team that is currently developing innovative approaches to improve the level of Indigenous employment in the mining sector. The committee heard that this includes a significant pre-work component that helps with any life skills or work skill issues that they might have prior to bringing Indigenous Australians entering into the Rio Tinto workplace:¹⁰⁸

One thing we are currently working on is looking at whether we can address some of those outside-of-the-gate challenges more effectively. So we are looking at how we can put together programs that are, essentially, almost pre-work. We are looking at people coming into the Destinations program. We have not had a huge success rate from that. We think that it is a great program, but there needs to be preparatory work before they come into the Destinations program.¹⁰⁹

3.143 The committee heard that there were opportunities for stronger partnerships between government, schools and the private sector to develop training options that are appropriate for business needs:

If we get government support at the right level we can actually think about and look at innovative programs, not the same old: 'Let's do some pre-work development,' or get a chainsaw ticket or whatever. No, that is actually not helpful to get people into paid, long-term employment.¹¹⁰

3.144 The committee considers that the focus on pre-work readiness programs is extremely sage advice and encourages a strong Commonwealth/state government partnership with industry representatives. The committee notes that some of the programs listed in the section on social and emotional wellbeing would assist in facilitating work-readiness or the ability to undertake more specific training.

Pathways from School

3.145 As outlined in the discussion on education above, many schools and colleges are case managing their senior school students from education into employment in regional and remote parts of Queensland.

3.146 The committee heard that in many schools in Cape York, there has been a service guarantee that essentially means sticking by senior students until they achieve further education, training or employment:

The service guarantee means that, if you complete grade 12, we will guarantee that you will either get a job or get into university or formal training. It also guarantees that you will be supported with your cultural

108 Mrs Jo-Anne Scarini, Rio Tinto Alcan, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 37.

109 Mrs Jo-Anne Scarini, Rio Tinto Alcan, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 37.

110 Mrs Jo-Anne Scarini, Rio Tinto Alcan, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 40.

knowledge and cultural learning. If you have got a learning difficulty or you are a special needs students, you will have an individual plan developed for you. So it has those five components. The service guarantee is for everyone. The service guarantee still applies as long as you finish year 12. It does not mean that you have to go to university or employment with Rio.¹¹¹

3.147 DET informed the committee that they were looking to make sure that 'no-one is left behind' and that 'every child gets a place at the table'.¹¹² The committee was impressed with the efforts by the Queensland Government, and the individual schools that the committee spoke with, to provide pathway for students into future employment through the service guarantee.

3.148 Mr Don Anderson spoke of the need to align education with employment outcomes in his evidence to the committee:

We can blame the employers for not doing the right thing, but I can tell you what, as the person who is accountable for delivery of the product to the employer, we were no innocents; we had lots of things that we were not doing appropriately and hence the concept of service guarantee, and where we have gone there.¹¹³

3.149 The committee strongly supports the concept of a service guarantee and the support for students following their education into further pathways. During the third reporting period, the committee heard from a variety of organisations in the Kimberley that it was the pathway between training to actual employment that was most often lacking. Supporting a definitive path from training to employment is an important part of encouraging employment in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Careers Expo

3.150 The committee also heard that a Careers Expo is held annually in Bamaga to showcase the types of employment that are available for students leaving school.¹¹⁴ The committee heard that schools are actively developing partnerships with business to support those students with an interest in various businesses, police, the military or further education opportunities. For instance, Rio Tinto, the biggest employer in Weipa has a very active program of engagement with the local school 'to ensure that

111 Mr Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 24.

112 Mr Ian Mackie, Queensland Department of Education and Training, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 15.

113 Mr Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 25.

114 Committee meeting notes, Northern Peninsular Area School, Bamaga, 13 April 2010; and Don Anderson, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 27.

we are doing everything possible to design effective school-to-work pathways, and we are seeing quite a lot of success from that particular focus.¹¹⁵

Social and Emotional Wellbeing

3.151 The committee heard from the Cairns Institute, which is utilising alternative mechanisms to try and encourage a culture of learning and engagement. The organisation is aiming to accomplish this through improving social and emotional wellbeing, facilitating life skills and individual ambition. Dr Bainbridge detailed the types of programs that they are running in Yarrabah to engage children into education and employment for example through building and constructing bikes.¹¹⁶ Other elements of the program are detailed in the section on mental health and social and emotional wellbeing below.

Small business

Challenges of small business in regional and remote communities

3.152 The committee heard about the frustration felt by some witnesses as a result of governments coming to communities with the promise of micro-enterprise and small businesses creation. Councillor Peter Lui stated that 'there is a fatigue from communities about government officials telling them about economic development opportunities.' He argued that governments should:

...stop using that as a myth in Indigenous communities. Have the government really look at putting those economic development programs into the communities. Stop coming here and telling us, I suppose, what we want to hear. Help us solve some problems. I have been a councillor since I was 26 and I have heard the term 'economic development' just being used over and over again. We have talked about housing and overcrowding. I come from an overcrowded family and I now have a family of my own that is in an overcrowded situation, so it is just going over and over again.¹¹⁷

3.153 The committee also heard the irritation by many witnesses about the lack of support for business enterprise and the lack of a business case for many types of businesses in communities with smaller population bases:

In a community such as this you cannot do that because there are not enough industries and businesses here to employ everybody. You can say, 'Let's create new jobs.' Where are you going to create them? If you open a coffee shop, how many cups of coffee do you have to sell a day with a

115 Mrs Jo-Anne Scarini, Rio Tinto Alcan, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 36.

116 Dr Roxane Bainbridge, Cairns Institute, James Cook University, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 23.

117 Councillor Peter Lui, Northern Peninsula Area Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 8.

population of 3,000 in the community? It is very difficult with a limited population to get the demand to drive a new business.¹¹⁸

3.154 The committee heard about some case studies of small businesses that had shut down due to the difficulties in trying to make a profit. As an example, Billy's Lagoon, which was a cattle ranch in Cape York shut down because it was unprofitable.¹¹⁹

3.155 The Queensland Government has indicated that 'if a business cannot fundamentally fly then we cannot keep them on life support'.¹²⁰ Nevertheless, DEEDI said that 'the labour market in remote areas is almost by definition small and more difficult to get into. But that does not mean we should kind of give up.'¹²¹ The department informed the committee that where a problem is identified, their staff members are working with businesses and individuals to identify training, employment or enterprise options.¹²²

3.156 The committee strongly encourages the Australian and Queensland Governments to get behind the Queenslanders for Work schemes and other respective mechanisms to ensure that there is a strong focus on improving the enterprise situation in regional and remote Indigenous communities in Queensland.

Examples of options for small business in regional and remote communities

3.157 The committee heard that there are a range of possibilities for enterprise and employment in regional and remote Indigenous communities but these ideas needed to be supported by funding. For instance, the Cairns Institute highlighted a range of possible enterprise opportunities:

- (a) growing alternative crops and diversifying the agriculture base;
- (b) connecting tourism with cultural tourism; and
- (c) development of Indigenous creative arts.¹²³

118 Mr Christopher Foord Chief Executive Officer, Bamaga Enterprises Ltd, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 18.

119 Mr Roy Chevathen, Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 70.

120 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 19.

121 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 18.

122 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 28.

123 Professor Hurriyet Babacan, Cairns Institute, James Cook University, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 33.

3.158 Dr Bowers from the Centre for Rural and Remote Mental Health Queensland described her work in trying to sustain and extend art initiatives. Dr Bower said:

We have also been fairly creative in applying to the Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations for an Innovation Fund grant to see if we can sustain and extend the art initiatives, which is not just about people drawing; it is about community engagement. It is looking at other forms of art, like weaving ghost nets and all sorts of other things, where there is an opportunity to build an enterprise and a livelihood.¹²⁴

3.159 DEEDI indicated that they have been engaging with regional and remote Indigenous communities in Queensland and utilising these communities to run pilot projects as a priority:

We think that that means in very practical terms that these groups need to be prioritised for inclusion in the many pilots that Centrelink, and the federal government generally, have got underway. That is certainly something we are doing in our own pilot work and something where we are looking to work closely with federal colleagues to share experience and see if we can develop effective models that can be used more widely. Of course we need to ensure that we have suitably qualified Indigenous staff and service providers. That is a challenge too and something that our department (a) takes seriously and (b) where the department co-leads on wider targets across the Queensland public sector.¹²⁵

Trades

3.160 The committee witnessed first hand the lack of qualified tradesmen in remote Indigenous communities. In Bamaga, for instance, the committee met with the Northern Peninsular Area School where the air-conditioning was broken and the Principal indicated that it would likely be some weeks before a repairer could come and fix the problem. Similarly, in the Bamaga Centrelink office, the committee heard that the air conditioning had been broken for 10 weeks.¹²⁶

3.161 Certainly in bigger regional centres there remain some opportunities for trade based employment as one witness said: 'There is a big employment base waiting to be tapped. I moved to Cairns three months ago and it has taken me two months just to get a door put in the house. So services and trades are crying out for people, but it is about the connection and pathways for the community to get employment in a trade role.'¹²⁷

124 Dr Jennifer Bower, Centre for Rural and Remote Mental Health Queensland, *Committee Hansard*, 14 March 2010, p. 35.

125 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 19.

126 Committee meeting notes, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

127 Professor Hurriyet Babacan, Cairns Institute, James Cook University, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 33.

Indigenous art and craft

3.162 Boystown demonstrated practical examples of the work that they are doing on a micro-enterprise level with Indigenous communities in Western Australia such as screen printing. Boystown advised that they will be in the community for the long term to help the Indigenous women to start their own small arts business.¹²⁸

3.163 The committee was also impressed with the work of the Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council which has identified agriculture as a particular area where they can create jobs. The Barambah Health Centre indicated that Cherbourg had community produce in the shops that was fresh and cheap and that people were purchasing it.¹²⁹ The committee saw this example as a dual benefit – creating jobs and contributing to a healthy lifestyle.

Cultural Tourism

3.164 The committee heard from one Indigenous Elder who was brimming with ideas for small business enterprise but required a small amount of seed funding to make these ideas a reality:

We are business minds. We have to be; otherwise, we would not survive. We want to be given a chance. With government sending money to centralised places down here or to subregional or regional centres that speak on our behalf and cut the money out from us, we have nothing. That money needs to be streamlined down to give us an opportunity to think for ourselves in terms of getting businesses up and running—for example, tourism. We cannot do tourism in our centralised towns. We can promote tourism on our homelands. We can do ecotourism and stuff like that—set up camp grounds and employ rangers or caretakers and get artists from that area who can do the art that belongs to that area. We need to market it, manufacture it and sell it from our homelands. We cannot sell it from a town, because we do not have ownership.¹³⁰

3.165 The committee considered that this was a practical idea and use of homelands to encourage and support the development of enterprise. The committee was impressed by the infrastructure that Mr Claudie outlined his community has developed as the start of a possible tourism venture, including: solar power; access to telecommunications infrastructure; education support via school of the air and an airstrip.¹³¹

128 Ms Lyn Schonefeld, Boystown, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 81.

129 Mr Matthey Friday, Barambah Health Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 33.

130 Mr David Claudie, Chuulangun Aboriginal Corporation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, pp 86–87.

131 Mr David Claudie, Chuulangun Aboriginal Corporation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, pp 88–90.

Professional Services

3.166 The committee heard from a range of witnesses that one of the areas where there is a less than optimal rate of Indigenous employment is in the professional services industries such as health, education, police and armed forces.

Health Professionals

3.167 The committee heard about the chronic shortages of health professionals in a range of places that it visited. For instance, in the committee's discussions with Bamaga Hospital, they heard that there were 15 to 20 vacancies.¹³² The committee heard that this shortage was largely precipitated by the inability to house health professionals in Bamaga which is discussed below. Nevertheless, this is an example of a professional service which is likely to be growing over the next few decades as Australia's population ages.

Teachers

3.168 The committee heard from both Cherbourg State School and the Northern Peninsular Area about the training of Indigenous teachers from the local community.¹³³ In Cherbourg, for instance, Mr Bevan Costello said:

We have a RATEP program working in our school. At last count I think there were four people who are now out teaching and we have another one just about ready to graduate now. It works really well with the school because those people are working as teacher aides in our school. They are getting that expertise and then they go across to study in the afternoon and they can pull the practical and the theory side of it together. It has really helped.¹³⁴

3.169 The committee was encouraged by the efforts to train and teach local teachers to remain in the school communities as role models and community leaders and to make a positive change to the levels of Indigenous employment in regional and remote communities.

Role of Armed Forces, Cadet Programs and the Police

3.170 The committee also heard positive stories about the role the Army cadets have played in Bamaga. The committee heard that this program is tied into the school and the Police Citizens Youth Club to encourage young people to have a structure for their

132 Ms Samantha Cook, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 27.

133 Mr Bevan Costello, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 49 and Committee meeting notes, Bamaga, 13 April 2010.

134 Mr Bevan Costello, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 49.

lives and 'taking that stepping stone out of the community and coming out of their comfort zones, looking at career paths'.¹³⁵

3.171 The committee heard about the positive aspects of leadership, planning, confidence, problem solving and working in a team that can result from participation in Army cadet programs. Most of all, the committee heard that the Army provides a potential career option for current students that they might otherwise not have thought about.¹³⁶

3.172 The committee further heard evidence about the recruitment of police and police liaison officers in Indigenous regional and remote communities:

We support that as much as we possibly can. When the recruiting drives are on we make sure that our police liaison officers are out working with those people. We have even changed the title of police liaison officers within our operation to community support coordinators. That makes a difference to why they believe they are there. In Cooktown we have two police liaison officers and they see the police liaison officers as tools of the operational police. My police liaison officers as community support coordinators go out and assist people in doing applications and assist them to know how they can get through. Sometimes a lot of the barrier is knowing where to go. We have had some successes with that.¹³⁷

Community Development Employment Program

3.173 The national policy on CDEP is outlined in Chapter 2. This also includes a brief commentary of the positive and negative views of the program across Australia. This section outlines the issues that the committee found with CDEP in Queensland.

3.174 Each of the committee's reports have considered the impact of CDEP on employment opportunities in regional and remote Indigenous communities. In every community that the committee has visited there have been both proponents and opponents for continuation of CDEP in regional and remote Indigenous communities. The committee has previously found that the quality of the CDEP outcomes depends on the competence of those responsible for implementing it and the effectiveness of the mechanisms put in place to monitor its administration.

3.175 The committee heard also heard both positive and negative commentary on the role of CDEP in local communities in Queensland.

135 Ms Sonia Townson, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 46.

136 Ms Sonia Townson, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 46.

137 Mr David Bird, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 61.

Queensland's policy on CDEP

3.176 DEEDI indicated that the official policy of the Queensland Government in relation to CDEP was as follows:

The Queensland Government supports the changes to the Community Development Employment Project's program but when it is implemented in the Torres Strait we think there will be a real challenge finding sustainable alternative employment. We are concerned that people may have underestimated the extent to which private business and council business will become frankly unviable at that point. I just thought we would make the point that we would like to see some further detailed economic and social impact assessment; we should look before we leap.¹³⁸

Criticisms of CDEP

3.177 Witnesses commented on the negative aspects of CDEP and the impact that it has had on communities. For instance, Ms Sonia Townson, PCYC, stated:

I do not really want to go away from this table without you hearing what I have to say about CDEP. We failed that program, and that program has failed us. When the CDEP initiative first came in it was a funded program that went to your council to have our young people to go onto that program to be trained in that field and come out with a ticket at the end of the day and then work and give something back. We failed. Our people who have gone onto CDEP have the money and live day-to-day on that money, and from fortnight to fortnight. It is an absolute joke. I would be happy for it to go tomorrow, because of what been going on.¹³⁹

3.178 Counsellor Peter Lui commented that CDEP has a ongoing impact on the desire of young people to work and enter into full time employment because the cycle of handouts is too hard to break:

Yes, it has helped build these communities and, yes, we do have issues with work ethic. But in some cases CDEP is the problem that causes this lack of work ethic. If you are just out of school, you are signing up for work and the only work that they give you is a couple of days, what kind of a message is that giving to a young bloke? That young bloke or that young lady now begins to get used to the system. They are stranded there for a number of years and it becomes the norm. They can live off two days of work. All of a sudden, someone like Mr Foord gives a young kid a break but, because they have only been working two days for the last four or five years, that cycle is now too hard to break.¹⁴⁰

138 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 19.

139 Ms Sonia Townson, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 51.

140 Councillor Peter Lui, Northern Peninsular Area Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 22.

3.179 Councillor Lui went on to say that some CDEP workers had been turning up for work for 10 to 15 years every day without any sign of graduating to a mainstream position of employment. He informed the committee that in his opinion, CDEP had become merely a wage subsidy.¹⁴¹

Support for CDEP

3.180 Other witnesses before the committee commented that CDEP was effective and provided a valuable mechanism to develop local infrastructure and provide skills for its participants:

It was working perfectly here. It was certainly helping the community move forward. If you look around the town, all the fencing, paving and landscaping was done through the CDEP. It worked very well. All the CDEP employees with council, builders, carpenters and electricians were doing their work and learning a trade. They were not just sitting and doing nothing. Anybody who was any good always got a full-time job.¹⁴²

3.181 In its meeting with the Family Resources Centre in Bamaga, the committee also heard that CDEP was a positive mechanism for creating almost one hundred percent full time employment in the community and to develop public works and they had concerns about the fact that CDEP may be discontinued.¹⁴³

3.182 Mr Christopher Foord, Bamaga Enterprise Limited, also indicated that CDEP was a success for many people and provided significant support to business to employ locals:

Although CDEP has a bad name, it works in communities. Also, although it is not supposed to be this, CDEP has in fact operated as wage subsidy for Bamaga Enterprises because the government is paying \$16 out of \$20, shall we say, of the hourly rate. That has helped Bamaga Enterprises establish itself and make substantial profits which go back into the community. Bamaga Enterprises Ltd is a community owned company that is non-profit, tax-exempt and all of our money is reinvested back into the community.¹⁴⁴

3.183 The committee was concerned to learn from Queensland Police that there was likely to be a reduction in community police numbers resulting from any changes to CDEP:

Correspondingly, though, due to rearrangements regarding the CDEP funding, there has been a reduction in the number of community police and that is of significant relevance to us. Whilst the community police were

141 Councillor Peter Lui, Northern Peninsular Area Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 22.

142 Mr Christopher Foord, Chief Executive Officer, Bamaga Enterprises Ltd, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 16.

143 Committee meeting notes, Family Resources Centre, 13 April 2010.

144 Mr Christopher Foord, Bamaga Enterprises Ltd, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, pp 16–17.

employed by the council and were never under the control of the state police, the reduction in their presence is an issue. The current policing model in Queensland is a mix of sworn state officers and police liaison officers. The expansion of the police liaison officer model to the Indigenous communities to replace the community police would be a very expensive proposition, and obviously part of that would involve the provision of housing.¹⁴⁵

3.184 This was confirmed in Cherbourg where the community noted a significant deterioration in the situation with community police:

Twelve months down the track we had to get rid of the community police because, with all due respect, it was not viable.¹⁴⁶

Moving forward from CDEP

3.185 In Cherbourg, the committee heard of one enterprise, the Gundoo Day Care that used to have CDEP workers but have now trained people to take their place in full time salaried employment through an amended allocation from the Commonwealth Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations:

We used to have CDEP workers within our centre, but DEEWR changed it whereby they add so many dollars to our budget so that we can employ other people in our centre who we normally employed under the CDEP scheme, and we train them. At the moment we have four carers in each of our care areas where regulations stipulate two. We used to work with three carers but when we started constructing our new centre there last year we took on an extra four trainees under this scheme whereby the department has given us more money to be able to employ those people.¹⁴⁷

3.186 The committee acknowledges that many people will face challenges if CDEP ceases. The committee is advised that the Queensland Government's regional staff are working with businesses to try and understand what impact the withdrawal of the CDEP might have.¹⁴⁸ In particular the Queensland Government has developed a program call JobsAssist to:

...to build up a diagnostic capability to go and look at firms and look essentially in accounting terms at the way their net current assets are moving, whether money is bleeding out of the business or beginning to flow in, and looking to see if we can put assistance programs in place to help firms in that position to, firstly, manage themselves better—that can be

145 Commissioner Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 31.

146 Mr Samuel Murray, Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 15.

147 Mr Ray Burrows, Gundoo Day Care Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 3.

148 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 27.

significant—and, secondly, to access working capital if that is appropriate.¹⁴⁹

3.187 As noted in Chapter 2, the committee is of the opinion that where there were adequate pathways from CDEP to employment, CDEP worked well. However, the committee is of the view that CDEP did not provide a transition to jobs in many instances, resulting in prolonged subsidised work. This often led to a disincentive to work. The committee notes that there needs to be a strong commitment by all governments in transitioning CDEP workers into employment or further training.

A Role for Governments

3.188 One suggestion for improving employment options was for government and industry to enter into specific partnerships to produce employment outcomes. Rio Tinto, noted that currently there were difficulties arising from existing short term funding models and short term outcomes.¹⁵⁰ Mr Kamball Schafferius, Rio Tinto, stated:

Certainly the funding model for some of the agencies is linked to outcomes, but the outcomes are for a shorter period of time, maybe a 12-week commitment. Generally people can get through three months—that is how long our mine operator induction takes, for example. What we want to see are long-term, sustainable behavioural change and long-term employment. Certainly there would be an opportunity there, and we are working around building better partnerships with those agencies to see how we can tailor their work and their activities to be more aligned with mining related requirements, particularly around drivers licence, alcohol and other drugs and those sorts of things, to ensure that people are ready and also committed over a longer period time.¹⁵¹

3.189 The committee also heard from the Cairns Institute about their work through the local chamber of commerce, which can be a useful voice in the community and can assist in the construction of positive connections, including with state and federal governments.¹⁵²

3.190 The Cairns Institute also raised the idea about the need for a regional development plan for areas that are facing economic difficulties.¹⁵³ The committee considers that this would be valuable as it would allow for regional centres and

149 Mr Ian Fletcher, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 27.

150 Mr Kamball Schafferius, Rio Tinto Alcan, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 45.

151 Mr Kamball Schafferius, Rio Tinto Alcan, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 41.

152 Professor Hurriyet Babacan, Cairns Institute, James Cook University, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p.31.

153 Professor Hurriyet Babacan, Cairns Institute, James Cook University, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 33.

outlying remote areas to create long term plans for economic development and the supporting infrastructure and services that will be required in different communities.

Native Title

3.191 The issue of native title also has a range of implications relating to businesses in regional and remote Indigenous communities in Queensland. The committee notes that on 25 February 2010, the Wild Rivers (Environmental Management) Bill 2010 [No.2] was referred to the Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs for inquiry and report by 30 June 2010. The Bill seeks to protect the interests of Aboriginal traditional owners in the management, development and use of native title land situated in wild river areas. It does this by requiring the agreement of traditional owners to the development or use of native title land in wild river areas regulated by the Wild Rivers Act 2005 (Qld).¹⁵⁴ Due to this inquiry, the committee has not covered the issue of native title and its linkages to employment and enterprise options.

Committee View

3.192 The committee considers that are significant challenges to improving Indigenous employment and enterprise development in regional and remote communities of Queensland.

3.193 The committee therefore considers that the Queensland Government, in partnership with the Commonwealth Government and job network providers continue their work to:

- (a) build strong partnerships with industry;
- (b) focus pilot projects on regional and remote Indigenous communities;
- (c) develop mechanisms to encourage Indigenous Australians into professional services; and
- (d) strongly support the employment and enterprise aspects of the Cape York Welfare Reform trials.

Mental Health and Social and Emotional Wellbeing

3.194 The committee's third report identified a need for social and emotional wellbeing programs beyond clinical health services. Furthermore, the committee also identified the need for enhanced children's services such as child psychologists. The evidence that the committee obtained in Queensland reinforces this view. The committee has chosen to focus on these aspects of health in this section of the report, noting that there are broader health issues that this report does not cover.

154 Further information can be obtained at:

http://www.aph.gov.au/Senate/committee/legcon_ctte/wildrivers/index.htm

3.195 The available evidence on mental health in Indigenous communities suggests that it is a major issue and is related to poor physical health, high rates of criminal offending, substance abuse, family violence and community dysfunction.

3.196 The committee notes that many Indigenous communities prefer to use the term 'social and emotional wellbeing' when discussing what may traditionally be referred to as 'mental health'. The term is considered by some as better describing the Indigenous conception of 'mental health' while emphasising positive wellbeing, as opposed to the sometimes negative connotations attached to the term 'mental health' and 'mental health issues'.¹⁵⁵ For example, Ms Debra Malthouse, Wuchopperen Health Service, described why her organisation preferred the term social and emotional wellbeing, stating:

We provide a comprehensive healthcare service in relation to primary health care as well as social and emotional wellbeing services to families dealing with social and emotional problems which most mainstream organisations call mental health. We tend not to use that term because it has implications for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in relation to being a bad thing as opposed to the fact that sometimes their issues are around dealing with past history, government policies and things to make their lives today a little bit better. So we tend not to use the term 'mental health', although I understand that some of the things you guys are looking at are around mental health. If I tend to use 'emotional wellbeing' and 'social health' that is what I am referring to, and I appreciate your accepting that from my point of view.¹⁵⁶

3.197 Indigenous mental health and social and emotional wellbeing was not a discrete part of the first National Mental Health Plan endorsed in 1992. It was not until 2004, with the publication of the National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Social and Emotional Wellbeing Framework, that Indigenous conceptions of mental health and how this should be approached were addressed at a national level.¹⁵⁷ As such, it remains an evolving field requiring ongoing attention, discussion and development.

3.198 The term captures not just the health of individuals, but may include concepts such as the general wellbeing of the community, relationships between individuals, cultural identity and connection to the land. In a review of the literature on social and emotional wellbeing, Mr Darren Garvey (2008) notes:

The integrity of relationships between people and spiritual entities and the clarity of connections between people and land contribute greatly to the [Social and Emotional Wellbeing (SEWB)] of Indigenous people. Conversely, ruptures to significant relationships and markers of identity

155 Mr Darren Garvey, A review of the social and emotional wellbeing of Indigenous Australian peoples – considerations, challenges and opportunities, 2008, http://www.healthinfonet.ecu.edu.au/sewb_review (accessed 21 April 2008)

156 Ms Debra Malthouse, Wuchopperen Health Service, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 13.

157 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 56.

including access to culturally significant sites and socially significant persons can serve to compromise the quality of an individuals' or a community's SEWB.¹⁵⁸

3.199 Ms Alanah O'Brien, appearing before the committee in Weipa on 12 April 2010 elaborated on the concept of social and emotional wellbeing, noting that the term served to bring together separate health areas under a single umbrella.

The term 'social and emotional wellbeing' has its genesis in a lot of different areas, but has come to mean a wholeness of health and wellbeing rather than an absence of mental illness. You will probably be familiar with some of these concepts because they have been out there in the public dialogue for awhile. Within communities here it is an accepted term around a feeling of community and social inclusion and having a sense of personal agency and connectedness with one's important others. In that sense we use it within Health to understand a broader concept of health than just different areas of health like good coronary health, good mental health or good maternal and child health.¹⁵⁹

3.200 Ms O'Brien informed the committee that the concept of social and emotional wellbeing formed a useful starting point for universal health promotion and intergovernmental cooperation.

I think the focus on social and emotional wellbeing is a starting point, for universal health promotion and prevention is where we need to target our energies and resources, and we need to incorporate that into all areas, not just within mental health services or just within a particular government department that might have responsibility in that area. It has to be an integrated part of all human services and a recognition of the various social determinants like housing and education and how they impact on people's social and emotional wellbeing. A lot of the work that has been done across government departments looking at base funding and at program development is, I think, a positive move. The more energy we put into bringing all that altogether is, I think, going to be useful.¹⁶⁰

3.201 For the purposes of this chapter, the committee has taken social and emotional wellbeing to refer to a positive state of mental health and wellbeing resulting from positive relationships, activities and lifestyle. Social and emotional wellbeing programs therefore seek to promote happiness and 'positive' mental health and general counselling or recreational activities. The committee makes the distinction with clinical mental health services which treat mental illnesses, which could be considered as treating 'negative' mental health. The committee understands that this may be too narrow a distinction for some, but seeks to outline the terminology used in this chapter

158 Mr Darren Garvey, A review of the social and emotional wellbeing of Indigenous Australian peoples – considerations, challenges and opportunities, 2008, http://www.healthinfonet.ecu.edu.au/sewb_review (accessed 21 April 2008)

159 Ms Alanah O'Brien, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 49.

160 Ms Alanah O'Brien, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 50.

in an attempt to facilitate discussion and avoid confusion. This terminology may not be in accordance with that preferred by some Indigenous people, but has been so defined to avoid misunderstanding by a general audience.

3.202 The committee also notes that making a distinction can cause problems in coordinating the two types services which is an issue addressed below. The situation bears some similarities with the relationship between health promotion and treatment.

The Burden of Mental and Behavioural Disorders

3.203 Results from the 2004–05 National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health Survey indicate that Indigenous people aged 18 years or older are twice as likely as their non-Indigenous counterparts to feel high or very high levels of psychological distress.¹⁶¹ In addition, the results indicate that the higher levels of psychological distress are consistent with a greater frequency of stressors reported by the Indigenous population. Forty-two per cent of Indigenous people reported the death of a family member or friend in the previous year, while 25 per cent reported alcohol or drug related problems. The proportion of people reporting these and other specific stressors was higher in the Indigenous population.

Table 3.1 Proportions (%) of Stressors Reported in Previous 12 Months, by Indigenous Status, Year and Stressor Type, Australia, 2004-2005 and 2006 (ABS/AIHW)¹⁶²

Type of stressor	Indigenous status / year	
	Indigenous 2004-2005	Total population 2006
Death of a family member or friend	42	23
Serious illness or disability	28	30
Not able to get a job	17	13
Alcohol or drug related problem	25	8.6
Overcrowding at home	17	n/a
Member of family sent to jail/in jail	19	n/a
Witness to violence	14	3.9
Trouble with police	16	3.9
Discrimination/racism	12	n/a
Any stressor	77	59

3.204 Evidence put to the committee in Queensland also suggested the link between stress and mental health problems. Ms Gloria Wallis, a council member from

161 Australian Bureau of Statistics/Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, *The Health and Welfare of Australia's Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples 2008*, Catalogue 4704.0, April 2008.

162 Mr Darren Garvey, A review of the social and emotional wellbeing of Indigenous Australian peoples – considerations, challenges and opportunities, 2008, http://www.healthinonet.ecu.edu.au/sewb_review (accessed 21 April 2008)

Napranum, was asked whether substance abuse was a major cause of the high incidence of mental disorders. In reply, she stated:

I believe so. And there are also the social factors in our communities: we do not have the services that other communities have; we just have to make do with what we have got. Forever and a day we have had overcrowding, communicable diseases, domestic violence—you name it. That is what sits in our community and festers...¹⁶³

3.205 The Western Australian Aboriginal Child Health Survey, a large scale, scientifically rigorous survey that included questions about developmental and environmental factors influencing child social and emotional well-being found the following:

- 24 per cent of Indigenous children were rated by their parents as being at high risk of clinically significant emotional or behavioural difficulties compared to 15 per cent in the general Australian population;
- 70 per cent of Indigenous children were living in families that had experienced three or more major life stress events (such as a death in the family, serious illness, family breakdown, financial problems or arrest), with 22 per cent experiencing 7 or more of these stressors in the previous year;
- 16 per cent of Indigenous young people aged 12–17 years had seriously considered ending their own life in the previous year; of these, 39 per cent had attempted suicide; and
- children of Indigenous carers who had been forcibly separated from their families were 2.3 times more likely to be at high risk of incurring clinically significant emotional and behavioural difficulties and had twice the rate of both alcohol and other drug use.¹⁶⁴

3.206 In 2005–06 Indigenous males and females were almost twice as likely to be hospitalised for mental and behavioural disorders as other Australians. In particular, rates of hospitalisation for Indigenous people diagnosed with ‘mental disorders due to psychoactive substance abuse’ were 4.5 times higher for Indigenous males and 3.3 times higher for Indigenous females than for their non-Indigenous counterparts.¹⁶⁵

3.207 Mortality from mental and behavioural disorders is also much higher in the Indigenous population. Indigenous males were 5.8 times more likely to die from mental and behavioural disorders and Indigenous females 3.1 times more likely than

163 Ms Gloria Wallis, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 57.

164 Zubrick, Silburn, Lawrence, Mitrou, Dalby, Blair, Griffin, Milroy, De Majo, Cox, Li, *The social and emotional wellbeing of Aboriginal children and young people: summary booklet* Perth: Telethon Institute for Child Health Research and Curtin University of Technology, 2005.

165 Mr Darren Garvey, *A review of the social and emotional wellbeing of Indigenous Australian peoples – considerations, challenges and opportunities*, 2008, http://www.healthinfonet.ecu.edu.au/sewb_review (accessed 21 April 2008)

their non-Indigenous counterparts.¹⁶⁶ The mortality rate for 'mental and behavioural disorders due to psychoactive substance use' was 14 times higher for Indigenous males and 12 times higher for Indigenous females.¹⁶⁷

3.208 The Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council notes in its submission to the committee that more than one-third of mental disorders in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people can be attributed to alcohol, illicit drugs, child sex abuse and intimate partner violence.¹⁶⁸ They also note that social and economic disadvantage in remote areas can be linked to Indigenous experiences of mental ill-health and mental disorder and increased risk factors, citing research by the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare.¹⁶⁹

3.209 Though these headline statistics are invaluable in understanding the prevalence and nature of mental health issues in the Indigenous population, the committee heard that there was still a lack of a strong evidence base upon which to build policy.

Sadly, there is very little actual information about the mental health and wellbeing of Indigenous people in Australia, despite the fact that they represent more than two per cent of our population. We know that one in five Australians have a mental disorder in any 12 months and that 45 per cent of Australians will experience a mental illness. We presume that the rates are the same, if not higher, for Indigenous communities, but quite frankly we do not know. The epidemiological evidence has not been collected to tell us that.

What we do know from some work that has been done to try to tell us some indicators is that Indigenous people are more likely to be more distressed than the normal population when you look at scales such as the Kessler scale. We know that they are also more likely to be anxious and they are more likely to represent having a number of different problems than non-Indigenous populations. Whether that equates to having depression or anxiety, as non-Indigenous people would actually understand it, is actually unknown and there is a belief that some of this comes from a number of other issues that confront non-Indigenous people, rather than for example the presence of mental disorders.¹⁷⁰

166 Mr Darren Garvey, A review of the social and emotional wellbeing of Indigenous Australian peoples – considerations, challenges and opportunities, 2008, http://www.healthinfonet.ecu.edu.au/sewb_review (accessed 21 April 2008)

167 Mr Darren Garvey, A review of the social and emotional wellbeing of Indigenous Australian peoples – considerations, challenges and opportunities, 2008, http://www.healthinfonet.ecu.edu.au/sewb_review (accessed 21 April 2008)

168 Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council, *Submission*, p. 5.

169 Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council, *Submission*, p. 5.

170 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 57.

3.210 The committee is of the view that the given the prevalence of stress and mental illnesses in regional and remote Indigenous communities, both the treatment of illnesses and disorders and the promotion of mental health and wellbeing is essential in improving the overall health, welfare and functionality of Indigenous communities. The importance of access to a variety of mental health services was raised in the committee's third report, and remains an issue of importance for the community, warranting further enquiry.

Alcohol and Substance Abuse

3.211 Alcohol and substance abuse is a major cause of mental health problems in regional and remote Indigenous communities, either as a contributor to violence and other stressors or as a primary cause in itself. Dr Hunter noted the central role of alcohol, stating:

I do not think that there is any question that alcohol is a major, if not the major, substance causing problems in the far north. I think that there have been very significant improvements in the aftermath of the alcohol management program. There are difficulties and problems with that.¹⁷¹

3.212 However, Dr Hunter also emphasised that marijuana was also a major cause for concern, contributing to rising levels of psychosis:

I would like to underline in bold that cannabis is an enormous problem. Cannabis is a devastating problem. The reason ... that we have significant increases in the disability associated with serious mental illness relates to the impact not just of cannabis on people who have serious mental illness, but the devastating impact on their development prior to the onset of their serious mental illness, that is not just in terms of their own use, but the impact on the wider family. Cannabis cannot be emphasised sufficiently as a major issue.¹⁷²

3.213 This point was echoed by Dr Arlene Laliberte, North Queensland Health Equalities Promotion Unit, who outlined evidence of an increase in marijuana usage following alcohol restrictions and noted that this was perhaps contributing to an observed rise in the level of psychosis:

...there is a lot of anecdotal evidence of communities that become dry having other problems like sly grogging and marijuana use, and there is some anecdotal evidence around hospitalisation data and the rising rates of, for example, psychosis. A lot of speculation is around the effects of marijuana use. That is what we are seeing in the hospitalisation data. So there is that data, but the rest is speculation.¹⁷³

171 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 61.

172 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 61.

173 Dr Arlene Laliberte, North Queensland Health Equalities Promotion Unit, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 45.

3.214 Dr Marion Drennan, a visiting psychologist for the community of Cherbourg noted that existing trauma was compounded by substance abuse, in this case solvent abuse, leading to problems of dual diagnosis.

Many of the people that I see have been very seriously affected by both direct trauma and intergenerational trauma that is passed on. So there is often a lot of work to do just on the trauma basis. There is also the response so many people take to the distress, which is to use illicit substances. In addition, one of the major problems here is the inhalation of paint fumes. Thee incredibly damaging effects of those substances, whether they be legal or illegal, are quite profound. I see a lot of people in this community who suffer from psychotic illness. At this point in time, I cannot say, 'This person would've had schizophrenia if they had not been exposed to these substances,' but they do meet the criteria for that diagnosis.¹⁷⁴

3.215 Queensland Health informed the committee that as a result of the strong connection between mental health and substance abuse, the agency was in the process of merging the mental health and alcohol and drug services together under the same administration.¹⁷⁵

Suicide and the Changing Pattern of Mental Health Issues

3.216 The committee heard from Dr Ernest Hunter that Indigenous mental health was a changing field, with a discernible pattern over the last four or five decades. Dr Hunter informed the committee that:

One of the difficulties that I have as a clinician...is that the area that I am working in is changing by the decade. Indeed, if we go back to the 1960s and 1970s we saw a dramatic increase across Indigenous Australia in problems with alcohol and the behaviours associated with that. In the eighties and later in the nineties we saw an increase in suicide. Both of those did not have precedents. We are now seeing significant increases in people being hospitalised with serious mental illness.¹⁷⁶

3.217 In particular, Dr Hunter noted a changing pattern in regards to suicide in these communities.

I mentioned that suicide really only started to increase dramatically in the 1980s across Australia. I was working in the Kimberley then and subsequently here. We have seen a change in the pattern when suicide began to occur at that time, at least in the Kimberley. It tended to be older men who had some chronic problems from substance use and who were in their thirties and forties, and then in the late-eighties and early-nineties that changed dramatically and we have the picture that is most common now, which is young adult men who have taken their lives whilst intoxicated,

174 Dr Marion Drennan, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 19.

175 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 63.

176 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 59.

often in the aftermath of some kind of confrontation which on the surface may have seemed trivial.¹⁷⁷

3.218 Across Queensland, Indigenous people had a 1.8 times higher risk of suicide than non-Indigenous people between 1994 and 2006 (1.9 for males and 1.4 for females). The highest suicide rates in the Indigenous population were among the 15–24 and 25–34 age groups, while the highest suicide rate in the non-Indigenous population was amongst the 25–34 year age group.¹⁷⁸

3.219 Queensland Health informed the committee that Indigenous suicide rates in Queensland had stabilised during the last 15 years, but remained high.¹⁷⁹ However, the committee heard that a recent development was the rise in child suicides, with Aboriginal child suicides being twice the rate of non-Indigenous children. Dr Hunter cited research suggesting that a common factor in Indigenous child suicides was that they came from communities where suicides had previously occurred, and these children were witness to behaviours associated with suicide.¹⁸⁰

3.220 Statistics provided by the Centre for Rural and Remote Mental Health Queensland corroborate this evidence:

Of special concern is the high and increasing number of suicides among Indigenous Australian children and adolescents. In 2006 - 2007, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and adolescents accounted for approximately 39% of youth suicide victims, despite comprising only 6% of the Queensland's youth population. The rate of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australian children and adolescents aged 10 – 17 years who suicided over the four year period 2004 – 2007 was almost six (6) times higher than other Queensland youth who suicided.¹⁸¹

3.221 During site visits to communities in Queensland, the committee also heard evidence that child and juvenile suicide was a major problem. In the Northern Peninsula Area, the committee was informed that in 2009, three children had committed suicide within the space of two weeks, with many in the community viewing it as a copycat-type situation.¹⁸²

3.222 The committee is deeply disturbed by this trend and notes that it will require increased resources targeted at child psychiatric and counselling services. The

177 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 60.

178 Centre for Rural and Remote Health, *Submission 31* to the Senate Community Affairs Reference Committee inquiry into suicide in Australia, p. 2.

179 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 57.

180 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 60.

181 Centre for Rural and Remote Health, *Submission 31* to the Senate Community Affairs Reference Committee inquiry into suicide in Australia, p. 2.

182 Ms Sonia Townson, Queensland Police-Citizen Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 44.

committee notes that a child and youth branch of the Remote Area Mental Health Service is being established in Cairns.¹⁸³ The committee also noted the need for child psychiatrists in the Kimberley, following evidence by the Western Australian Commissioner for Children and Young People.¹⁸⁴

3.223 The high levels of suicide in regional and remote Indigenous communities is remains a significant national problem. The Senate Community Affairs Reference Committee is currently undertaking an inquiry into Suicide into Australia, including in Indigenous communities, and is currently due to report back to the Senate on 24 June 2010.

Mental Health Policy in Queensland

3.224 Queensland Health informed the committee that as part of its mental health service delivery strategy, it prioritised the role of Indigenous Mental Health Workers, with 90 full-time equivalents currently employed in a range of services including mainstream mental health services and justice programs. The committee heard that the agency's target was to employ 150, or one per 1000 Indigenous people in the state.¹⁸⁵

3.225 The expansion of the number of Indigenous Mental Health Workers is part of the Queensland Government's 10-year mental health plan, endorsed in 2008. In addition, the government intends to construct a Indigenous mental health hub facility in Brisbane that will be responsible for driving forward Indigenous mental health service delivery across the state in a coordinated manner.¹⁸⁶

3.226 The committee also notes statements by Queensland Health that as part of the Closing the Gap initiatives in Queensland, the state government is developing training tools for cultural competency, appropriateness and safeness, and that some of this will be compulsory for all non-Indigenous mental health workers in Queensland.¹⁸⁷

3.227 Furthermore, the committee is pleased to see that a program using registrar positions is providing on-the-job training for mental health workers.

I think it is important to provide a sufficiency of background information, so for registrars there is now a set of online modules around Aboriginal Torres Strait Islander mental health which is being created by the College of Psychiatry and is on their psychiatry website. There is a series of training lectures that registrars have to attend. For those registrars who come north, all of the registrars operating in the service have considerable exposure to

183 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 58.

184 Ms Michelle Scott, Commissioner for Children & Young People, *Committee Hansard*, 9 October 2009, p. 25.

185 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, pp 63–64.

186 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 58.

187 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 64.

Indigenous people in their work at Cairns Base Hospital and in the communities nearby, Mossman, Yarrabah and Innisfail.¹⁸⁸

3.228 The training system was strengthened by the addition of year-long senior registrar program. Many individuals who have passed through this program have remained in the Indigenous mental health field, and the position has become very popular.¹⁸⁹

3.229 Finally, Queensland is the only jurisdiction that operates a dedicated Deafness and Mental Health Service in Australia.¹⁹⁰ The committee was not in a position to inquire further about this particular service, but notes that the high levels of hearing loss in Indigenous communities means this type of service is essential.

3.230 The committee considers these initiatives to be positive steps forward. However, the committee notes the need for improved coordination of traditional mental health services with community-based social and emotional wellbeing programs, a point discussed further below. Additionally, related government and non-government activities also require better coordination according to evidence put before the committee.

3.231 Finally, the committee also notes that compared to other states, Queensland could consider more investment in alcohol and drug treatment services.¹⁹¹ This is particularly important given the bulk of evidence presented to the committee suggesting that alcohol abuse is a core issue of concern in many regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Promotion of Social and Emotional Wellbeing

3.232 As noted by the committee above, the promotion of social and emotional wellbeing can be accomplished through a number of activities and avenues. In this section, the committee presents some evidence on types of programs that could be considered.

3.233 Queensland Health noted the importance of culture as a protective factor against mental health problems, and a promoter of social and emotional wellbeing:

We know that inherently Indigenous people have an incredibly strong and vibrant community and culture that is very protective for them. However, we know that in a number of communities, and in particular the ex-DOGIT communities in Queensland, for a number of different reasons those issues are no longer protective and provide resilience for Aboriginal people. The consequence of that has often been high levels of mental health service

188 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 66.

189 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 66.

190 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 71.

191 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 61.

usage, hospitalisation and, sadly, of higher rates of suicide than in the normal community¹⁹²

3.234 The committee notes the importance of culture and community in promoting positive mental health outcomes. In recent trips to Queensland it came across a range of positive examples. For example, the committee heard about a successful Social and Emotional Wellbeing Week in Napranum recently:

Ms Wallis—...I saw from our community that it was well overdue to have something like that to promote social and emotional wellbeing. It was something that our community really, really grasped. We had people attending a children's psychologist from Townsville. A fellow came up and did one-hour workshops with all the agencies because our kids from our community are in Cleveland in Townsville, sent out to juvenile detention centres, and all the agencies attended those sessions. We had the same with mental health first aid, a two-day workshop in that week. We had clinics with the young kids on self-esteem at the school and in the clinic, and then we had Mary G as an entertainer for the last night. We had well over 500 people attend. That euphoria, that feeling of emotional wellbeing just—

Ms O'Brien—Everybody kind of came and did things. We turned up on the last night and all of the women were there. They cooked all this fabulous food. Nobody had really asked them to. Everybody just did these things. It was wonderful.

Ms Wallis—In our community we joined in to entertain the entertainer. It stirred something in our community. When somebody in crisis is going through a rough time, it is just a matter of putting your hand on their shoulder to hold them while they wait for help to come. That was an eye opener for our mob.¹⁹³

3.235 The committee notes that this type of program aims to build community cohesion. This clearly links to the Cape York Welfare Reform trial's stated aim of rebuilding social norms in these communities. The committee feels that community cohesion is a necessary preamble to the ability of a community to defend positive social norms as a whole.

3.236 The committee was similarly interested to hear from the Cairns Institute about the Family Wellbeing Empowerment Program. The committee understands that this program, first developed by a group of Aboriginal people in Adelaide, provides personal development to build trusting relationships, think about personal needs and aspirations and develop the life skills needed to attain personal goals, with a subsequent community focus.¹⁹⁴

192 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 57.

193 Ms Gloria Wallis, Ms Alanah O'Brien, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 57.

194 Empowerment Research Program, James Cook University, http://www.jcu.edu.au/sias/research/researchfocus/JCUTST_058564.html#_Toc133655402 (accessed 27 April 2010).

3.237 The Cairns Institute informed the committee that their Family Wellbeing and Empowerment Program facilitated the involvement of individuals in other programs and community life.

It gives people the capacity to be able to grasp other opportunities in life. You do not know what you do not know. People have not got the relationships. Some people in Yarrabah have never left in their life. They have not even come over the hill. They do not know what that is like to make outside connections. They do not make connections with the school, and that is even within their own community. Family Wellbeing facilitates that process and gives them a sense of self-esteem and self-worth. They are the fundamentals of life. You can throw all the money, all the policies, all the programs—they cannot grasp those programs without that first. I think that is the significance of the Family Wellbeing program. ...It becomes an ethics of morality and care for humanity rather than just existing in your own little isolated group. Many Aboriginal people do not have an understanding of their position in the world. They do not know what caused them to be in the environment they are currently in. It is a facilitating tool; it is not a solution to everything, but it is a facilitating tool for other programs that come along.¹⁹⁵

3.238 The Cairns Institute informed the committee that it was difficult to gain any access to government policy making in order to inform that process through sharing the success of programs such as the Family Wellbeing Empowerment Program.

Initiatives often come and we hear it with the announcement; we do not always get to hear it at the time of development of a particular policy or program. Then when we go in with the research it is too late, because they are already on a path. ... So it is sometimes very difficult to get into the policy cycle and get the voices of the community heard in that. Hopefully, we [as the Cairns Institute] are going to be a bit more of a conduit.¹⁹⁶

3.239 The committee reported on a similar project that was proposed through the Western Australian Indigenous Traditional Culture and Healing Project in its third report and is of the opinion that governments should support these projects.

3.240 One area that the committee hopes a social and emotional wellbeing program could assist is in building constructive partnerships between rival families which as been a significant issue observed by the committee in its visits to regional and remote Indigenous communities.

Siloed Services Between Mental Health and Social and Emotional Wellbeing

3.241 The committee heard that the coordination of clinical mental health services with the more holistic social and emotional wellbeing programs was problematic.

195 Dr Roxane Bainbridge, Cairns Institute, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, pp 26–27.

196 Prof. Hurriyet Babacan, Cairns Institute, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 29.

Queensland Health noted that the delineation of responsibility between the Commonwealth and state governments potentially led to gaps in service:

We recognise the extraordinary importance of social and emotional wellbeing and how that gets addressed. You have probably been to see some of the centres that are up in the northern peninsula when you were up in Bamaga. We value them very highly. We think that they are an important part of what we would probably consider to be a primary care approach to mental health. One of the difficulties the state has often struggled with is the relationship between the Commonwealth and the state in funding and the expectation that the state provides specialist mental health services and that the Commonwealth provides other services. We are somewhat convinced that there is a gap there which we fill when it comes to social and emotional wellbeing.

To cut a long story short, it tends to be a juggle between those resources that we have that we provide for clinical services often being used to provide social and emotional wellbeing centres or social and emotional wellbeing programs at the expense of clinical programs. Our intention is to try to have both operating. It would be much nicer if there were some clarity around how to move best between all levels of government to do that. It is a complex situation.¹⁹⁷

3.242 Dr Hunter noted that the development of the two streams had political roots, stating:

I think it is a poorly defined territory. It has a historical background and there are political implications to the reasons that these two fields emerged, but we have people who are employed through those programs and in Cape York.¹⁹⁸

3.243 The committee heard a similar view expressed by clinical psychiatrists working in the field. They indicated that in a community such as Cherbourg, with extensive clinical mental disorders, it was difficult to progress beyond reactive treatment to take proactive steps to address social and emotional wellbeing.

At the moment the mental health service is only operating at a direct clinical level. We do not have, and have not had, the capacity to take a community development and a wellness approach to the community, which clearly the community needs. We are really only responding to clinical referrals.¹⁹⁹

3.244 The committee heard that the community controlled health organisation in that community, Barambah Health Centre, did provide some social and emotional wellbeing programs, such as Bringing Them Home Counsellors, health promotion and

197 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 68.

198 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 68.

199 Ms Shirley Wigan, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 18.

youth diversionary programs.²⁰⁰ Mrs Jennie Anderson, Chief Executive Officer, noted the scope for cooperation between the two services, as was already occurring on an ad-hoc basis.²⁰¹

3.245 Dr Ernest Hunter, a psychiatrist based in Far North Queensland, noted that practitioners could facilitate cooperation on an individual basis.

In terms of how I operate as a practitioner, I work in communities where the [Royal Flying Doctor Service] are now running wellbeing centres and what I do is I try to put aside a half a day in each community to spend with the wellbeing centre, staff and try to look at issues where there is overlap between our services and also to facilitate the communications between both. Even when we have facilities that are collocated in the same space, as is the case for instance in Aurukun, that does not mean that we necessarily have a good relationship.

3.246 The committee considers that a formalised policy of cooperation between clinical mental health services and social and emotional wellbeing services, be they government or non-government is needed. Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, informed the committee that the two types of service needed definition and clarification at the community level in order to resolve responsibilities and facilitate cooperation:

In fact, one of the important things that we are doing is making sure that it is clear what that sort of more primary mental health care and social and emotional wellbeing interface is and exactly where clinical services sit with that, because sometimes there is a difficult sitting together of those two processes. For some of the communities clinical services are something that they are reluctant to accept unless everything else has actually been thought through. For others there is a much greater awareness to get clinical involvement. That is something that is difficult, to have one particular approach that suits every community.²⁰²

3.247 The committee has therefore formed the view that mental health and general wellbeing can be improved by the integration and cooperation of services across the mental health spectrum. The committee notes the confusion in this area and considers that national consistency is required.

Recommendation 13

3.248 The committee recommends that the Australian Health Ministers Conference develop a framework specifying interoperability between social and emotional wellbeing services and clinical mental health services.

200 Mr Matthew Friday, Barambah Health Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 28.

201 Mrs Jennie Anderson, Barambah Health Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 37.

202 Dr Aaron Groves, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 68.

Alcohol

3.249 The section above notes the major role that alcohol and other substance abuse plays in poor mental health and wellbeing in regional and remote Indigenous communities. It is a primary cause of anti-social behaviour, and hence a major cause of the high level of offending and incarceration of Indigenous people in Australia. Alcohol and drug abuse is also a major cause of poor physical health, suicide, family violence, poor education outcomes for children and low levels of community safety.

3.250 The committee examined the effectiveness of alcohol restrictions in Fitzroy Crossing and Halls Creek in its third report, noting significant improvements across a range of indicators.²⁰³ However, the committee recommended that the Commonwealth work with the Western Australian government to support the development of an explicit plan to ensure that alcohol restrictions be supported by adequate rehabilitation and community support services to address alcohol addiction and problem drinking. Additionally, the committee recommended that such a plan includes a consistent approach to alcohol management that included effective community consultation and decision making.²⁰⁴

3.251 The committee was therefore interested to collect evidence on Queensland's Alcohol Management Plans (AMP) during visits to communities in that state. Since 2002, 19 of Queensland's discrete Indigenous communities have been declared as alcohol restricted areas under the *Liquor Act 1992*.²⁰⁵

3.252 The AMPs vary across communities. For example, in the Northern Peninsula Area it is an offence to be in possession of more than two litres of unfortified wine and a single carton of beer/pre-mixed spirits or any amount of stronger liquor. It is an offence to drink in a public place, as it is generally across Queensland. In the NPA, a household can apply to have their home declared a 'dry place' and hence make it illegal to drink on the premise.²⁰⁶ By contrast, in Napranum, which was also visited by the committee, no alcohol is permitted within the Napranum Shire at all. The maximum penalty for a first offence under these laws is \$37 500.²⁰⁷

203 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 107.

204 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities *Report No 3*, p. 107.

205 Alcohol Restrictions, Office of Liquor and Gaming Regulation website, <http://www.olgr.qld.gov.au/indigenous/alcoholManagementPlans/index.shtml>, accessed on 24 April 2010.

206 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Services website, <http://www.atsip.qld.gov.au/government/programs-initiatives/alcohol-reforms/community-alcohol-limits/npa-limits/>, accessed 25 April 2010.

207 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Services website, <http://www.atsip.qld.gov.au/government/programs-initiatives/alcohol-reforms/community-alcohol-limits/napranum-limits/>, accessed 25 April 2010.

Community Ownership of Alcohol Management Plans

3.253 The committee heard a range of opinions regarding these alcohol law reforms. In particular, several witnesses noted a perception in the affected communities that the restrictions had been imposed rather than implemented in accordance with the community support. The committee is concerned by the prevalence of these perceptions, as it is the committee's opinion that for alcohol management to work, the community must be on-board and preferably be driving the process, as was largely the case in Halls Creek and Fitzroy Crossing in Western Australia.

3.254 The Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council did not support the Alcohol Management Plan for Cherbourg on the grounds that it was never going to be possible to adequately police the restrictions given the proximity of Murgon, a community that was not subject to restrictions.

Unless the 'why' factor is addressed—why do people drink?—you are never going to stop alcohol. Where was the AMP for the First Fleet? As long as you have alcohol you are going to have alcoholics.²⁰⁸

3.255 Mr Roy Chevathen, Mayor of Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council, felt that the AMP in that community had been imposed, and the promised support services had not materialised:

Some of you may know that the alcohol management plan was imposed on us in about mid-2003, but nothing happened in terms of support for the community, really, when they imposed it. There was no alcohol reduction or diversionary program set up. Even with the rehabilitation, they have been talking about it for over 12 months now and we still have not got anything concrete back. If it is going to happen we would prefer it to happen in our region.²⁰⁹

3.256 Similar comments were made by Mr Steven Christian in Bamaga, who felt that the restrictions unfairly curtailed the rights of individuals in that community

The alcohol management plan needs to be thrown out or reviewed, because I feel that it is not only an injustice but a bit of a racist thing. It is a bit of a sham on behalf of the government not being able to handle the situation. The rights of individuals within a community have been taken away.²¹⁰

3.257 The committee is of the view that alcohol restrictions are a useful, and occasionally necessary tool in reducing alcohol abuse in communities, however without community support, the perceptions listed above are likely to significantly undermine the operation of the initiative.

208 Mr Samuel Murray, Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 17.

209 Mr Roy Chevathen, Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 71.

210 Mr Steven Christian, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 34.

3.258 Mr Noel Pearson, Director of the Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, felt that this was a failing in the way the laws had been introduced:

One of the areas where I am disappointed and where we need different action is in breaches of the alcohol management plans. A key part of our thinking was that when we think about social norms the people themselves have got to own and defend the standards that they want for their community. In addition to that social ownership of the norm you have to make sure that the incentives support the norms, because if the incentives run contrary to the norms that you want they severely undermine them.

We also had to get alignment from the law. The law helps to buttress norms as well. The laws and the incentives are now in alignment. What we are struggling with in relation to, say, alcohol is a very mixed story in terms of community leadership on alcohol. There is no consensus amongst community leaders about the impact of alcohol, harm levels in the community and so on, and there is no consensus about what should be done in relation to alcohol. There is no strong ownership by community leaders of the alcohol management plans. I think that is a consequence of poor introduction. We did not introduce alcohol management plans in the optimal way to get community ownership around those plans.²¹¹

3.259 Mr Pearson was of the opinion that gathering the necessary consensus for alcohol management in the community in order to ensure ownership of the plan by communities was beyond the ability of a bureaucratic process. Instead, there needed to be leadership and advocacy from the community. This accorded with the committee's own understanding following an examination of the alcohol restrictions in the Kimberley. In both those cases, restrictions were introduced by processes initiated by community groups.

3.260 Mr Pearson went on to describe to the committee how electoral incentives discouraged strong leadership on alcohol control from local councils and elected representatives:

One thing I would urge the Commonwealth parliament to think about is that there are no incentives at community level leadership. There are no incentives for them to make the reduction of harm levels resulting from alcohol part of their leadership. There is nothing. In fact, if you want to get re-elected, you had better go quiet on alcohol restrictions. The electoral incentives are against you. Nothing in terms of budgets and supports you receive from government is related to whether you are doing a good job or a bad job in reducing harm levels. It makes for disconnected leadership, because government support comes whether you have high levels or low levels of harm—whether you are really working hard to reduce the levels of harm. We made a proposal to the Queensland Government and the Commonwealth through our own process. We started a discussion 18 months ago or two years ago. We said that there ought to be very explicit

211 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 95.

connections between government support and community performance on bringing down the harm indicators.²¹²

3.261 The Department of Communities responded to criticisms of the engagement process regarding the AMPs, stating:

In terms of the consultation process, both with the initial roll-out of the AMPs and then the review several years ago of those alcohol restrictions, there was engagement with each community. As I know with the establishment of the Cape York Welfare Reform trial and the FRC, as you mentioned, there will always be people that say that they were not consulted enough and often that might be because their views were not the views that were finally determined about alcohol restrictions. There was certainly engagement in terms of discussions with people about the restrictions but also, importantly, what the support services were. In the review undertaken several years ago that was recognised as a critical factor that we needed to address and, as part of that, in 2008 we committed \$66.4 million for improved services across the discrete communities who have alcohol management plans to improve service delivery in diversionary services.²¹³

Community Ownership

3.262 The ability of certain communities to minimise antisocial behaviour such as alcohol abuse was demonstrated by evidence provided by Mr David Claudie, from the Chuulangan Aboriginal Corporation, who informed the committee that the autonomy associated with his homeland community meant they had more control over behaviour of individuals in that community:

You are away from alcohol, you are away from drugs and you are away from all the other stuff that is in those centralised places. Out there, we control our own people in that field, so we are right on top of it. It is not an issue on the homelands.²¹⁴

3.263 Mr Claudie noted that the community-imposed ban on alcohol was so widely known and respected that individuals travelling from AMP imposed dry communities would not enter his community under the influence of alcohol.²¹⁵

3.264 The committee considers this further evidence of the need for communities to develop the ability to defend social expectations of good behaviour in the community.

212 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 96.

213 Dr Tim Reddel, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 7.

214 Mr David Claudie, Chuulangan Aboriginal Corporation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 90.

215 Mr David Claudie, Chuulangan Aboriginal Corporation, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 88.

Circumvention of Restrictions

3.265 The committee heard anecdotal information that the introduction of alcohol restrictions in the Northern Peninsula Area had led to highly dangerous trips in small boats to the Torres Strait and Papua New Guinea in order to bring in alcohol, while the incidence of binge drinking of higher alcohol content beverages and methylated spirits had increased.²¹⁶

3.266 As previously noted, the Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council did not support the Alcohol Management Plans, feeling it was meaningless as alcohol was freely available in the nearby community of Murgon, which was not subject to restrictions.²¹⁷

3.267 The Department of Communities noted that the government could not achieve enforcement acting alone, and that community leadership was also important:

There is obviously an enforcement function that is needed to identify people that are undertaking those illegal activities. In referring to some of my earlier comments, that can go so far. The role that we are increasingly seeing is not only those communities in the cape, but other communities where local people have taken up a leadership role in identifying and addressing at the local community level, through community justice groups as well as more informal groups and leadership groups, the council and others, people who are breaking the law and having those activities addressed.²¹⁸

3.268 The Queensland Commissioner of Police also informed the committee of the inherent tension between the need for tolerant policing and discretion over minor offences versus the need to enforce alcohol restrictions:

Certainly, though, there is a challenge with the necessary enforcement of the alcohol management plan or the alcohol restriction type legislation versus the significant degree of dependency and importance that is associated with alcohol; there is a real tension in respect of that. That links back to that relationship with the community, which is important, of course, obviously.²¹⁹

3.269 The Commissioner noted that the smuggling of alcohol would always be a problem under alcohol restrictions, but noted that overall, the AMPs had been a success. The Commissioner used improvements in Mornington Island as an example, stating:

216 Mr Steven Christian, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 35.

217 Mr Warren Collins, Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 15.

218 Dr Tim Reddel, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 7.

219 Commissioner Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 37.

Before the AMP, on a Friday night on Mornington Island, there would be lots of children in the street until three, four and five in the morning. Sometimes they were in the street because they just felt unsafe. There would be noise and loud music. Now, on Mornington Island on a Friday night at 10 o'clock, 11 o'clock or midnight, it is quiet; the only thing you will hear is the odd dog barking occasionally. I think life is better now than before in almost all communities where the AMP has been introduced. That is not to say that it is ideal and there is not a long way to go, and it is certainly not to say that the problems of sly grog and home brew—which is a huge problem—are not there. In fact, there may be some consequence in terms of that; that is, those problems have obviously become worse because of the AMP.²²⁰

3.270 The committee heard evidence suggesting that the alcohol restrictions have resulted in a migration of people to areas free of the restrictions. For instance, the Weipa Town Authority informed the committee that it had observed a greater number of people were coming to Weipa to drink, either during shopping trips or particularly during social carnivals. The Authority noted that they had not yet received the support necessary to cope with this problem such as a proposed residential rehabilitation facility.²²¹

3.271 Rio Tinto had also observed a rise in the number of people coming to Weipa as a result of the alcohol restrictions, and that this presented a problem for their Indigenous employees:

The alcohol reforms that occurred in this part of the country over the last few years have certainly meant that we have a lot of migration into Weipa because Weipa is a community where you can freely access alcohol. If you have a family member who is currently based in Weipa for work purposes, family will think that that is okay for them to come and impose on that family member. That gives that employee quite significant issues because they have to manage the behaviour of their family, which is often not an easy thing for them to do, but we require them to have good behaviour themselves—so they cannot indulge in parties and lots of drinking if they have to work. They have to present to work sober. Also, they cannot have other people coming into the community to disrupt other people's sleep patterns et cetera, because other people have to be able to come to work fit to work and be able to perform their duties. So there are a range of social issues that have arisen over time as a result of some of those changes in the alcohol reforms.²²²

3.272 The committee is aware of similar issues about relocation of problem drinkers as a result of the alcohol restrictions in the Kimberley. The committee does not consider this to be a reason to discontinue restrictions, but notes that it is an important

220 Commissioner Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 49.

221 Mr Peter Graham, Weipa Town Authority, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 18.

222 Mrs Jo-Anne Scarini, Rio Tinto, *Committee Hansard* 12 April 2010, p. 44.

issue to manage and for governments to consider in the event of future alcohol restrictions.

Support Services Accompanying Restrictions

3.273 The committee has previously emphasised the need for support services such as rehabilitation and detoxification facilities and services and diversionary programs for community members. The committee was therefore pleased to note that in 2008 the Queensland and Commonwealth governments announced \$102 million in funding over four years for complementary services, including:

- new alcohol and drug treatment services;
- new programs like 'Cell Watch', sobering up facilities and support for community patrols;
- extra police and support from officers from the Office of Liquor, Gaming and Racing to enforce alcohol restrictions;
- more programs focused on literacy, before and after school activities and PCYC programs;
- parenting programs, household management and budgeting programs and increased support for vulnerable families; and
- more support for local activities, such as men's and women's groups.²²³

3.274 The Department of Communities informed the committee that over 100 services have been implemented in the 19 communities subject to AMPs, including health treatment services, diversionary services and sport and recreation services. This had led to improvements in the communities:

Since 2002 and 2003, there has been an overall improvement in some key indicators across all communities. However, with the small populations and the quarterly fluctuations for wet seasons and community events, it is difficult to discern the long-term trends at this point.²²⁴

3.275 The committee was made aware of a range of services that are provided in Queensland, particularly the Alcohol, Tobacco and Other Drugs (ATOD) counselling teams. The committee also notes that as part of the welfare reform trials in Cape York, four wellbeing centres have been constructed in the four target communities in order to provide alcohol and substance abuse rehabilitation programs.

3.276 The committee also notes comments by Dr Ernest Hunter, who informed the committee that rehabilitation services were not a standalone answer, stating:

223 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Services website,
<http://www.atsip.qld.gov.au/government/programs-initiatives/alcohol-reforms/about-alcohol-reforms/>

224 Mrs Bette Kill, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 34.

I might say that having done a lot of research into alcohol use in the Kimberley, there is a role for rehab, but the majority of Indigenous people who give up, do so because they make decisions on their own to give up; they do not give up because they have gone through rehab services. In the research that we did in the Kimberley a third of males over 40 who were drinkers had given up and the vast majority of those had given up for particular reasons which related to health services particularly, and to family. A proportion of them went through rehab.²²⁵

3.277 The committee notes that alcohol restrictions and support services to assist individuals to overcome addiction are important in reducing alcohol abuse. However, the reasons for people drinking, including lack of employment and opportunity will need to be addressed in any long term solution to alcohol abuse. The committee notes for instance, comments by Mr Steven Christian in Bamaga:

...with a growing population and the number of children finishing school or hoping to finish school there is nowhere to go. So education is an issue and employment is an issue. At the end of the day they end up drinking or fighting or what have you. They start a family and the merry-go-round these people are on just goes around and around. I do not know what can be done, but I can tell you something needs to be done.²²⁶

3.278 Creating or providing opportunities and a future for individuals in these communities will be a necessity in reducing the harmful alcohol and other substance abuse.

Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder

3.279 The committee considers the prevalence of Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder (FASD) to be a major issue in regional and remote Indigenous (and other) communities and has previously made recommendations about raising awareness of the condition and developing strategies to look after afflicted individuals.

3.280 During its visit to Queensland, this view was reinforced by further evidence of the prevalence of FASD. In Napranum, Ms Sonia Schuch, Recognised Entity, informed the committee that up to 80 per cent of children were affected:

About 80 per cent of our children are showing symptoms of foetal alcohol syndrome in many different areas—lack of concentration and all of that kind of stuff. We are having someone in on Wednesday to give us some [Personal Development] on it because none of us are trained in foetal alcohol syndrome.²²⁷

225 Dr Ernest Hunter, Queensland Health, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 64.

226 Mr Steven Christian, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 33.

227 Ms Sonia Schuh, Recognised Entity, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 82.

3.281 Ms Schuh noted the need to raise awareness about the condition so that parents and teachers could accommodate the special needs of these children in preparing them for education.

I do not want to point fingers, because I am not trained in that kind of stuff. I can see that foetal alcohol syndrome has touched most of the children; it is just a question of to what level. We are talking about three-, four- and five-year-olds, so their concentration is not all that great anyway. But trying to prepare some of the kids for formal schooling can be difficult when we do not have the kind of stuff we need to be giving them or supporting them with—even being able to give the parents the kind of information they need to have but also some of the strategies they need to use to prepare their kids, even at home, for these kids to be active members when they go to formal schooling.²²⁸

3.282 Representatives of the Cherbourg State School also noted that previous surveys of their student population suggested 86 per cent had prenatal exposure to alcohol and were therefore at risk of FASD. The behavioural problems associated with the condition presented a challenge for classroom education.²²⁹

3.283 Witnesses in Bamaga felt that, through education campaigns in that community, awareness of FASD issues was quite high.²³⁰

We run the Australian Nurse-Family Partnership that is funded through the Department of Health and Ageing. It is a relatively new program. While it is a nurse led program, we also have what we call family partnership workers. They are Indigenous workers who partner the nurses in working with the young mothers or first-time mothers that the program works with. That program follows the mother and child for two years. I think it is from when they are four months pregnant to the time when the child is two years old. They work with the parents, the family and the extended family to give the child the best chance at life and to help the family deal with when they are new parents. The FAS stuff for us comes up occasionally. We do see a number of children who have had those issues, but I cannot tell you exactly what that might be for us. I know that our Australian Nurse-Family Partnership Program is a key component at this point. It has been in operation for around 18 months.²³¹

3.284 The committee is deeply concerned by reports of the prevalence of FASD in regional and remote Indigenous communities and the ramifications in terms of employment, justice and general social disadvantage and considers it a top priority for future enquiry.

228 Ms Sonia Schuh, Recognised Entity, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, pp 82–83.

229 Ms Vanessa Boal, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 45.

230 Councillor Gina Nona, Northern Peninsular Area Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 39.

231 Ms Debra Malthouse, Wuchopperen Health Service, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 20.

3.285 The section below on justice issues details the strong link between FASD and antisocial and risk-taking behaviour, resulting in increased contact for these individuals with the criminal justice system.

Solvent Abuse

3.286 The committee heard that solvent abuse, particularly petrol sniffing is a current problem in Cherbourg. The committee is concerned that witnesses are of the opinion that as petrol sniffing is not illegal, local police are powerless to intervene:

Petrol sniffing: Council got one of the best legal minds in the state, a barrister by the name of Michael Limerick, who does a lot of work for the state government. We sat down and changed our bylaws. We wanted to make petrol sniffing an illegal activity and we wanted to charge people by having a clear boundary and saying, 'This is what happens if you participate in this action.' The kids know that it is not illegal. That is the first thing they say to the cops. We had a meeting here where a senior sergeant got up and said, 'People could get into trouble if they took the bottles off the kids. They could have them up for stealing,' which is a farce when you are talking about preservation of life and providing for our future generations. No-one has been game enough to charge anyone under that law but as long as it sits there, there is a dog in the yard.²³²

3.287 The committee notes that under the *Queensland Police Powers and Responsibilities Act 2000*, police have the power to search a person and seize potentially harmful things if an officer reasonably suspects the person to have ingested or inhaled or be about to ingest or inhale a potentially harmful thing. The officer may ask the person why they are in possession of the substance, and if a reasonable answer is not forthcoming, seize the substance.²³³ The committee notes that a 2003 media release explaining the new powers listed petrol as one such substance dangerous to children and teenagers.²³⁴

3.288 The committee is concerned that local police in Cherbourg may not be exercising these powers, but was not able to seek evidence from Queensland Police regarding this matter in time for this report. The committee encourages the Queensland Government to work with the Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council to ensure that local authorities are able to play a proactive role in preventing solvent abuse in that community.

3.289 The committee notes the March 2009 Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs inquiry entitled 'Grasping the Opportunity of Opal: Assessing the

232 Mr Samuel Murray, Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 14.

233 *Queensland Police Powers and Responsibilities Act 2000*, s. 603.

234 The Hon Peter Beattie, MP, Premier of Queensland and Minister for Trade, 'New Powers Will Help 'Chroming' Kids', Media Release, 27 October 2003.

impact of the Petrol Sniffing Strategy' that made a range of recommendations in relation to Opal fuel and petrol sniffing²³⁵

Housing

3.290 The committee heard a range of views about housing in regional and remote Indigenous communities in Queensland. These views were consistent with the committee's previous evidence from Western Australia,²³⁶ South Australia²³⁷ and the Northern Territory.²³⁸

3.291 In Queensland, the committee heard a range of views on housing issues. The committee was told that:

- (b) many houses were far too expensive with low levels of homeownership;
- (c) there is a chronic shortage of appropriate housing and houses were far too overcrowded;
- (d) the quality of many houses is deteriorating;
- (e) the government's implementation for additional housing was slow or was conducted without appropriate consultation; and
- (f) there were limited if any houses for support service workers.

Lack of Homeownership

3.292 The committee noted that there was not a high level of homeownership in Queensland's regional and remote Indigenous communities or indeed across Australia. As Mr Noel Pearson indicated, the challenge for government and the community is to develop 'an agenda for homeownership—moving from social housing to homeownership.'²³⁹ Mr Pearson indicated that a large reason that homeownership is not on the agenda is because governments are all about service delivery:

...governments think in terms of service delivery when we are trying to think in terms of supporting self-help. It is really hard for us to break the government way of thinking, which is: disadvantaged people need services delivered by government and NGOs. How does government instead change

235 Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs: *Grasping the Opportunity of Opal: Assessing the impact of the Petrol Sniffing Strategy*, p.51.

236 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 1*, p. 23.

237 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 2*, p. 134.

238 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 2*, pp 109–110.

239 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 94.

its way of operating to supporting people taking charge? I just do not see that policy conversation taking place, really.²⁴⁰

3.293 The committee agrees that there needs to be a stronger focus on Indigenous homeownership in regional and remote Indigenous communities. The committee also considers that home ownership, education and employment/enterprise issues are inextricably intertwined and inter-dependent. The committee therefore postulates that the lack of homeownership in regional and remote Indigenous communities is an overall indictment of total community economic development.

Cost of Houses and Housing Shortage

3.294 The committee heard from multiple witnesses about the high cost of housing in regional and remote communities both due to the distance required to bring in housing materials to communities and due to the lack of skilled labour. In Weipa in particular, the committee heard about the excessive price of housing which results in high rental costs. Mr Shane Bousen from the Weipa Town Authority commented on rent prices:

I was looking at them on the weekend. They range in price from \$350 for a one-bedroom flat to \$550 for a three-bedroom house that is 40 years old. I think my rates would be less on Bondi Beach than they are here. I think food is definitely cheaper and petrol is definitely cheaper in Bondi Beach than it is up here. So it is very expensive to live up here. If you were to buy a cup of coffee in Hamilton in Brisbane, which has the highest income per capita in Queensland, it would be cheaper there than it is here.²⁴¹

3.295 Even communities quite far from the larger mining areas of Queensland have felt the cost of the housing increase because of the mining boom:

All the mining boom has done is put ridiculous prices on houses and renting. I do not know who can afford to pay before \$400 or \$500 a week in rent when they move to a new place.²⁴²

3.296 The committee also heard evidence that the booms of previous eras had left a dearth of housing due to the unavailability of labour:

In saying that, in Indigenous communities, and especially in these remote Indigenous communities, it is very costly to build a house...It was very hard to get labour sometimes, and especially in own housing booms of the 1980s and 1990s it was very hard to get builders up here unless you paid top dollar, and then houses cost too much. And I think the Queensland state

240 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 100.

241 Mr Shane Bousen, Weipa Town Authority, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 20.

242 Mr Warren Collins, Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010 p. 10.

government's housing output was not crash-hot in the 1990s and early 2000s.²⁴³

Overcrowding

3.297 The committee continually heard that there were serious and chronic problems with overcrowding in houses:

Overcrowding is rife in all Indigenous communities. It is rife throughout Cape York and it is rife throughout the Torres Strait. I imagine it is rife throughout the rest of Australia as well.²⁴⁴

3.298 Councillor Joseph Elu, Mayor of the Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council, outlined the significant impact that overcrowding has on regional and remote Indigenous communities and the part that overcrowding plays in the deterioration of other elements of peoples lives:

If children are in a good stable home, they have a room in the house for themselves, that is good for education, but if there is overcrowding it will affect their education. I think antisocial behaviour is derived from overcrowding, not enough space for people to have time out. So we say that everything is intertwined.²⁴⁵

3.299 Councillor Elu said that overcrowding in regional and remote Indigenous communities has become inter-generational:

I come from an overcrowded family and I now have a family of my own that is in an overcrowded situation, so it is just going over and over again.²⁴⁶

3.300 The Family Responsibilities Commission indicated that the complexity of the family arrangements in many communities results in two or three families often living in the one house, causing overcrowding and other social problems.²⁴⁷

Slow Government Implementation of Housing

3.301 The Queensland Department of Communities indicated that an amount of \$1.16 billion over 10 years to 2018 has been allocated under the National Partnership Agreement on Remote Indigenous Housing. The department said that these funds will

243 Councillor Joseph Elu, Northern Peninsular Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 2.

244 Mr Shane Bousen, Weipa Town Authority, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 15.

245 Councillor Joseph Elu, Northern Peninsular Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 2.

246 Councillor Joseph Elu, Northern Peninsular Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 8.

247 Ms Tammy Sovenyhazi, Family Responsibilities Commission, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 3.

provide, for remote Indigenous communities, approximately 1141 new dwellings, 1,216 upgrades to existing houses, repairs and maintenance and tenancy management, consistent with public housing standards.²⁴⁸

3.302 In Napranum, the committee heard about the slow pace of the government's implementation of housing programs that were announced in 2009 and due for completion by 30 June 2010, a mere ten weeks from the date of the committee hearing.

3.303 The committee heard from the Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council that the Government had not even started building the houses. The committee was extremely concerned at the slow pace of the construction. They commented that:

That is becoming an issue, because they are saying it needs to be done by the 30th but what type of houses will they be putting up? Are they going to be worth it?²⁴⁹

3.304 The committee was also concerned to learn that the council had to proactively ask if they could build some of the houses as a community to create local employment. The committee heard that the Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council was ready to start construction:

We want to start them now, because we are very conscious of the employment and training program that should go with this money. We have identified the program which we would need to deliver it, and we would like to have that bedded down so we can give continuity of employment and training to those apprentices and trainees.²⁵⁰

3.305 The Commonwealth Government's response to this situation was provided to the committee:

I sit on the joint steering committee for the delivery of the program. As you know, Minister Macklin is very conscious of the need to get the funding and the program rolled out. The targets that were set for Queensland on a state-wide basis were for 65 houses this financial year, and that is essentially what is going to be rolled out this financial year. And the Queensland Government is committed as a delivery agency to deliver on them. The first part of that process is to secure the land. I think most communities by now have signed up to either this year's program or the whole of the rolling program. And so, as to those 18 houses—and I could

248 Mrs Bette Kill, Queensland Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 33.

249 Mr Roy Chevathen, Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 64.

250 Mrs Margaret Barnes, Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 66.

not confirm that now, but I can down the track—if it is five this year then that is part of those 65 to be rolled out this financial year.²⁵¹

3.306 The committee noted that the Commonwealth did build houses within ten weeks in Aurukun and looks forward to following up with the Commonwealth Government on 30 June 2010 to see if the houses in Napranum have been completed.²⁵²

3.307 In Bamaga too, the council complained about the slow pace of housing reform:

You asked about housing. We are still three years behind. We have a housing program that is three years in the delivery. When we were Legacy councils we had a \$10 million budget given to us. We started planning as five individual councils. Those houses are yet to be built. I know it is not part of your thing—it is Queensland state government—but it is one bucket of money that we are playing with here. I said to Jenny Macklin a couple of months ago when I saw her in Canberra that we have to fast-track the housing program. The new housing program is going to require 40-year leases. We have just found out that, for native title purposes, they have to have ILUAs before they build on the blocks, and that is all coming from Brisbane. Nobody is talking to us here; it is all coming through departmental officers. I said to them: ‘Why doesn’t the housing minister fly up here and have a talk to council? Maybe we could then counsel native title holders and government could get together and bypass this longwinded process and have a local solution created here in these five communities.’ As I said, our communities are growing and our kids are growing up. We have got 12 to 15 kids coming out of high school every year. It is small area but those 15 will find a girlfriend in a couple of years and they will want a house and want to move out from mum and dad. Statistics show that our average family is five or six but housing is 11 to 12 per house. There are some houses with fewer, but overall there are 11 to 12 people per house.²⁵³

3.308 The committee also heard about the need to provide local employment, as well as community participation and consultation when building housing in remote communities. Boystown commented that:

...if the Commonwealth government believes there is value in social enterprises and in skilling up local people and in local people owning and contributing to their community, then contracts and tenders need to reflect those outcomes.²⁵⁴

251 Mr Mike Fordham, Cairns Indigenous Coordination Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 86.

252 Mr Mike Fordham, Cairns Indigenous Coordination Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 86.

253 Councillor Joseph Elu, Northern Peninsular Area Regional Council, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 4.

254 Mr John Dalglish, Boystown, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 85.

3.309 Boystown indicated that they currently conduct tenders to refurbish housing, but they provide support services to ensure that the development of houses takes into account a whole of community wellbeing and economic development function:

...employment, numeracy and literacy and health and wellbeing and the whole flow on. I think what does need to be taken into consideration is how organisations can demonstrate within the confines of the tender what are the value-adds that come with that.²⁵⁵

3.310 The committee notes the slow progress of government housing construction and the frustrations that this causes in some communities. The committee therefore considers that enhanced consultation should be taken on a continual basis with communities to ensure that they are both:

- (a) consulted about proposed developments and have adequate input into the process; and
- (b) that government considers the broader skills that will be developed through the tendering process.

Town Planning

3.311 The committee also notes evidence from Cherbourg that indicated the need for infrastructure considerations to be part of housing planning:

If we start building new houses and we increase the size of the community, I am not too sure that our sewerage system, which was built in 1958, would handle any more people. There has been no work done to it since 1958, just minor repairs to keep it operational. It does not meet Queensland Government requirements under the EPA because it is too close to the residential area and also the overflow runs straight into Barambah Creek, which then supplements both the Murgon and Wondai townships' water supplies, so they have been drinking recycled water since 1958. The state government has known about it now for probably six or seven years, but they keep putting us on the backburner.²⁵⁶

Housing for Essential Service Staff

3.312 In the committee's last report, it found that housing was the major obstacle to the provision of services in those communities. The committee heard that 'staff housing is the limiting factor to do with adding to services. Services could easily be funded, but staff housing is the limited factor.'²⁵⁷ In the committee's recent evidence in Queensland, the committee heard from literally dozens of organisations that housing is

255 Ms Tracy Adams, Boystown, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 77.

256 Mr Warren Collins, Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 13.

257 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, p. 114.

a key issue in regional and remote Indigenous communities. The committee heard that it prohibited employment of additional staff to provide essential services at hospitals, schools and police stations.

3.313 In Bamaga, for example, the hospital outlined that they need an additional 20 staff but there are no houses to support recruitment of any additional personnel:

At the moment, for us to recruit health workers we need at least another 20. We do not have the capacity here. There is no one trained, because whoever we have trained we have employed, or they are old or they have moved on—whatever it may be. So if we try and get a good workforce up here of effective workers who know their stuff and the first thing we say is, ‘Sorry, we can’t give you accommodation,’ then of course they are not going to come. Therefore, we are surviving on just above half a workforce at the moment. We are limited, but we are still moving on. We just did four or five weeks of health checks²⁵⁸

3.314 For the Queensland Police Citizens Youth Club it was also an issue:

Housing is a major issue for us, and I think it is for every government and non-government department in these locations. We cover four major aspects of sport, recreation, culture and welfare. Sometimes we bring in people in those areas and we find it very hard to house them even for a short period of time. When we developed Doomadgee, a new location, one of our major priorities was that the sergeant had a house. We employ our police liaison officers from the local community, so they have normal residences. Housing for us is a major issue.²⁵⁹

Security of Staff

3.315 The committee further heard that maintenance and security of housing was also an issue for staff in regional and remote areas. The committee notes evidence from the Northern Peninsula Area about possible areas to improve staff security:

An example is the maintenance of security spotlights. I am not making this personal, but I will use the example of where I live. People do walk around quite a lot at night. I keep a Rottweiler because I do not trust my security lights. My front lights are broken. As soon as they are fixed I can guarantee that the other two sets will be broken. And I have had someone break into my house. I do not live on the hospital grounds. There is no guarantee that they can be fixed within 24 hours, which is what the policy states.²⁶⁰

3.316 The committee is concerned by this evidence and will follow up on this issue in its next report.

258 Ms Samantha Cook, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 27.

259 Mr David Bird, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Club, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 61.

260 Ms Samantha Cook, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 30.

3.317 The committee is concerned about the overall lack of housing for essential staff in regional and remote Indigenous communities, particularly for health and police staff. The committee considers that further funding is likely to be required to ameliorate this situation otherwise the committee fears that the situation will ultimately get worse.

Justice Issues

3.318 The committee's third report included discussion of Indigenous justice issues in Western Australia and New South Wales. This section follows on from that discussion incorporating new evidence put to the committee during its visits to Indigenous communities in Queensland.

3.319 The third report noted the high social and economic costs of the growing Indigenous imprisonment rate. The committee therefore recommended that the Western Australian government consider increasing the availability of non-custodial sentencing options and the provision of therapeutic and rehabilitation programs to treat the causes of offending and recidivism in regional and remote Indigenous communities.

3.320 As a follow-up action to these recommendations, the committee wrote to justice agencies in each jurisdiction requesting information on innovations in criminal justice that seek to address the high rate of Indigenous imprisonment. The responses to this request are available from the committee's website.

Indigenous Imprisonment Rates

3.321 Nationally, the imprisonment rate of Indigenous adults is 2310 per 100 000, or approximately 1 in 43.²⁶¹ The age-standardised²⁶² rate of imprisonment of Indigenous adults is 14 times higher than the rate for non-Indigenous adults.²⁶³

3.322 Indigenous Australians account over a quarter (up from 20 per cent in 1999) of Australia's total prison population despite representing approximately 2.5 per cent

261 ABS, *Prisoners in Australia 2009*, Catalogue 4517.0, December 2009.

262 Please note that the ABS prepares two versions of the imprisonment rate. The crude rate refers to the number imprisoned per 100 000. The age-standardised imprisonment rate factors in the age profile of the relevant population. Because younger people tend to offend more, a population with a younger age-profile, such as the Indigenous population, will naturally be overrepresented in imprisonment statistics. The age-standardised statistic corrects for this, allowing for more meaningful comparisons between the Indigenous and non-Indigenous populations.

263 A caveat on ABS prison statistics: The ABS notes that these statistics rely on self-identification by prisoners as Indigenous. Any change in the tendency to self-identify could distort the statistics.

of the Australian population.²⁶⁴ The Indigenous imprisonment rate has risen significantly over the last 10 years.

3.323 Indigenous males are the most overrepresented group in prisons in Australia at a rate of 4230 per 100 000.²⁶⁵ For certain age groups, it is even higher. The imprisonment rate for 25–29 year old Indigenous men is 6974.6 per 100 000.²⁶⁶ This equates to approximately 1 in 14 Indigenous men in this age group being imprisoned across Australia.

3.324 A discussion paper prepared by the committee secretariat highlights available data and research on Indigenous interaction with the criminal justice system and is available from the committee's website. The paper highlights the importance of violence, alcohol, mental health issues and social disadvantage in contributing to the high rates of offending and imprisonment in the Indigenous population.

Offending from A Young Age

3.325 Alleged offender data collected by the Australian Bureau of Statistics from police databases indicate a high level of offending by Indigenous people. In Queensland, 10 858 per 100 000 Indigenous people were proceeded against by police through a formal charge, diversion or caution in the 2008–09 calendar year.²⁶⁷ As with the non-Indigenous population, young people were the most highly represented. 16 615 per 100 000 Indigenous young people in the 15–19 year old age group were proceeded against by police in that same year, which is approximately one in six.²⁶⁸

3.326 The Queensland Department of Communities informed the committee that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander young people make up 34 per cent of juvenile offenders in the Queensland youth justice system. During 2008–09, Indigenous young people represented 53.5 per cent of all young people remanded in custody and 72 per cent of all young people admitted with detention orders. The number of Indigenous young people coming into contact with the police in Queensland, however, declined by 17.4 per cent between 2006–07 and 2008–09.²⁶⁹

264 ABS, *National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Social Survey 2008*, Catalogue No. 4714.0, October 2009.

265 ABS, *Prisoners in Australia 2009*, Catalogue 4517.0, December 2009.

266 ABS, *Prisoners in Australia 2009*, Catalogue 4517.0, December 2009.

267 ABS, *Recorded Crime – Offenders, 2008–09*, Catalogue 4519.0, March 2010.

268 ABS, *Recorded Crime – Offenders, 2008–09*, Catalogue 4519.0, March 2010.

269 Mrs Bette Kill, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 34.

The Need for Diversionary Activities for Young People

3.327 Witnesses in Cherbourg drew attention to the large amount of unstructured free time that children in that community experienced, directly linking this with substance abuse and antisocial behaviour.²⁷⁰

What we are looking at here is the pulling power on 14- and 15-year-olds and up to 18-year-olds and their vast amount of unstructured time—so the opportunity to interact with people who are engaged in at-risk behaviours, one of them being substance abuse.²⁷¹

3.328 The committee heard that peer pressure was a major risk factor for substance abuse in particular, undermining the controlling influence of parents.

A lot of the kids who we found were doing it [petrol sniffing] before that were only doing it because the ringleader would say, ‘Come on, let’s go,’ and if they did not listen they would get a hit. We found there was some violence behind it as well. The parents and other family members of some of those kids decided to take them out of the community and move away for a bit. We kept in contact and the families said, ‘They are doing really well; they are finally putting their head down, doing the work at school and enjoying school and playing sports.’ One family who had four sons under the age of 12 who were doing it moved to Dalby. They found that once they moved away and the parents had more responsibility for looking after their kids they seemed to improve in the home.²⁷²

3.329 The committee has previously outlined the need for youth services to keep children occupied and away from the opportunity for risky behaviour, particularly as the result of boredom. The committee is pleased to note the existence of a variety of youth services in Cherbourg, including the Police-Citizens Youth Club and South Burnett CTC Youth Services. However, the committee understands that engaging parents in these services is likely to be of benefit, noting comments by Barambah Health Service:

...it is hard to empower community members because, when there are a lot of these programs and these agencies who are willing to help, I find that they are not really empowering our people to do things themselves. In our community people are pretty much taking advantage of the services and not really being responsible.²⁷³

3.330 The committee also heard that diversion, be it recreational activities, employment or any other activity, is not just needed by children. Ms Gloria Wallis, a councillor in Napranum, noted:

270 Ms Shirley Wigan, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 24.

271 Mr Paul Leach, Cherbourg State School, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 46.

272 Mr Matthew Friday, Barambah Health Service, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 32.

273 Mr Matthew Friday, Barambah Health Service, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 32.

When they pass the juvie age and go on to 18, they now go on to marijuana or drinking rather than petrol-sniffing, because they are at that age. We see them sitting idle and say, 'Okay, we need to do something to get them engaging in the community and so they can feel important,' so that they are not just waiting around to do another criminal act.²⁷⁴

3.331 Evidence provided by the Queensland Police-Citizens Youth Welfare Association (PCYC) in Cairns also suggests that recreational activities that reduce boredom for both children and adults can achieve significant reductions in offending.²⁷⁵ This evidence is discussed below.

Early Childhood Intervention

3.332 The committee also notes evidence from Cherbourg and Napranum stressing the importance of early intervention as a means of reducing offending behaviour.

3.333 The committee heard evidence from Gundoo Day Care Centre in Cherbourg suggesting that the cohort of children who had been through the centre and prepared for school were more likely to achieve strong educational outcomes and less susceptible to substance abuse and criminal behaviour.

It stands out like anything, especially in the juvenile justice system. You find that there are very few of the children who have started off at Gundoo Day Care at six weeks old who have gone through it. They usually go [through] their schooling, they go through their high schooling and they stay out of the juvenile justice system. It is only a very small minority of our children that end up in it. That is mainly because of that school readiness and all that it is built into children: the social skills and everything. We also provide them with a good nutritional program. They come to our centre and they get four meals a day. We have a full-time cook, and they get roast dinners, salads and everything. That is all at the centre. We provide the children with their own hats and we provide sunscreen. All the child has to do at Gundoo is come along with a change of clothing, with Kimbies if they are still in them and with formula for while they are there if they are babies. You can see just how beneficial it is for our children to have quality early education and care, and every child in Cherbourg should be able to have that. But they are not, and they are the ones who end up not wanting to work and not having built up that self-esteem. Our children are proud of themselves, and we try to instil in them pride in their Aboriginality as well. A lot of the parents of the children...have sent them on to private schools. They then go on to university and things like that. That all starts back with early childhood education and care.²⁷⁶

274 Ms Gloria Wallis, Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council, *Committee Hansard*, 12 April 2010, p. 57.

275 Mr David Bird, Queensland Police-Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 58.

276 Mr Ray Burrows, Gundoo Day Care Centre, *Committee Hansard*, 16 April 2010, p. 4.

3.334 Similarly, the committee notes that the Napranum Parents and Learning Group, which facilitates early childhood learning based on parental engagement, demonstrates another good model for early childhood intervention. The program would appear to be leading to strong educational outcomes, which is a protective factor in terms of offending. However the facilitation of a stronger bond between parent and child would also act to improve family life and social control. The need for programs to encourage parent-child interaction has also been discussed in a previous section on education.

3.335 The committee notes that the Department of Communities will invest \$8.5 million into early intervention and family support programs in 2010–11.²⁷⁷

3.336 The committee has noted in previous reports the importance of youth services and diversionary activities, particularly in the context of protecting against substance abuse.²⁷⁸ The committee feels that these services and activities are also essential in reducing criminal behaviour by young people.

Positive Social Norms

3.337 The subject of social norms was raised by Mr Noel Pearson, Director of the Cape York Institute who noted the power social expectations in communities had on individual behaviour, above and beyond any service provided by governments.

What ultimately produces change, more powerful than any kind of service support you get, is the moral expectation of those who are most important to you. I will comply with the moral expectations of the people who are valuable and important to me. That is a stronger determinant of how I behave than having access to support services and so on.

Let me tell you about card gambling and the social norm in relation to card gambling, which is a horrific problem in our communities in Northern Queensland. I will tell you about my home community. It has all of the social problems of typical communities: marijuana, alcohol and a range of social problems. The one thing they do not do at Hope Vale is card gambling. You cannot find a card gambling school. There are very aggressive horse betters when the races go on in Cooktown, and there are pokie machine pullers. There are gambling addicts in Hope Vale. There are card gamblers in Hope Vale who go down to Wujal Wujal, Yarrabah or Laura to do cards, but they do not do cards in Hope Vale. It is an unwritten cultural and social rule that nobody is allowed to set up card gambling schools in this community.

I give that example as an illustration of the power of a social norm if it is in place and is defended. The reason why it is still in place is that whenever it was challenged—it was challenged on a number of occasions by young

277 Mrs Bette Kill, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 33.

278 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*, tabled 26 November 2009, pp 108–109.

cousins coming back from Yarrabah and trying to set up a gambling school down the street—the challenge was shut down. The norm was defended.²⁷⁹

3.338 The committee notes the importance of social norms and expectations of behaviour as a means of reducing criminal behaviour in regional and remote Indigenous communities. As Mr Pearson noted, the establishment and defense of positive social expectations requires community leadership. The committee is of the opinion that government policy needs to support the process of the reestablishment of positive social norms in communities.

Once people identify with the expectations that people have of them, you have something that does not need to be policed by laws, policemen and so on; it is policed by social expectations.²⁸⁰

3.339 The committee notes that where enforcement of behaviour by social norms and enforcement of the law by police is aligned, communities are likely to experience much lower levels of antisocial behaviour.

3.340 The committee has previously noted in this report the importance of appointing local commissioners to support the work of the Cape York Welfare Reform trial. The vesting of government authority in locally respected figures appears not only to have facilitated case management using local information, but more importantly, has helped to rebuild the authority of elders and respected people, in turn improving the ability of the community to control antisocial behaviour. The committee considers that this represents the alignment of traditional Indigenous and mainstream authority.

Relationship Between Police and Community

3.341 Two approaches employed by Queensland police in order to bridge a perceived divide between Indigenous communities and the police have been the establishment of Police and Citizen Youth Clubs and increases in the number of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people employed in the police force. These initiatives are discussed below.

Police and Citizen Youth Clubs

3.342 The committee was impressed by the activities of the Queensland Police-Citizens Youth Welfare Association (PCYC)²⁸¹ in regional and remote Indigenous communities in Queensland. The Queensland PCYC first moved from a largely metropolitan base in 1996, establishing a presence in Yarrabah in response to high

279 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 99.

280 Mr Noel Pearson, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 99.

281 The Queensland Police-Citizens Youth Welfare Association is more commonly known as the Police-Citizen Youth Club and the acronym PCYC, hence that acronym has been used in this report.

levels of youth suicide and juvenile offending.²⁸² The activities of that centre won national and state awards and led to the establishment of further centres in Palm Island and Mornington Island. Each of these Indigenous PCYC centres is assigned a sergeant and two Police Liaison Officers (PLO) and employs local staff.²⁸³

3.343 In 2004, the organisation developed the Community Activity Programs through Education (CAPE) program to provide a presence in smaller communities including Wujal Wujal, Hope Vale, Napranum and others.²⁸⁴ PCYC noted that in the first 12 months of the program operating in Wujal Wujal, juvenile crime dropped by 67 per cent, although this may not have been due to the PCYC alone.

Because Wujal was seen as a highly volatile area, that is why the Queensland police service has put a police station there for 300-odd people, one of the focuses was if we reduced the boredom for not just the children but the adults and we had a lot of adults programs there—we had partnerships with the Bloomfield school and other areas—that crime hopefully would reduce. The front page of the Cairns Post through the release of statistics from the assistant Commissioner of the day, not my statistics, shows that we reduced juvenile crime whilst we were there. We cannot say that we did it all; all we can say is that, for the period 12 months before that versus the 12 months that we were in there and looking at the six months that led up to it, juvenile crime reduced by 67 per cent.²⁸⁵

3.344 Another example given to the committee was the operation of a recreation program over the Christmas period in Mornington Island. By keeping the large number of students returning from the mainland or out of school during the holiday period occupied, Mornington Island's rate of indictable offences by juveniles dropped to zero.²⁸⁶

3.345 These examples serve to highlight comments made above by witnesses in Cherbourg, who explained that long period of unstructured time, boredom and peer pressure combine, resulting in a greater risk of antisocial and criminal behaviour.

3.346 The organisation had also run programs that sought to bolster cultural identity and respect within communities. Ms Sonia Townson, the CAPE PCYC manager in Bamaga, informed the committee about a youth clean-up program that connected

282 Mr David Bird, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, pp 51–52.

283 Mr David Bird, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 52.

284 Mr David Bird, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 52.

285 Mr David Bird, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 58.

286 Mr David Bird, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 14 April 2010, p. 59.

young people and elders in her community through voluntary work for the elders, such as cleaning yards:

That was a good interaction between the youths and the elders and it had never been done before. There are always educational programs and projects in the school where elders do take part, and that is where you do see that transition happen between the two groups, the youths and elders, but it has never been done in a community like that before. They were really uplifted and our program went very successfully. Now I am finding myself structuring in my calendar one week of every month going to servicing that aspect of our elders' lives.²⁸⁷

3.347 Additionally, out of the many programs run by that PCYC, several incorporated cultural events such as weddings, initiations and a tombstone unveiling.²⁸⁸

3.348 Mr David Bird noted that the PCYC encountered difficulty in funding facilities that were required to comply with certain government regulations. For instance, the breakfast program in Napranum had been closed due to health regulations that specify, amongst other things, the need for a third sink.

3.349 The committee understands the need for regulations, but is concerned that in certain circumstances, the appropriate balance between regulation and the need for community programs is not being met. The committee is of the opinion that there is a need for discretion in cases such as these that takes into account local needs and conditions on the one hand and the need for regulation on the other. In addition, this situation highlights a common finding of the committee, which is that funding arrangements by governments need to take into account the need for adequate resources to ensure regulatory standards can be met.

Indigenous Police Employment Initiatives

3.350 The Queensland Police Commissioner informed the committee that the recruitment of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander police officers was a priority for the service:

I want Indigenous people, whether they be Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islanders, to join the Police Department. I do not mind whether they join as sworn officers, civilian staff members or police liaison officers. What is important is to have them join the Police Department.²⁸⁹

287 Ms Sonia Townson, CAPE Police-Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 42.

288 Ms Sonia Townson, CAPE Police-Citizens Youth Welfare Association, *Committee Hansard*, 13 April 2010, p. 42.

289 Mr Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 45.

3.351 The Commissioner noted that it was sometimes difficult for Indigenous recruits to work in Indigenous communities that they were not from, particularly as a Police Liaison Officer (PLO).

...there are real challenges in someone from outside a community going into that community as a police liaison officer. There are challenges within community because most of the communities, as you are well aware, are not natural, in the sense that they were formed by missionaries years ago with different clans and tribes being brought together. So there is that conflict internally with most anyway. But then, to take someone from another family group and community entirely and say, 'Well, you go to Aurukun and be a police liaison officer,' is a big ask.²⁹⁰

3.352 The Commissioner's preference therefore was to employ PLOs from the community itself where possible.²⁹¹

3.353 The committee heard that there are currently 152 PLOs, most of whom are Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander.

They are highly valued. In fact, quite interestingly, in some recent work and research we have done, our police liaison officers were found to be amongst our most highly engaged employees. Some of them are just outstanding and wonderful people who have been with us for a very long time—almost from the start of the program.²⁹²

3.354 The Commissioner was concerned that another element of Indigenous policing would suffer as a result of the removal of CDEP from communities. Many regional and remote Indigenous communities have employed community police through the CDEP program, which has ceased or is due to cease, depending on the community.

Some communities had up to 10 community police. Now they have none and there will be no police liaison officer there, so there is a real disconnect in terms of those numbers. With respect, the community policing model had its problems: they were employed by the local councils—and that is not even, as you know, normally a council responsibility. I mean, it is not roads, rates and rubbish. Most councils are not expected to employ law enforcement type officers. But it was better than nothing, and it is a real concern to me. ... it is a particular concern in the Torres Strait because, if the CDEP funding fails there and the community police are withdrawn, we only have a police presence on two of the 17 islands.²⁹³

290 Mr Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police Service, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 45.

291 Mr Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police Service, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 45.

292 Mr Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police Service, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 45.

3.355 The committee noted in the section on employment above that the withdrawal of CDEP may result in some serious community consequences if the transition is not appropriately managed.

Hearing Impairment

3.356 The committee is aware, through evidence provided to the Senate Standing Committee on Community Affairs, of the potential for hearing difficulties to exacerbate problems associated with sentencing and court order compliance, with the potential to increase imprisonment of Indigenous people.

3.357 For instance, a submission to that committee's inquiry into hearing loss in Australia provided by the North Australian Aboriginal Justice Agency (NAAJA) noted that 90 per cent of Aboriginal prisoners in the Darwin Correctional Centre had some level of hearing impairment.²⁹⁴

3.358 NAAJA's submission traced poor educational outcomes as a result of hearing disorders to increased criminal behaviour later in life. Additionally, the ability to participate in court proceedings and to understand and abide by court orders or parole terms is potentially compromised by the widespread existence of hearing disorders in the Indigenous population.²⁹⁵

3.359 A submission by Dr Damien Howard, Phoenix Consulting, to the Community Affairs inquiry notes that some of the anti-social behaviour of Indigenous people is related to widespread hearing loss. Additionally, the communication barrier resulting from hearing disorders can severely compromise the relationship Indigenous people have with police or other authorities, particularly where that hearing disorder is unrecognised and the lack of communication is attributed to language, intellectual or other difficulties.²⁹⁶

3.360 The Queensland Commissioner for Corrective Services informed the committee that all people entering the corrective services system in that state are assessed for criminogenic needs. The committee considers this to be a best practice approach. However, the committee was concerned to hear that adults are not routinely screened for hearing loss.²⁹⁷ Given the statistics presented above, the committee recommends that hearing assessment be added to the routine screening process, at the very least for convicted felons, but preferably prior to court proceedings. In the case of

294 North Australian Aboriginal Justice Agency, *Submission 170* to Senate Community Affairs Reference Committee inquiry into hearing health in Australia, p. 4.

295 North Australian Aboriginal Justice Agency, *Submission 170* to Senate Community Affairs Reference Committee inquiry into hearing health in Australia, pp 2–5.

296 Dr Damien Howard, Phoenix Consulting, *Submission 112* to Senate Community Affairs Reference Committee inquiry into hearing health in Australia, pp 26–28.

297 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Commissioner for Corrective Services, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 48.

screening by Queensland Corrections, the committee notes that this could be incorporated into the disability strategy currently under development.²⁹⁸

Recommendation 14

3.361 The committee recommends that Queensland Corrections consider including routine hearing assessments in the induction and assessment process for persons newly entering the corrective services system.

Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder

3.362 The committee has previously noted the prevalence of Foetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder (FASD) in regional and remote Indigenous communities.²⁹⁹ The committee notes that the behaviour exhibited by individuals suffering from FASD would tend to increase the exposure of these individuals to the criminal justice system. A submission from the National Organisation for Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Related Disorders (NOFASARD) notes international research indicating an overrepresentation of individuals with FASD in the criminal justice system and prisons.

A Canadian study of 287 youths remanded for a forensic psychiatric/psychological assessment found 67 of the young offenders (23.3%) had an alcohol-related diagnosis. Children and youth with FASD are at increased risk for maladaptive behaviour because of the constellation of brain based disabilities such as poor impulse control, poor reasoning and judgement, abstraction, adaptation, socialisation and their inability to alter behaviour.³⁰⁰

3.363 A paper by Associate Professor Heather Douglas provided to the committee cites research suggesting that FASD sufferers are less able to recognise and understand cause and effect, empathise with others or restrain impulses.³⁰¹

The cognitive, social and behavioural problems associated with FASD often bring sufferers to the attention of the criminal justice system. It has been estimated that approximately sixty percent of adolescents with FASD have been in trouble with the law. Impulsive behaviour may lead to stealing things for immediate consumption or use, unplanned offending and offending behaviour precipitated by fright or noise. As a result of their suggestibility, FASD sufferers may engage in secondary participation with more sophisticated offenders. Lack of memory or understanding of cause

298 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Commissioner for Corrective Services, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 49.

299 Senate Select Committee on Regional and Remote Indigenous Communities, *Report No 3*.

300 NOFASARD, *Submission 114*, pp 4–5.

301 Douglas, Heather, *Sentencing and Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder (FASD)*, paper provided to committee as appendix to *Submission 112*, p. 2.

and effect may lead to breach of court orders; further enmeshing FASD sufferers in the justice system.³⁰²

3.364 In addition to a tendency to exhibit anti-social behaviour, Dr Douglas notes that individuals who suffer from FASD may be disadvantaged in police questioning due to inherent suggestibility, while the condition may affect the individual's fitness to plea.³⁰³ The committee notes that FASD sufferers are thus more likely to both offend and more likely to be disadvantaged in their interactions with the criminal justice system.

Policing

3.365 Statistics collected by the ABS NATSISS survey suggest much higher rates of contact between police and Indigenous people and particularly young Indigenous people. This is a fact corroborated by police proceedings data. Cunneen (2008) suggests that zero-tolerance policing or initiatives such as 'move-on' powers in New South Wales compound Indigenous anger and mistrust of the criminal justice system. A study of police search powers in NSW found that in Bourke and Brewarrina, both towns with large Aboriginal populations, between 90 to 95 per cent of searches were unsuccessful. Cunneen believes that the unnecessary anger and mistrust of police, arising from what is perceived as harassment, has a criminogenic effect by reducing the influence of social norms, such as respect for authority and the justice system.³⁰⁴

3.366 The Queensland police informed the committee that they had increased the number of police in regional and remote Indigenous communities by 29 officers since the Palm Island tragedy.³⁰⁵ The Queensland Police Service was aware of the need to avoid over policing as a result, stating:

I think also there is now a greater awareness by police on the communities of the need to be very, very generous, I guess, in not enforcing relatively minor legislation and in trying to avoid people being placed into custody—that is with public order, public nuisance and traffic type offences. I think that tolerance does need to exist. Certainly, though, there is a challenge with the necessary enforcement of the alcohol management plan or the alcohol restriction type legislation versus the significant degree of dependency and importance that is associated with alcohol; there is a real tension in respect of that. That links back to that relationship with the community, which is important, of course, obviously.

302 Douglas, Heather, *Sentencing and Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder (FASD)*, paper provided to committee as appendix to *Submission 112*, p. 4.

303 Douglas, Heather, *Sentencing and Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder (FASD)*, paper provided to committee as appendix to *Submission 112*, p. 2.

304 Chris Cunneen, 'Indigenous Anger and the Criminogenic Effects of the Criminal Justice System', in Day, A., Nakata, M., & Howells, K., *Anger and Indigenous Men*, Federation Press, 2008.

305 Mr Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police Service, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 35.

I think there are real challenges, though, in terms of community engagement. Currently—and I am not being critical of this; it is necessary—the police population ratio on communities is very high. In some communities there might be 800 people and 10 police; that is one to 80. I think the Australian average is around one to 430. So there is already a disproportion there. However, we are conscious, I hope and believe, of not having overenforcement because of that disproportion, and I think we have moved beyond that claim.³⁰⁶

3.367 The committee notes similar comments by the Western Australian Police Service, which encourages officer level discretion as a means of avoiding over policing. The committee has previously recommended that the Commonwealth support the police in that state to ensure that the message of discretion is clearly communicated to officers in the field. The committee notes that all jurisdictions could benefit from a clear policy in this regard.

Cautioning, Conferencing and Diversion

3.368 Data collected by states and territories indicate that, compared with non-Indigenous juvenile offenders, a smaller proportion of Indigenous juvenile offenders were diverted from court by formal cautioning or referrals in each State and Territory for which data was available.³⁰⁷

3.369 In Queensland, Indigenous young people were 2.9 times less likely than non-Indigenous young people to be cautioned rather than going to court, two times less likely to undergo police conferencing compared to going to court and 1.5 times less likely to be cautioned rather than undergoing police conferencing.³⁰⁸ This result took into account prior records and seriousness of offence, controlling for factors other than Indigenous identity. The authors noted a range of possible explanations for this disparity including racial bias, differences in the proportion of Indigenous and non-Indigenous youth pleading guilty, and hence being eligible for diversion, and more informal contact with police outside of the statistics recorded in the study.³⁰⁹

3.370 The Queensland Department of Communities were of the opinion that diversion of juveniles was occurring effectively, where young people came into contact with the youth justice system. The department provided some further statistics on the matter to the committee:

306 Mr Robert Atkinson, Queensland Police Service, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, pp 35–36.

307 SCRGSP, *Overcoming Indigenous Disadvantage 2009*, July 2009, p. 10.33.

308 Troy Allard, Anna Stewart, April Chrzanowski, James Ogilvie, Dan Birks and Simon Little, 'Police diversion of young offenders and Indigenous over-representation', *Trends and Issues in Crime and Criminal Justice* No. 390, AIC, March 2010.

309 Troy Allard, Anna Stewart, April Chrzanowski, James Ogilvie, Dan Birks and Simon Little, 'Police diversion of young offenders and Indigenous over-representation', *Trends and Issues in Crime and Criminal Justice* No. 390, AIC, March 2010, pp 4–5.

...research does show that Indigenous children who come into contact with the criminal justice system do so at a much earlier age than their non-Indigenous counterparts. Also, recent research commissioned by our department indicates that 29.9 per cent of Indigenous Queensland children are cautioned initially at the age of 10 to 12 years of age. Cautioning and conferencing are typically available to first-time and non-serious offenders; and we know that young people, when they do come into contact with our youth justice system, are being diverted effectively. Youth justice conferencing gives a young person and young people who have offended an opportunity to repair the harm that they have caused and it holds the young person accountable for their actions. Research does demonstrate that our Queensland conferencing efforts result in young people who participate in conferencing having at least a 15 per cent to 20 per cent less likelihood of re-offending.³¹⁰

3.371 A statistically significant discrepancy in the likelihood that Indigenous young people will be diverted from court relative to non-Indigenous young people has been found in Western Australia, South Australia and New South Wales.³¹¹

3.372 The Queensland Department of Communities also noted that Indigenous juveniles in that state were at greater risk of being remanded into custody than non-Indigenous juveniles. However, the department considered that this was not evidence of systemic bias, but was due to the lack of supports and bail supervision in regional and remote Indigenous communities. To counter this, the department informed the committee that the Queensland Government was investing in accommodation facilities and programs to assist young Indigenous offenders to meet their bail conditions.³¹²

Corrective Services in Queensland

3.373 As of April 2010, there were 5700 prisoners in Queensland, of which 1689 were Indigenous, or almost 30 per cent. Of the almost 16 000 individuals in community-based corrections, 3420 were Indigenous, or just over 20 per cent.³¹³

Community-Based Corrective Service Staff

3.374 The committee was pleased that under the Queensland Government justice strategy, the government has committed to keeping people in the community and under community supervision wherever possible. Part of this strategy has been the location of probation and parole officers in several remote communities, particularly

310 Mrs Bette Kill, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 34.

311 Lucy Snowball, 'Diversion of Indigenous Juvenile Offenders', *Trends and Issues in Crime and Criminal Justice*, No. 355, AIC, June 2008.

312 Mrs Bette Kill, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 34.

313 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Corrective Services Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 30.

in Cape York, to facilitate non-custodial sentencing options.³¹⁴ The committee heard that corrective service staff are offered a \$7000 bonus and free housing as an incentive to work in remote locations.³¹⁵

3.375 The committee notes from its previous report that the availability and viability of community-based corrections in remote communities is of prime consideration in making sentencing decisions. In the absence of alternatives, imprisonment can be one of few sanctions available to a court.

Court-Ordered Parole Program

3.376 The committee heard that one of the key policy innovations in Queensland has been the introduction of court-ordered paroles. The Commissioner for Corrective Services described the process, stating:

...it is an assessment by the court that the person can be held in the community but that the matter is so serious that it deserves more than a community based order, like a probation order. So they are saying, 'This is a serious matter and it deserves a term of imprisonment. We'll say that that is satisfied as of today. You can go straight to parole.' What makes this different is that that parole order is then administered by the Parole Board, which means that any breach or sanction can be dealt with very, very quickly and is not then returned to court and adjourned and adjourned and adjourned. So there is a very immediate kind of relationship.³¹⁶

3.377 The parole term is treated similarly to a term of imprisonment, in that participants are assessed and placed into various programs on the basis of criminogenic needs. Though the Commissioner expected approximately 1000 individuals to enter the court-ordered parole program, 3000 individuals had passed through or were currently participating in the program. The Commissioner informed the committee that this had played a significant part in arresting growth in the Queensland prison population. The committee was not able to assess the exact number of Indigenous individuals serving court-ordered parole terms.

Therapeutic Programs

3.378 The Queensland Commissioner for Corrective Services informed the committee that in addition to a range of programs offered to prisoners in that state, there were three that had been developed specifically for Indigenous offenders. These were an Indigenous sex offender program, an Ending Offending program related to drug and alcohol use and an Ending Family Violence program. The Commissioner

314 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Corrective Services Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 30.

315 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Corrective Services Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 53.

316 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Corrective Services Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 44.

noted that due to the success of these programs, the Families Responsibilities Commission had approached Queensland Corrections with the possibility of partnering and providing those programs to clients in the welfare reform trials.³¹⁷

3.379 The Commissioner noted that the three Indigenous programs were of high intensity, with the Indigenous sex offender program, for example, taking six to nine months.³¹⁸ Undertaking rehabilitation programs in prison improves a prisoner's chance of parole, providing an incentive to participate. Participation is voluntary, on the basis that uninterested participants would be disruptive in group work. The three specific programs were supplemented by various community-based initiatives, such as a program addressing dangerous driving in Weipa or binge drinking awareness courses.

3.380 The Commissioner was asked what transition services were provided to facilitate reintegration into the community upon release from prison. Two transitional programs assist with ongoing support for health and mental health needs, accommodation and potential employment.³¹⁹ However, only 126 Indigenous prisoners took advantage of these programs in 2008–09.³²⁰

3.381 In addition to programs for adult offenders, the Department of Communities, Youth Justice, informed the committee that they run a range of programs for juvenile detainees. These included an intensive 10-week Aggression Replacement Therapy program that teaches social skills, anger management and moral reasoning and the Changing Habits and Reaching Targets program, also designed to reduce offending.³²¹

3.382 The Department of Communities also noted the importance of effectively transitioning detainees back to the community, noting the Youth Opportunity Program which provided culturally appropriate support to young people and their families. This included parenting skills, supporting young people to make positive lifestyle choices and assisting them to link with positive peer networks.

3.383 The committee considers the provision of assistance following release from the community or custodial corrections to be essential in addressing the high level of recidivism by Indigenous offenders noted above. The committee is particularly supportive of the concept of 'throughcare' which seeks to provide a single stream of support both inside and outside of corrections. This necessitates the close cooperation of service providers inside and outside of the justice system.

317 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Corrective Services Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, pp 30–31.

318 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Corrective Services Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 43.

319 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Corrective Services Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 43.

320 Mr Kelvin Anderson, Corrective Services Commissioner, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 43.

321 Mrs Bette Kill, Department of Communities, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 34.

3.384 The committee notes comments by the Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council, who noted that the intermittent nature of mental health care in remote communities made the provision of throughcare difficult or impossible.

For Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people who are experiencing co-occurring mental disorders, as with substance abuse or alcohol misuse problems, or who are in the process of rehabilitation post contact with the criminal justice system, these lapses or voids in treatment can contribute to perpetuating the cycle of ill-health, which in turn holds ramifications for family and community and the health and wellbeing of others around them. The inability of services around the individual to deal adequately with the patient's mental disorders, co-morbidities and the risk factors that might be connected back to family and community means that sustainable health improvements become difficult and risk of re-exposure to negative influences and behaviours often remains high and unresolved.³²²

3.385 The committee notes that the re-exposure of returned offenders to remote communities and the same environment in which they originally offended poses a major obstacle to the rehabilitation aims of the corrective services system. Action to reduce offending and re-offending will need to occur both in the community and in the corrective services environment to be effective.

Senator the Hon. Nigel Scullion

Chair

322 Mr Dion Tatow, Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council, *Committee Hansard*, 15 April 2010, p. 99.

Appendix 1

List of Public Submissions received since the committee's third report of 2009

Sub No:	Submission
111	Confidential
112	Dr Heather Douglas
113	Mr Dean Whittaker
114	Nofasard
115	NPY Womens Council
116	Mr David Hartman
117	Chuulangun Aboriginal Corporation
118	Aboriginal & Torres Strait Islander Legal Service (QLD) Ltd
119	Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council

Appendix 2

People with whom the Committee met on Site Visits

Monday, 12 April 2010- Weipa

Napranum Preschool PaL Group Ltd

ARA, Ms Relena Elimau, PaL Coordinator

MATASIA, Ms Corine Ann, Director, Napranum Preschool PaL Group Ltd

SCHUH, Ms Sonia, Director, Napranum Preschool and Kindergarten

Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council

BARNES, Mrs Margaret, Chief Executive Officer

BOSUEN, Ms Bow Lima, Deputy Mayor

COCONUT, Mrs Maryann, Councillor, Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council

WALLIS, Ms Gloria, Councillor, Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council

CHEVATHEN, Mr Roy, Mayor, Napranum Aboriginal Shire Council

Weipa Town Authority

BOUSEN, Mr Shane Mark, Elected member

GRAHAM, Mr John, Rio Tinto appointed member, Weipa Town Authority

GAY, Mrs Caroline, Chair, Weipa Town Authority

GRAHAM, Mr Peter, Elected member, Weipa Town Authority

MILLER, Mr Peter, Deputy Chair, Weipa Town Authority

PRESSLEY, Mr Ian, Chief Executive Officer, Weipa Town Authority

Cairns Indigenous Coordination Centre

FORDHAM, Mr Michael Nils, Senior Executive Manager

Rio Tinto Alcan

SCARINI, Mrs Jo-Anne, General Manager, Weipa

SCHAFFERIUS, Mr Kamball David, Human Relations Manager

Napranum/Weipa Recognise Entity

SCHUH, Ms Emma, Coordinator

Private Capacity

WALLIS, Ms Gloria, Private capacity

O'BRIEN, Ms Alanah Patricia, Private capacity

ANDERSON, Mr Don, Private capacity

Tuesday, 13 April 2010- Bamaga

Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council

ANIBA, Councillor Jeffrey, Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council

ELU, Councillor Joseph, Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council

SEBASIO, Mr Daniel, Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council

NONA, Councillor Gina, Northern Peninsula Area Regional Council

LUI, Councillor Peter, Northern Peninsula Area Council

Dr Edward Koch Foundation

BIRD, Mrs Dulcie Ann, Dr Edward Koch Foundation

Bamaga Enterprises Ltd

FOORD, Mr Christopher John, Bamaga Enterprises Ltd

Bamaga Hospital, Queensland Health

FORT-RUSHTON, Mrs Maree, Bamaga Hospital, Queensland Health

WONG, Mrs Morva, Bamaga Hospital, Queensland Health

CAPE Police-Citizens Youth Welfare Association

TOWNSON, Ms Sonia Kay, CAPE Police-Citizens Youth Welfare Association

Private capacity

CHRISTIAN, Mr Steven William, Private capacity

COOK, Ms Samantha (Sam), Private capacity

NONA, Ms Patricia, Private capacity

Wednesday, 14 April 2010- Cairns**Cairns Institute, James Cook University**

BABACAN, Professor Hurriyet, Cairns Institute, James Cook University

BAINBRIDGE, Dr Roxanne Gwendalyn, Cairns Institute, James Cook University

BROWN, Ms Catherine Anne, Cairns Institute, James Cook University

Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association

BIRD, Mr David, Indigenous Business Unit, Queensland Police Citizens Youth Welfare Association

Centre for Rural and Remote Mental Health Queensland

BOWERS, Dr Jennifer, Centre for Rural and Remote Mental Health Queensland

Chuulangun Aboriginal Corporation

CLAUDIE, Mr David, Chuulangun Aboriginal Corporation

Peace Lutheran College

FYSH, Mr Rob, Peace Lutheran College

University of Queensland

LALIBERTE, Dr Arlene, North Queensland Health Equities Promotion Unit, University of Queensland

WARGENT, Ms Rachael, North Queensland Health Equities Promotion Unit, University of Queensland

Wuchopperen Health Service Ltd

MALTHOUSE, Ms Debra, Wuchopperen Health Service Ltd

Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy

PEARSON, Mr Noel, Cape York Institute for Leadership and Policy

Legal Aid Queensland

PRICE, Ms Tricia Edith, Legal Aid Queensland

Family Responsibilities Commission

SOVENYHAZI, Ms Tammy, Family Responsibilities Commission

Thursday, 15 April 2010- Brisbane

Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council

ADAMS, Mrs Elizabeth Rose (Lizzie), Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council

DOUMANY, Miss Jessica May, Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council

TATOW, Mr Dion, Queensland Aboriginal and Islander Health Council

BoysTown

ADAMS, Ms Tracy, BoysTown

DALGLEISH, Mr John Roland, Strategy and Research, BoysTown

SCHONEFELD, Mr Ulrich (Bill), Indigenous Development (National), BoysTown

SCHONEFELD, Ms Lyn, Indigenous Client Services, BoysTown

Corrective Services, Department of Community Safety, Queensland

ANDERSON, Mr Kelvin John, Corrective Services, Department of Community Safety, Queensland

Mental Health Unit, Queensland Health

ANDERSON, Ms Kimina, Mental Health Unit, Queensland Health

GROVES, Dr Aaron Robert, Mental Health Directorate, and Director of Mental Health, Queensland Health

HUNTER, Dr Ernest, Queensland Health

Queensland Police Service

ATKINSON, Mr Robert, Queensland Police Service

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Legal Service (Queensland) Limited

DUFFY, Mr Shane Andrew, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Legal Service (Queensland) Limited

Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, Queensland

FLETCHER, Mr Ian, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Innovation, Queensland

McKAY, Mr Peter, Department of Employment, Economic Development and Education, Queensland

Queensland Association of State School Principals; and Indigenous Education Alliance

HART, Mr Norman Warwick, Queensland Association of State School Principals; and Indigenous Education Alliance

Department of Justice and Attorney-General, Queensland

KENT, Mr Peter, Department of Justice and Attorney-General, Queensland

Department of Communities, Queensland

KILL, Mrs Bette, Department of Communities, Queensland

Department of Education and Training, Queensland

MACKIE, Mr Ian Fraser, Immediate Past President, Indigenous Education Alliance

POTHIN, Ms Ellenah, Senior Policy Officer

Department of Communities, Queensland

REDDEL, Dr Tim, Indigenous Reforms and Strategy Branch, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Services

Department of Justice and Attorney-General, Queensland

RYAN, Mr Terry, Justice Services, Department of Justice and Attorney-General, Queensland

Friday, 16 April 2010- Cherbourg

Barambah Health Centre

ANDERSON, Mrs Jennie, Acting Chief Executive Officer

CARTY, Mr James Joseph, Endorsed Enrolled Nurse

FRIDAY, Mr Matthew Kenneth, Healthy for Life Coordinator

Cherbourg State School

BOAL, Ms Vanessa Lee, Head, Special Education Services

BOND, Ms Sylvia, Community Teacher Aid

COSTELLO, Mr Bevan Roy, Deputy Principal

GREENHAM, Ms Jenni, Principal

KELLY, Mrs Angela Joy, Head, Curriculum

LEACH, Mr Paul Joseph, Teacher, Special Education Unit

Gundoo Day Care Centre

BURROWS, Mr Ray, Chief Executive Officer

SALTNER, Miss Maylene, Member, Board of Management

SANDOW, Ms Elvie, President

MALONE, Miss Edna, Secretary, Board of Directors

MALONE, Mr Matthew, Member, Board of Directors

SANDOW, Ms Rhonda, Treasurer

Cherbourg Aboriginal Shire Council

COLLINS, Mr Warren, Chief Executive Officer

HIGGINS, Mr Ross, Deputy Chief Executive Officer

MURRAY, Mr Samuel Joseph, Mayor

Queensland Health

WIGAN, Ms Shirley, Executive Director

DRENNAN, Dr Marion, Psychiatrist

Cherbourg Critical Incident Women's Group

GRAY, Mrs Lillian Jean, Member

STANLEY, Mrs Grace Patricia, Chairperson

LANGTON, Mrs Anna, Member

South Burnett Health

HOLDAWAY, Ms Val, Director, Community Health Services

Barambah Local Justice Group

MALONE, Mrs Clarissa Hope, Coordinator

Cherbourg Community Health Service

STEWART, Ms Christine, Manager